

<p>1 Monday, 5 July 2021</p> <p>2 (10.00 am)</p> <p>3 THE CHAIRMAN: Good morning, everyone.</p> <p>4 Yes.</p> <p>5 MS MCNEILL: Sir, can the witness be sworn, please?</p> <p>6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.</p> <p>7 A179 (affirmed)</p> <p>8 Questions from MS MCNEILL</p> <p>9 MS MCNEILL: Officer, can you please confirm you are known</p> <p>10 to this inquiry by the cipher A179?</p> <p>11 A. That's correct.</p> <p>12 Q. Please confirm your rank.</p> <p>13 A. Police Constable.</p> <p>14 Q. Is that the rank you held in 2015?</p> <p>15 A. That's correct.</p> <p>16 Q. In 2015, is it right that you were part of SCO19?</p> <p>17 A. That's correct.</p> <p>18 Q. And you were posted to the specialist firearms support</p> <p>19 team, who assist the CTSFO operations?</p> <p>20 A. Yes.</p> <p>21 Q. Can you please explain to the inquiry what that role</p> <p>22 involved?</p> <p>23 A. So the support team office provides support roles to the</p> <p>24 officers that go out on to the ground, that could be</p> <p>25 with kit and equipment that the officers need to go out</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 1</p>	<p>1 and do their jobs, or on this occasion providing support</p> <p>2 in the other control rooms, as mainly people with</p> <p>3 knowledge of the exact roles within that room.</p> <p>4 Q. I am going to tease that out little bit if we can. You</p> <p>5 yourself were not a CTSFO?</p> <p>6 A. I was a CTSFO at the time, but I was in the support team</p> <p>7 office.</p> <p>8 Q. You were working out of the support team office?</p> <p>9 A. That's correct.</p> <p>10 Q. If the CTSFOs deployed you would provide various roles</p> <p>11 that would assist them in that deployment?</p> <p>12 A. Yes.</p> <p>13 Q. That could include, as you say, helping them with their</p> <p>14 equipment, making sure they had their correct equipment,</p> <p>15 is that right?</p> <p>16 A. Yes.</p> <p>17 Q. Or you could be in a control room?</p> <p>18 A. Yes.</p> <p>19 Q. What sort of roles would you carry out in a control</p> <p>20 room, in broad terms?</p> <p>21 A. Sure, so monitoring radios, following the where the</p> <p>22 surveillance teams are perhaps, knowing where the CTSFO</p> <p>23 team are themselves, perhaps answering questions if</p> <p>24 a certain radio channel was called up on and passing</p> <p>25 information between potentially the SFO teams and anyone</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 2</p>
<p>1 in that control room.</p> <p>2 Q. So during a CTSFO firearms deployment, you would most</p> <p>3 often be in a control room listening to the radio and</p> <p>4 assisting with passing information to firearms</p> <p>5 commanders?</p> <p>6 A. Yes.</p> <p>7 Q. From the radios?</p> <p>8 A. Yes.</p> <p>9 Q. How regularly were you performing that role in 2015?</p> <p>10 A. To be honest, quite infrequently, my sort of main</p> <p>11 day-to-day role was with the supporting of kit and</p> <p>12 equipment, actually within the police station, but,</p> <p>13 yeah, it was less frequent that actually being in the</p> <p>14 control rooms.</p> <p>15 Q. Is it right that on 11 December, during Operation Ankaa,</p> <p>16 you were in the control room at C3000?</p> <p>17 A. I was, yes.</p> <p>18 Q. On that day, was it your responsibility to listen to the</p> <p>19 radios and pass on information in the way that we have</p> <p>20 just described?</p> <p>21 A. Yes that's correct.</p> <p>22 Q. I will ask a little bit more detail about it in</p> <p>23 a moment. Before we do, when did you first become</p> <p>24 involved in Operation Ankaa?</p> <p>25 A. That morning.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 3</p>	<p>1 Q. That morning?</p> <p>2 A. Yes.</p> <p>3 Q. Had you been involved at all in the planning of that</p> <p>4 operation?</p> <p>5 A. No.</p> <p>6 Q. When were you approached, if you can remember, to assist</p> <p>7 in the control room in C3000?</p> <p>8 A. To be honest, I couldn't give you an exact date but it</p> <p>9 would have been in the days preceding.</p> <p>10 Q. In the days preceding?</p> <p>11 A. Yes.</p> <p>12 Q. Can you help us with how many briefings you attended</p> <p>13 prior to 11 December?</p> <p>14 A. None, I was briefed on the morning of 11 December.</p> <p>15 Q. We know that a briefing occurred led by DCI</p> <p>16 Neil Williams at C3000 on the morning of 11 December; is</p> <p>17 that correct?</p> <p>18 A. I believe I was actually briefed by the tactical</p> <p>19 adviser, I don't believe I was briefed by the DCI that</p> <p>20 morning.</p> <p>21 Q. So you didn't attend a mass briefing?</p> <p>22 A. No.</p> <p>23 Q. You were briefed one-on-one by S48?</p> <p>24 A. Yes.</p> <p>25 THE CHAIRMAN: By whom were you briefed?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 4</p>

1 (Pages 1 to 4)

1 **A. I believe it was by S48, sir.**
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Sorry, that's my fault. By whom were you
 3 asked to participate in the operation?
 4 **A. I actually cannot remember, I am honest, sir. However,**
 5 **it would have been from, probably the supervisor within**
 6 **the room who was -- sorry, the supervisor within the**
 7 **support team office who was responsible for duties of**
 8 **all of the constables in that office.**
 9 THE CHAIRMAN: So it was you, but it could have been just as
 10 easily anyone else?
 11 **A. Yes.**
 12 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 13 MS MCNEILL: Before we ask in detail about what S48 told
 14 you, to the extent that you are able to help us, when
 15 you started your shift on 11 December, did you have any
 16 background knowledge about Operation Ankaa and what it
 17 was going to entail?
 18 **A. None.**
 19 Q. You arrive at C3000, and you are met by S48?
 20 **A. Yes.**
 21 Q. And he provided you a one-on-one briefing?
 22 **A. Yes.**
 23 Q. How long did that take?
 24 **A. I couldn't say with any amount of certainty, to be**
 25 **honest.**

Page 5

1 Q. 5 minutes, 2 minutes, 10 minutes?
 2 **A. Probably less than 10 but more than 2.**
 3 Q. That is helpful, thank you.
 4 I would take you to your statement if I could but
 5 there is no detail in your statement, so we are going to
 6 try and draw it out.
 7 **A. Sure.**
 8 Q. Can you help the inquiry with understanding a little bit
 9 about what S48 told you before you started duty?
 10 **A. Okay, so obviously, as I said, there is nothing in the**
 11 **statement, but what I took away from the briefing from**
 12 **S48 was that there was a -- there was going to be**
 13 **an attempt at breaking out a subject that was being**
 14 **transferred from prison somewhere near Wood Green Crown**
 15 **Court, and that my role for the day was obviously to**
 16 **listen to the radio and pass on any information that S48**
 17 **or the tactical firearms commander may want.**
 18 Q. You were told there was going to be a breakout?
 19 **A. Yes.**
 20 Q. Were you told anything about the plan for that breakout
 21 and how it might occur?
 22 **A. Again, I think it was going to happen somewhere near to**
 23 **Wood Green Crown Court, as opposed to anywhere else.**
 24 Q. Were you told about whether or not there may be firearms
 25 involved in that breakout?

Page 6

1 **A. At that stage of the briefing, no.**
 2 Q. At the briefing stage, no.
 3 Were you given any information about what we have
 4 heard described as a mission vehicle, an Audi?
 5 **A. I know I was aware of the Audi, very early in the**
 6 **operation, I can't with any certainty say whether S48**
 7 **told me that or ... during the briefing, or whether that**
 8 **was what I heard on the radio. So I couldn't say with**
 9 **any amount of certainty.**
 10 Q. Before I move on, just out of fairness to you, can you
 11 remember anything else of significance from the short
 12 briefing you had with S48 that I have not covered?
 13 **A. Not from the initial briefing.**
 14 Q. We are just taking it one step at a time.
 15 **A. Sure.**
 16 Q. That style of briefing, the short informal briefing that
 17 you received, is that common when you are working in
 18 a control room situation or would you expect usually to
 19 have been involved in a larger operational briefing?
 20 **A. If I am honest, I think my role within the control room**
 21 **that day was actually quite small and as much as if**
 22 **I had a larger role to play, I would have expected**
 23 **a longer briefing. But my role within C3000 that day**
 24 **was quite small, so I at that stage was quite happy with**
 25 **the information that I had been given to perform the**

Page 7

1 **role that I was asked to do.**
 2 Q. That is not quite the question I was asking, I am going
 3 to ask it a slightly different way.
 4 When you had deployed in a role like that before had
 5 you attended a formal operational briefing or had you
 6 received a one-on-one briefing?
 7 **A. Each time I have been to C3000 it has always been**
 8 **one-on-one briefings, I have never been to a formal main**
 9 **briefing.**
 10 Q. Thank you.
 11 Drawing now on your actual responsibilities in
 12 C3000, you have told us that you were listening to the
 13 radio?
 14 **A. Yes.**
 15 Q. Please, describe for us which radio it was you were
 16 responsible for monitoring?
 17 **A. Okay, so the radio channel which I am now led to believe**
 18 **is termed 173A was the main working channel for**
 19 **a surveillance team, which was the main channel that**
 20 **I was monitoring. Via an earpiece, obviously**
 21 **headphones.**
 22 **And then there was a secondary radio channel, which**
 23 **was on a desktop with a speaker, which was 173B.**
 24 Q. Okay.
 25 Pulling that out a little bit, please, 173A was the

Page 8

2 (Pages 5 to 8)

<p>1 surveillance channel for team Bravo?</p> <p>2 A. I couldn't say with certainty, but I am happy to be led.</p> <p>3 Q. I am sure I will be corrected.</p> <p>4 You were also listening to a second surveillance</p> <p>5 channel from a different surveillance team, or what was</p> <p>6 on 173B?</p> <p>7 A. 173B, it is basically a channel that the SFO team can</p> <p>8 talk to each other amongst the cars, so it is --</p> <p>9 Q. Is that what we know as back to back?</p> <p>10 A. That's correct, yes, back-to-back channel was 173B and</p> <p>11 I was also monitoring that on the desktop set.</p> <p>12 Q. 173A was with a headphone?</p> <p>13 A. That's correct.</p> <p>14 Q. Is that the channel that surveillance officers would use</p> <p>15 to report into C3000?</p> <p>16 A. Yes.</p> <p>17 Q. So, for example, "I have seen subject Borg" or similar,</p> <p>18 would come through on that channel into C3000?</p> <p>19 A. Yes.</p> <p>20 Q. Sticking with 173A channel, were you the only person</p> <p>21 monitoring that channel?</p> <p>22 A. No.</p> <p>23 Q. There were others monitoring that channel?</p> <p>24 A. Yes.</p> <p>25 Q. Do you know who else was monitoring that particular</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 9</p>	<p>1 channel?</p> <p>2 A. Again, to the best of my knowledge, I couldn't say with</p> <p>3 exact certainty, but I believe there would have been</p> <p>4 people from the surveillance team, as well as the</p> <p>5 overall -- I think in my statement, I have termed it</p> <p>6 a "CAD operator" but the person that was behind the</p> <p>7 computer, with sort of -- I would assume main</p> <p>8 responsibility for that channel.</p> <p>9 Q. The other channel you were listening to, 173B, the back</p> <p>10 to back, is that the channel that officers would use to</p> <p>11 communicate with one another, the officers that were on</p> <p>12 the ground?</p> <p>13 A. Yes.</p> <p>14 Q. So, "I am moving location", for example?</p> <p>15 A. Yes.</p> <p>16 Q. You had one with a headpiece and one with a speaker.</p> <p>17 A. Yes.</p> <p>18 Q. How clearly could you hear both channels?</p> <p>19 A. So I could hear both clearly. What I will say is that</p> <p>20 173A would always take precedence in whatever I was</p> <p>21 listening to, so if, for example, there was</p> <p>22 communication on 173A, I wouldn't listen to 173B if</p> <p>23 there was something going on on the main working</p> <p>24 channel.</p> <p>25 Q. To whom were you relaying the information you heard over</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 10</p>
<p>1 either of those two radio channels?</p> <p>2 A. Again, in my statement I have put that I relayed it to</p> <p>3 whichever was in the room that required that information,</p> <p>4 the majority of the time to S48 but also probably to the</p> <p>5 tactical firearms commander, as everyone in that room</p> <p>6 was all part of the same operation.</p> <p>7 Q. Just to pull that out a little bit, again if we can, you</p> <p>8 provided a witness statement behind tab 1 of your</p> <p>9 bundle -- sir, it is behind tab 1 of your bundle 2.</p> <p>10 Mine doesn't have a reference but it should be</p> <p>11 MPS867, please, Mr Coates.</p> <p>12 Thank you, and we can see the first three sentences</p> <p>13 you say:</p> <p>14 "My duties were to assist the tactical firearms</p> <p>15 commander whilst the operation was ongoing."</p> <p>16 Okay?</p> <p>17 A. Yes.</p> <p>18 Q. You provided a further statement on 24 February 2016.</p> <p>19 That is at MPS3343, Mr Coates. Again we see about three</p> <p>20 lines down, "I was assigned to assist the tactical</p> <p>21 firearms commander in the control room known as C3000".</p> <p>22 Then you have now provided a more up-to-date</p> <p>23 statement, 2021. Mr Coates, that is MPS3795.</p> <p>24 If we can look at page 2, and paragraph 6, please,</p> <p>25 Mr Coates.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 11</p>	<p>1 Thank you.</p> <p>2 You provided now some clarification:</p> <p>3 "The main person to whom I passed on information</p> <p>4 emanating from the surveillance channel was S48, the</p> <p>5 tactical adviser, rather than the TFC. S48 would then</p> <p>6 pass on whatever he deemed relevant to the TFC. My</p> <p>7 direct contact with the TFC was therefore minimal. S48</p> <p>8 was the only other MO19 person in the room and already</p> <p>9 known to me."</p> <p>10 Pause there, can you help, please, us understand how</p> <p>11 that confusion arose, in 2015/2016, you indicated you</p> <p>12 were relaying information to the TFC, which we know is</p> <p>13 DCI Neil Williams, but now you have confirmed actually</p> <p>14 you were providing information to the tactical adviser,</p> <p>15 who we know as S48?</p> <p>16 A. Sure, so from my point of view ultimately I am always</p> <p>17 working for the TFC, the tactical firearms commander, in</p> <p>18 the room, who obviously makes the decisions about</p> <p>19 deployment. I think familiarity with S48, obviously</p> <p>20 having known him from being at SCO19, a lot of the</p> <p>21 information would go via him for familiarity.</p> <p>22 Ultimately I am always working for the TFC, because it</p> <p>23 is the TFC's responsibility. However, again, as the</p> <p>24 statement says, the majority of it would go through S48</p> <p>25 rather than the TFC.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 12</p>

1 Q. You say familiarity. Were you passing the information
2 to S48 because you knew him better or were you briefed
3 to pass it to S48?
4 **A. There was no briefing to specifically pass it to him or**
5 **to anybody else. Literally I was asked to monitor the**
6 **radios, follow the team, there was no direction as to**
7 **exactly who to give that information to, just to pass it**
8 **on whenever I was asked.**
9 Q. What did you understand was the purpose of listening
10 those radios if you were not passing it on?
11 **A. So the TFC and TAC adviser always knew where the**
12 **surveillance team were, following the subject, so they**
13 **always knew -- I am going to assume that so they knew**
14 **the proximity to Wood Green Crown Court, as opposed to,**
15 **you know, and again the briefing was that the operation**
16 **was likely to take place near to Wood Green Crown Court,**
17 **so knowing where it was, anyone could come and ask me**
18 **and I could say they are exactly here at this stage.**
19 MS MCNEILL: Right.
20 THE CHAIRMAN: Had you been briefed to that effect? Had you
21 been briefed to that effect?
22 **A. To follow the --**
23 THE CHAIRMAN: Your job is to, "Make sure we know where the
24 subject is ..."
25 **A. Yes.**

Page 13

1 **A. I would expect that I would have been specifically told,**
2 **but I have no recollection, sir.**
3 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Would you be expected to make
4 a record anywhere of what you were told to do? Because
5 it might be important -- it might become important, do
6 you understand.
7 **A. Yes, sir, of course I do.**
8 **I don't recall -- so, I did not make any records**
9 **of --**
10 THE CHAIRMAN: I know that, because if you had done, we
11 wouldn't be having this discussion now. What I am
12 seeking to establish is whether, perhaps -- I don't
13 know, perhaps you ought to have made a note. Would you
14 normally make a note?
15 **A. It would -- I think it would depend on the role and the**
16 **job that I was going there to perform. I would expect**
17 **it would be normal, yes, to make a note of what I had**
18 **been asked to do.**
19 THE CHAIRMAN: And the reason for not doing so on this
20 occasion?
21 **A. An error on my part.**
22 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
23 MS MCNEILL: Before we move on to the next topic, I just
24 want to finish --
25 THE CHAIRMAN: Sorry for interrupting you.

Page 15

1 THE CHAIRMAN: Effectively?
2 **A. Yes.**
3 THE CHAIRMAN: That is what you had been told?
4 **A. Yes, that is what I believed my role to be.**
5 THE CHAIRMAN: No, no, that is a different question.
6 **A. Yes, sir.**
7 THE CHAIRMAN: Is that what you had been told?
8 **A. Off the top of my head, I can't remember if I was**
9 **specifically told that, but that is what I was doing on**
10 **the day within C3000.**
11 THE CHAIRMAN: Well, do you have any record at all of what
12 you were told to do?
13 **A. I have no records of specifically what I was told to do,**
14 **sir, no.**
15 THE CHAIRMAN: Would that be normal practice, when you were
16 performing this operation?
17 **A. Again, my role on that day seemed to be quite small.**
18 THE CHAIRMAN: That is not the question. Your role may have
19 been small. That is not, with respect, for you to
20 judge.
21 **A. Yes, sir.**
22 THE CHAIRMAN: What I am seeking to establish is whether,
23 when you were performing this task, albeit that you
24 didn't do it very frequently, you would be told
25 specifically what was expected of you or not?

Page 14

1 MS MCNEILL: Sir, no, it is your inquiry.
2 THE CHAIRMAN: I know that, but I would sooner be seen and
3 not heard too much.
4 MS MCNEILL: Thank you, sir.
5 Before we move on to the next topic, yes, I want to
6 finish the information flow, for want of a better word.
7 We will stick with this paragraph.
8 You were passing information to predominantly S48,
9 yes?
10 **A. Yes, I think so.**
11 Q. On occasion to the TFC Neil Williams directly, yes?
12 **A. Yes.**
13 Q. If we look back at the paragraph, you say:
14 "However, I also passed on information to others who
15 would occasionally look over my shoulder and ask for the
16 latest updates and this may well have included the TFC.
17 I have no particular reason to note who precisely these
18 others were, since everyone in the room was engaged on
19 the same operation and properly had an interest in the
20 information from the surveillance channel. So I would
21 share that information with whoever asked."
22 Is that an accurate reflection of the number of
23 people that you would have relayed the information to?
24 **A. Yes, I -- again, I don't think there was a huge amount**
25 **of interest over my shoulder but I do recall a few**

Page 16

4 (Pages 13 to 16)

<p>1 people, different people, asking roughly where the 2 follow was. 3 Q. About that, did you know who the other people in the 4 room were and what their roles were? 5 A. I had an awareness that there was surveillance officers 6 opposite, that there was obviously the CAD operator off 7 to the right-hand side, and, again, I wasn't introduced 8 to anybody, but I would assume that members of the 9 investigating team would be within the room as well. 10 Q. Do I take from that the answer is no, you didn't know 11 who everybody else was in the room or what everybody 12 else's role was? 13 A. Specifically, no. 14 Q. Again, when you have been on operations previously, if 15 you are working on the surveillance channel radio, would 16 you previously have been taken around the room to say, 17 "This is John, he is the SIO, this is Peter, he is going 18 to be the surveillance lead"? 19 A. No. 20 Q. Thank you. Can we take that down, and ask a few 21 questions about what precisely you were doing -- 22 actually, I am going to swap my order a little bit. 23 Briefly can you describe for us what C3000 looked 24 like? 25 A. Yes, sure.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 17</p>	<p>1 So C3000 is a sort of quite a large corporate-style 2 room with televisions on the wall with a central desk 3 with some dividers within it, where different parts of 4 the investigating team, be that surveillance and others 5 in the room who you have just discussed, would be 6 seated. An open-plan room. 7 Q. It is an open-plan room and you had a desk at one part 8 of the room which had your two radios on? 9 A. Yes. 10 Q. And S48, to whom you were predominantly passing 11 information, was he seated near to you or was he 12 elsewhere in the room? 13 A. Mainly elsewhere in the room, I was seated alone the 14 majority of the time. 15 Q. Turning, if I can then, to what you were precisely 16 doing, you were listening to the radio feeds come 17 through. Were you taking a note of what you heard as 18 the radio feed came through? 19 A. So, no, I was -- I had a map book in front of me, and 20 the -- as the subject vehicle was ... that was being 21 followed by surveillance was moving around, I would 22 literally lift up and move a sticky tab to give me 23 direction and sort of nearest junction as to where that 24 subject vehicle was. 25 Q. So you had a paper A to Z?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 18</p>
<p>1 A. A paper A to Z. 2 Q. And some sticky tabs? 3 A. Yes. 4 Q. And as they came through to say, "Vehicle is on [name of 5 street]" you would move your sticky tab to that street? 6 A. Yes. 7 Q. Were you told anything more specific about the areas of 8 interest other than it would be near to Wood Green Crown 9 Court? 10 A. No, I just knew that it was believed that the attempted 11 breakout was going to take place near to Wood Green 12 Crown Court. 13 Q. I take it from your previous answer the answer to this 14 will be no, but I will ask: did you have any awareness 15 of the route that was to be taken by the Serco van 16 transporting the prisoner? 17 A. No. 18 Q. So you wouldn't have been in a position as you listened 19 to the radio feed, to say to anybody, "The mission car 20 is getting close to the van" or, "The mission car is 21 getting close to the route the van is going to take"? 22 A. No, there was no -- I don't recall too much conversation 23 on that surveillance channel regarding the van. Just 24 the location of the subject vehicle. 25 Q. You had an iPad?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 19</p>	<p>1 A. I had my personal iPad, yes, sorry. 2 Q. You keep trying to take a sip and I ask another 3 question, I apologise. 4 A. Sorry, thank you. 5 Q. Don't apologise. 6 You had an iPad, what were you doing with your iPad? 7 A. Again using a paper map is very, very good at -- 8 a system that worked. However, what I found is 9 surveillance teams, as they are going through an area, 10 they might give a business name, rather than always 11 a street name, or it -- you know, the vehicle may have 12 stopped outside a shop and they will give a shop name. 13 The map book that I had, didn't have as much detail, so 14 I actually used it to assist me with keeping the sticky 15 tabs that I previously mentioned a little bit closer to 16 specifically where the vehicle was. 17 Q. Okay. 18 You had your A to Z that you were moving the sticky 19 tabs around on, you have your iPad map that is helping 20 you make sure the sticky tabs are in the right place, is 21 that right? 22 A. Yes. 23 Q. Did I hear you correctly, you didn't take any notes as 24 it was coming through? 25 A. I didn't take any notes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 20</p>

<p>1 Q. Did you take any notes at any stage on that day?</p> <p>2 A. I don't recall taking any notes.</p> <p>3 Q. Is that usual practice for you when you are working in</p> <p>4 a control room?</p> <p>5 A. Because of what I was doing on that occasion, that was</p> <p>6 quite normal, because on the channel that I was</p> <p>7 listening to, we were following one vehicle, so there</p> <p>8 wasn't multiple vehicle registrations to deal with, so</p> <p>9 literally being able to have the one sticky tab where</p> <p>10 the subject vehicle was, that was sufficient for me to</p> <p>11 know where it was at all times.</p> <p>12 Q. You knew where the vehicle was because you had your</p> <p>13 sticky tab. Was there any way of making sure that</p> <p>14 everyone in the room knew where the vehicle was, for</p> <p>15 example was there a larger map?</p> <p>16 A. No.</p> <p>17 Q. So if someone wanted to know where the vehicle -- we are</p> <p>18 talking about the Audi, aren't we?</p> <p>19 A. Yes, I believe so, yes.</p> <p>20 Q. If someone wanted to know where mission vehicle, the</p> <p>21 Audi, was, they would have to walk up to you and say</p> <p>22 "Where is the Audi?"</p> <p>23 A. I don't think I would have been the only person in the</p> <p>24 room that knew exactly where the Audi was, but from the</p> <p>25 point of view of the TFC, S48, if they wanted to know</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 21</p>	<p>1 where it was, they obviously knew that I was following</p> <p>2 it so they could come and ask me and they would know</p> <p>3 where it was, but there was no large maps in the room.</p> <p>4 Q. Were you proactively passing on information or only when</p> <p>5 asked for information?</p> <p>6 A. Mainly only when asked. I think I refer in my</p> <p>7 statement, once I proactively went to pass on when the</p> <p>8 subject vehicle either stopped to pick somebody up or</p> <p>9 was in convoy with another vehicle, I can't quite</p> <p>10 remember which, but those are the only two incidents</p> <p>11 that stick out, that I would have sort of tried to</p> <p>12 attract attention to pass on.</p> <p>13 THE CHAIRMAN: Was that your own initiative or was that</p> <p>14 something you had been told?</p> <p>15 A. That was my own initiative and just based on experience,</p> <p>16 sir.</p> <p>17 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.</p> <p>18 MS MCNEILL: I can take you to your statements but I am</p> <p>19 going to try to help a bit with what you said. In your</p> <p>20 2016 statement you said, "I passed on what I believed to</p> <p>21 be relevant".</p> <p>22 Is that correct?</p> <p>23 A. Yes.</p> <p>24 Q. The question I have is you didn't have a briefing, so</p> <p>25 how -- sorry, you were not at the formal briefing, so</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 22</p>
<p>1 how did you determine what was relevant to be passed on?</p> <p>2 A. So, again, I can only say that I based it on my</p> <p>3 experience, having been out on sort of live and mobile</p> <p>4 armed support to surveillance jobs in that it changes</p> <p>5 the tactical adviser may need to change and update</p> <p>6 tactical advice because of there being extra people or</p> <p>7 extra vehicles and it is certainly a consideration that</p> <p>8 the TFC might need to be made aware of, if there are</p> <p>9 more people and/or more vehicles there than they</p> <p>10 previously was aware of.</p> <p>11 Q. That is something you surmised from your experience?</p> <p>12 A. Yes.</p> <p>13 Q. No one said to you, "We really want to know how many</p> <p>14 people are getting in and out of this car, make sure you</p> <p>15 tell us any time someone gets in or out of this car"?</p> <p>16 A. No, that was not specifically said. Again, going back</p> <p>17 to my experience, having been out on such jobs, that you</p> <p>18 can, I don't know, pass what you think may be relevant</p> <p>19 to the TFC, and obviously S48.</p> <p>20 Q. Can you take a look for me at the statement behind</p> <p>21 tab 3. It is MPS3795, please, Mr Coates, and I am</p> <p>22 looking at paragraph 5 on the first page.</p> <p>23 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.</p> <p>24 MS MCNEILL: "I would not actively take the indicative of</p> <p>25 passing on this information unless something</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 23</p>	<p>1 particularly significant happened, which I would have to</p> <p>2 communicate immediately. I can not recall any such</p> <p>3 instance on the morning of 11 December 2015."</p> <p>4 This statement rather suggests there was nothing</p> <p>5 that reached the threshold of particularly significant</p> <p>6 to pass on to --</p> <p>7 A. Again, I think I go on to say that I can recall --</p> <p>8 sorry, the surveillance officers, where he was in</p> <p>9 convoy, was it a black Audi -- sorry, forgive me.</p> <p>10 I think that was the only one that I was proactive</p> <p>11 with passing on.</p> <p>12 Q. Okay.</p> <p>13 Sorry to jump between your statements, because the</p> <p>14 information is spread out a little bit. If you go back,</p> <p>15 please, to a different tab. It will be much quicker,</p> <p>16 I will lead it out of you, I don't think anybody will</p> <p>17 disagree.</p> <p>18 There were a couple of areas where you said that you</p> <p>19 were most likely to pass on the information and/or be</p> <p>20 asked to. Were these the number of times the mission</p> <p>21 car would stop?</p> <p>22 A. Yes.</p> <p>23 Q. Any suggestions, as we see here, that the car was</p> <p>24 travelling in convoy with another vehicle?</p> <p>25 A. Okay.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 24</p>

6 (Pages 21 to 24)

<p>1 Q. And whether or not they picked up other people to get in 2 and out of the car? 3 A. Okay, yes. 4 Q. Were they the sorts of topics that you would have passed 5 on as significant? 6 A. Yes, I believe so. 7 Q. You said that you were not taking any notes as you were 8 listening to the radio feed? 9 A. That's correct. 10 Q. And presumably therefore didn't take any notes when you 11 passed something on, so record specifically what you 12 passed on? 13 A. No, so literally I would say to, again TFC or S48, that, 14 you know, "Subject vehicle is now in convoy with 15 another". Again, I don't want to speak for them but 16 I would have kind of assumed that they would have then 17 sort of paid more attention to the main working channel 18 to get updates because they would have been relevant, 19 but I can't obviously speak for them but that's what 20 I believe would have probably happened. 21 Q. Finally, just two short questions. 22 According to your statement, is it right that you 23 were aware of state amber being declared at 9.00 am or 24 thereabouts? 25 A. Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 25</p>	<p>1 Q. Did you hear state amber declared? 2 A. I believe I heard it over the radio, monitoring 173A. 3 Q. At tab 1 of your bundle, your very first witness 4 statement, you gave a very brief description of what you 5 heard over the radio after state amber was declared. 6 A. Yes, it says -- obviously I remained monitoring the 7 radios whilst a second vehicle was stopped by officers, 8 "... believed to be related to the pre-planned 9 operation". 10 Q. You were also aware, were you not, that shots had been 11 fired? 12 A. Yes. 13 Q. You heard shots fired? 14 A. I didn't hear the shots fired, no, but I hear the phrase 15 "Shots have been fired by police". 16 Q. You were aware that London Ambulance Service was called 17 over the radio? 18 A. Yes. 19 Q. And that subsequently the helicopter emergency services 20 were called over the radio? 21 A. I believe so, yes. 22 Q. Sir, do you have any questions for this witness? 23 THE CHAIRMAN: I think you wanted to know when it was that 24 the officer became aware that firearms would be or might 25 be involved in this operation? You flagged that up</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 26</p>
<p>1 earlier, but I don't think you came back to it. 2 MS MCNEILL: Did I? 3 When did you become aware that firearms were or 4 might be used in this operation? 5 A. I believe there was a call on the radio over the main 6 working channel that firearms may be used within this 7 attempted breakout. 8 Q. Do you remember the words that were used? 9 A. I think it was "firearm enabled". 10 Q. What did you understand the term "firearms enabled" to 11 mean? 12 A. That firearms would be used to facilitate the prison van 13 or the persons in the prison van being broken out of it. 14 Q. Did you understand "firearms enabled" to indicate real 15 firearms or imitation firearms? 16 A. Personally, I would have always taken it as real, that 17 the firearm is a real firearm. 18 MS MCNEILL: Sir, do you have any questions for this 19 witness? 20 I am just checking -- I believe I have been sent one 21 question from the core participants, and I am just 22 bringing it up. 23 I am asked on behalf of Mr Baker's family just to 24 clarify a couple of your answers, if we can go back, 25 please.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 27</p>	<p>1 In relation to the informal briefing you received 2 from S48 in the morning, can you help us with what time 3 you received that briefing? 4 A. To be honest, I couldn't. Prior to -- it was -- 5 I remember it being very, very early. Prior to any 6 movement of any vehicles on that day. 7 Q. I am asked to try and help you pin it down a little bit. 8 Do you know what time you arrived that morning, for 9 example? 10 A. Off the top of my head, no, but -- it would be a guess 11 at best, to be honest. 12 Q. That is fine. 13 The last question I can ask on that point to try and 14 pin it down for you, can you tell us how close it was in 15 time to you sitting down at your desk with the radio? 16 Because we have the log time for that. 17 A. It would have been immediately prior to sitting down, it 18 took place within C3000. 19 Q. So you received your short informal briefing just before 20 you sit down and start work? 21 A. Yes. 22 Q. Thank you. 23 You said that you took from that briefing that the 24 breakout attempt was going to be somewhere near to Wood 25 Green Crown Court?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 28</p>

7 (Pages 25 to 28)

<p>1 A. Yes.</p> <p>2 Q. Can you help us, were you told that it was going to be</p> <p>3 near to Wood Green Crown Court in order to know which</p> <p>4 part of the map to have open in front of you or was the</p> <p>5 location of near to Wood Green Crown Court given any</p> <p>6 greater significance in the briefing?</p> <p>7 A. No, I believe the subject of the -- the person that they</p> <p>8 were going to attempt to break out was appearing at Wood</p> <p>9 Green Crown Court, so it was at quite a specific</p> <p>10 locality, not because I needed to open a map book at</p> <p>11 that page.</p> <p>12 Q. In relation to Wood Green Crown Court, were you given</p> <p>13 any information about a tipping point, geographical</p> <p>14 tipping point for example?</p> <p>15 A. No.</p> <p>16 Q. Do you understand what I mean by the geographical</p> <p>17 tipping point?</p> <p>18 A. I do, yes.</p> <p>19 Q. From your experience.</p> <p>20 Nobody said to you, "We need to know if the car</p> <p>21 passes this road straight away"?</p> <p>22 A. No.</p> <p>23 Q. The iPad you were working from, is that your personal</p> <p>24 iPad or was it police issue?</p> <p>25 A. Personal iPad.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 29</p>	<p>1 Q. Did you bring that with you on your known initiative</p> <p>2 because you thought it would be useful or were you</p> <p>3 directed to use that?</p> <p>4 A. No, at that time I always had it with me and it was just</p> <p>5 on my own initiative to start using it.</p> <p>6 Q. Were you aware of the existence of a tracker on the</p> <p>7 mission car?</p> <p>8 A. When the operation started, no.</p> <p>9 Q. Did you become aware during the operation?</p> <p>10 A. I became aware, but I can't remember at which point.</p> <p>11 Q. Can you explain, again please indicate if you can't, the</p> <p>12 extent to which the information you provided could or</p> <p>13 did supplement what was available from a tracker in the</p> <p>14 car?</p> <p>15 A. I couldn't give any weight to the information that</p> <p>16 I passed, other than to say that technology can fail,</p> <p>17 hence the reason for the tried and traditional method of</p> <p>18 following it via the radios that I was doing.</p> <p>19 MS MCNEILL: Thank you.</p> <p>20 Sir, that answers all the questions I have been</p> <p>21 passed from core participants. Unless there is anything</p> <p>22 else, that would conclude this witness's evidence.</p> <p>23 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much indeed.</p> <p>24 A. Thank you, sir.</p> <p>25 MS MCNEILL: Sir there is some whispering going on in that</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 30</p>
<p>1 we will need at least a short five-minute break in order</p> <p>2 to raise a matter with you, but we would also then need</p> <p>3 a 20-minute thereafter to reset the room. I wonder if</p> <p>4 we can have a brief five minutes and then we may well</p> <p>5 need you to come back in, but if we are able to turn</p> <p>6 that into the 20-minute break to reset the room, then we</p> <p>7 will.</p> <p>8 THE CHAIRMAN: No problem.</p> <p>9 If you can stand down, thank you.</p> <p>10 A. Thank you, sir.</p> <p>11 MR BUTT: Sir, I assume he will not be taken into the room</p> <p>12 with -- thank you.</p> <p>13 MS MCNEILL: Sir, I wonder if we could then just rise whilst</p> <p>14 I find out where we are up to and what we are and are</p> <p>15 not able to do next.</p> <p>16 THE CHAIRMAN: You don't want me for five minutes yet?</p> <p>17 MS MCNEILL: No, thank you, sir.</p> <p>18 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.</p> <p>19 (10.40 am)</p> <p>20 (A short adjournment)</p> <p>21 (10.55 am)</p> <p>22 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, sir. Can the witness be sworn,</p> <p>23 please?</p> <p>24 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p>25</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 31</p>	<p>1 MR DAVE REDDY (sworn)</p> <p>2 Questions from MS BLACKWELL</p> <p>3 MS BLACKWELL: Will you give your full name and rank to the</p> <p>4 inquiry, please?</p> <p>5 A. Yes, it is Detective Sergeant David Reddy.</p> <p>6 Q. Thank you, Mr Reddy.</p> <p>7 I am going to ask you some questions about your work</p> <p>8 in the Covert Monitoring Post on 11 December 2015.</p> <p>9 But I would like to begin by asking you to summarise</p> <p>10 your experience as a police officer, up until</p> <p>11 December 2015, please.</p> <p>12 A. Yes, I joined the police in 1998. I became a detective</p> <p>13 in 2003 and have worked in a number of roles, including</p> <p>14 local area policing criminal investigation departments,</p> <p>15 moved into covert policing, my first role was in the</p> <p>16 anti corruption command of the DPS in the</p> <p>17 Metropolitan Police.</p> <p>18 Then I moved in 2010 to the kidnap and specialist</p> <p>19 investigations unit.</p> <p>20 Before moving in 2012 to the central task force as</p> <p>21 it was known then, currently now known as proactive</p> <p>22 syndicates, where I was working in 2015, on 11 December.</p> <p>23 Q. Thank you, and you have also worked closely with the</p> <p>24 Flying Squad, the organised crime partnership, Trident</p> <p>25 and the National Crime Agency on a range of operations</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 32</p>

<p>1 and investigations?</p> <p>2 A. Yes, I have. In different roles, yes, that's correct.</p> <p>3 Q. During the course of your career, have you completed</p> <p>4 a number of training courses and achieved</p> <p>5 qualifications, including national surveillance courses,</p> <p>6 advanced driver courses and family liaison officer</p> <p>7 courses?</p> <p>8 A. That's correct, yes, sir.</p> <p>9 Q. Thank you.</p> <p>10 Have you ever received any training in relation to</p> <p>11 working within a Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>12 A. No formal training, I have been given guides and days</p> <p>13 with the tech with the Technical Surveillance Unit</p> <p>14 officers, so the technical team of how to use the</p> <p>15 machine, but it's nothing formal.</p> <p>16 Q. When you describe receiving training on how to use</p> <p>17 a machine, would that be in relation to a specific</p> <p>18 deployment?</p> <p>19 A. It would be the basic knowledge of how to use the</p> <p>20 equipment.</p> <p>21 Q. Right.</p> <p>22 I am wanting to separate training not related to any</p> <p>23 particular operational deployment, so going on</p> <p>24 a training course or taking a test or something of that</p> <p>25 nature, as opposed to being deployed to an operation and</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 33</p>	<p>1 being shown how to use a particular piece of equipment.</p> <p>2 A. Yes.</p> <p>3 Q. In relation to the former, have you ever been on</p> <p>4 a training course or taken a test or anything like that</p> <p>5 in relation to working within a Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>6 A. No, I haven't, no.</p> <p>7 Q. But you have, on other deployments, received instruction</p> <p>8 on how to use a particular piece of equipment?</p> <p>9 A. Yes, instruction and familiarisation I think is a good</p> <p>10 word.</p> <p>11 Q. Familiarisation?</p> <p>12 A. Yes, that's correct.</p> <p>13 Q. You were asked to provide a witness statement for this</p> <p>14 inquiry, which you did on 6 April. In relation to this</p> <p>15 topic, you said:</p> <p>16 "Specifically in relation to the Covert Monitoring</p> <p>17 Post, I was provided training on the use of the</p> <p>18 equipment and requirements on using the CMP in 2008,</p> <p>19 whilst employed on the anti-corruption command. I have</p> <p>20 conducted monitoring post duties on a number of</p> <p>21 occasions, ranging across listening devices deployed</p> <p>22 within vehicles and premises whilst I was employed on</p> <p>23 the kidnap and specialist investigation unit, proactive</p> <p>24 syndicates and assisting major investigation teams</p> <p>25 relating to suspicious deaths."</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 34</p>
<p>1 Just concentrating for a moment on that information</p> <p>2 that you have provided, was the work that you were doing</p> <p>3 in the Covert Monitoring Post in 2008 the first time</p> <p>4 that you had worked in such?</p> <p>5 A. That's correct, yes.</p> <p>6 Q. Between 2008 and December 2015, on how many occasions</p> <p>7 had you worked in a Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>8 A. Whilst in the anti-corruption command I know of two</p> <p>9 operations, long-term operations, that I have been</p> <p>10 involved in which would have been weeks of monitoring.</p> <p>11 And then in the kidnap unit I believe there was one</p> <p>12 occasion, which would have been a short-term deployment.</p> <p>13 And then on the fourth occasion would have been on</p> <p>14 11 December.</p> <p>15 Q. This was the fourth time that you had worked in that</p> <p>16 capacity?</p> <p>17 A. From my recollection, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>18 Q. Was the equipment that you used in relation to the</p> <p>19 previous three deployments the same equipment that you</p> <p>20 used on 11 December?</p> <p>21 A. It is very similar. The setup may be different, however</p> <p>22 the equipment and what you have access to, ie volume --</p> <p>23 it is very basic access you have to the equipment.</p> <p>24 Q. Right.</p> <p>25 Would you say that the experience that you had</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 35</p>	<p>1 gained in the previous three deployments assisted you in</p> <p>2 relation to what you had to do on 11 December?</p> <p>3 A. I believe it did, yes.</p> <p>4 Q. Right.</p> <p>5 Did you attend a briefing at the control room that</p> <p>6 we know as C3000 on 10 December, so the day before the</p> <p>7 deployment?</p> <p>8 A. I was at C3000 -- I don't recall attending a formal</p> <p>9 briefing, but I was at C3000 for</p> <p>10 an unrelated/unconnected operation and whilst present</p> <p>11 I was aware of my next day's deployment.</p> <p>12 Q. Right, so it was by coincidence that you were there?</p> <p>13 A. Very much so, yes.</p> <p>14 Q. Did you speak to anybody from Operation Ankaa on</p> <p>15 10 December whilst you were in C3000?</p> <p>16 A. I remember liaising with the TSU, the Technical</p> <p>17 Surveillance Unit, within the room and I believe --</p> <p>18 I can't recall who else was there, but it was a very</p> <p>19 informal familiarisation day whilst I was present within</p> <p>20 C3000.</p> <p>21 Q. Did you go into the Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>22 A. Yes, I did.</p> <p>23 Q. Can you assist the inquiry, please, with the</p> <p>24 geographical distance between the Covert Monitoring Post</p> <p>25 and room C3000?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 36</p>

<p>1 A. I would say from where I am sitting now, to give an idea 2 of C3000, probably best is C3000 can be separated into 3 two different rooms, separated by a foldable panel. 4 Q. Yes. 5 A. That -- off that room, as I know it, is the intelligence 6 room, and that is because of my previous experiences in 7 the kidnap world, and the monitoring post would be off 8 that intel room, so from here to the back wall there 9 where the monitors are, I would say is the distance. 10 Q. Walking from C3000 into the Covert Monitoring Post? 11 A. At most, yes, there are two ways that you can come out 12 of the monitoring room, left, and if the room is open 13 you can go straight through or there is a corridor to 14 enter into a second room. It depends on whether the 15 separation doors are shut or open. 16 Q. In terms of how long it would take to walk between one 17 and the other, 30 seconds? 18 A. Oh, 10 seconds? 19 Q. It depends how long your legs are and how quickly you 20 walk? 21 A. Yes, it wouldn't take me very long -- 22 THE CHAIRMAN: It is about 25 yards, about 70 feet? 23 A. No further, sir, than the back of the room, yes. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 25 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 37</p>	<p>1 Please describe to us what your familiarisation 2 session looked like, on 10 December? 3 A. It would have, as you do with any operation, try to 4 familiarise yourself with the surroundings, how the room 5 would have been set up. 6 Q. Are you talking now about the Covert Monitoring Post? 7 A. About the Covert Monitoring Post, yes. 8 Q. Yes. 9 A. How the room would have been set up, any specific, for 10 example, what capabilities there were. 11 Q. Yes. 12 A. And essentially just that, and then again 13 a familiarisation from the technical team to say, 14 essentially, "Here is the on/off button", "Here is the 15 facility of the playback", and, "Here is the volume 16 controls". Very, very basic overview of what was going 17 on in the room. 18 Q. Who was providing that instruction? 19 A. It would have been, from memory, the Technical 20 Surveillance Unit team, I am not sure if they were 21 officers or engineers. 22 Q. How many of them were there? 23 A. I believe it was two. 24 Q. Were they instructing anyone in addition to yourself? 25 A. As I say, I don't know because I was just there by</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 38</p>
<p>1 chance on a separate operation. 2 Q. So if you hadn't been there that day, the first that you 3 would have seen and been able to assess the equipment 4 would have been the following morning? 5 A. Yes, it would have been, yes. 6 Q. Right. 7 Were you familiar with the equipment that was being 8 used? 9 A. Yes, it was a basic volume. You have, from memory, 10 very -- adjusting of the bass or treble, I believe it 11 is, but again very rarely do you have to use that and 12 then how to report any issues, and there would always be 13 a technical surveillance unit officer on hand for 14 assistance. 15 Q. During the deployment? 16 A. That is what I was informed, yes. 17 Q. You were told that on the 10th? 18 A. Yes, and that would be pretty standard on any operation, 19 whether it would be them in person or whether you would 20 have a phone number to be able to contact them on. 21 Q. Yes. 22 During your previous three occasions when you worked 23 within a Covert Monitoring Post, had you experienced 24 malfunctions with the equipment? 25 A. Again, not knowing the technicalities of it, and how it</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 39</p>	<p>1 would run, sometimes the dial in procedure would not 2 work. 3 Q. Right? 4 A. However, that was usually the only problems that were 5 experienced. Sometimes there may be outside noise or 6 ambient noise. Apart from that, it was literally the 7 dial in would have a problem. 8 Q. I am thinking about the piece of equipment that sits in 9 front of you, where you can adjust the balance and the 10 volume, that has the review or rewind facility. 11 Had you ever previously experienced any difficulty 12 with that piece of equipment? 13 A. No, in terms of the rewind facility, I have never 14 utilised the live ability to do that. 15 Q. Right. 16 A. On previous occasions it would have been on, shall we 17 say, long-term operations which were not so dynamic, we 18 would be able to stop the disc and then be able to 19 listen back in a separate room to a disc. 20 Q. With the luxury of time? 21 A. That's correct, sir. 22 Q. I think you did mention though, Mr Reddy, that on one 23 occasion it was a short-time deployment that you had 24 experienced. On that occasion, had you any need to 25 utilise the review or rewind facility?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 40</p>

10 (Pages 37 to 40)

<p>1 A. No, again, from memory, on the occasion when it was 2 within the kidnap -- I think it was a blackmail 3 operation, it wasn't as relevant and, I am not even sure 4 it became relevant to the operation, but I have never 5 used an immediate playback facility other than to 6 download the disc, take it away and listen to it 7 elsewhere.</p> <p>8 Q. In the Covert Monitoring Post, on 10 December, did you 9 yourself -- did you test the equipment?</p> <p>10 A. I wouldn't have tested it. I know it was -- we actually 11 would have actively turned it on at the time.</p> <p>12 Q. On the 10th?</p> <p>13 A. On the 10th, however there would have been no noise. 14 You may have heard if there is no noise, literally there 15 is nothing on the monitoring suite, so even if it is 16 outside, you don't hear rustling or anything like that. 17 But, again, I know it showed me how to turn it on/off on 18 the day, but nothing more than that.</p> <p>19 Q. Do you think that you were shown on 10 December how to 20 use the review/rewind facility?</p> <p>21 A. I believe I was, yes.</p> <p>22 Q. You didn't test it yourself?</p> <p>23 A. No, it wasn't tested by myself, no.</p> <p>24 Q. Can you assist in this regard, please, Mr Reddy. Can 25 you paint a picture of what the equipment looks like.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 41</p>	<p>1 Is there a monitor or is it just a standard block of 2 buttons and things to press?</p> <p>3 A. Yeah, again, it is different -- it depends on what you 4 are looking at. If you have a video facility, then you 5 will have a monitor. I believe on this occasion, it is 6 simply just what looks like a very blank piece of 7 equipment, like a desktop of a computer.</p> <p>8 Q. Right.</p> <p>9 A. And there are leads, the headphones can go into that and 10 there might be I think it is called an equaliser, again 11 I am not technically minded, but there might be 12 something where the volume control and the balance is 13 off that and it essentially goes into a large box which 14 enables the feed to come through.</p> <p>15 Sorry, that's not very technical but that is my 16 understanding of the system, it is a very bland --</p> <p>17 Q. That helps me, yes?</p> <p>18 A. It's very bland and it is user friendly and there is 19 very little we as the user should be able to affect.</p> <p>20 Q. I was going to say, it sounds very simple.</p> <p>21 A. Yes.</p> <p>22 Q. By that I mean it sounds simple to work and to use?</p> <p>23 A. The using function is very simple.</p> <p>24 Q. Right.</p> <p>25 How is it possible for more than one person to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 42</p>
<p>1 listen to the feed.</p> <p>2 I don't know what that is.</p> <p>3 A. There is a -- again, I can't remember the exact what 4 they had on this occasion, but there is usually a bank 5 which is the main feed is into and then you can fit 6 headphones into -- I think a splitter, similar to 7 a splitter, and then depending on how many access points 8 there are, how many headphones can be listened into and 9 how it is set up as well.</p> <p>10 Q. Right.</p> <p>11 On 11 December, let's move to then, please, first of 12 all, what time did you reach the Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>13 A. It would be very early in the morning. I think 14 recording -- we started about 6.30.</p> <p>15 Q. Yes.</p> <p>16 A. As I say, I can't recall what time I started duty on 17 that day but it would probably have been around 5.00 in 18 the morning to have been prepared in time.</p> <p>19 Q. Were you introduced to the other officers who would be 20 working in the Covert Monitoring Post?</p> <p>21 A. Yes, I -- two of whom I had worked with on a regular 22 occasion and two others I was introduced to, yes.</p> <p>23 Q. Who were the two officers that were familiar to you?</p> <p>24 A. One is known as FE12 and the other one is DC Hawthorn.</p> <p>25 Q. DC Hawthorn. Had you worked with them in a Covert</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 43</p>	<p>1 Monitoring Post before?</p> <p>2 A. No, neither of those in a covert monitoring -- in other 3 work capacities.</p> <p>4 Q. The inquiry has heard some evidence that jobs were 5 shared or tasks were shared out between those officers 6 in the Covert Monitoring Post. Could you explain to us, 7 please, how that happened and who made the decisions as 8 to which officer would perform which role?</p> <p>9 A. I think we were given a general overview by FE -- 10 I believe it was FE19.</p> <p>11 Q. Yes.</p> <p>12 A. And the two officers -- I think it is FE24 and 25, 13 Turkish speaking officers --</p> <p>14 Q. You hadn't met them before?</p> <p>15 A. No, not before this occasion.</p> <p>16 THE CHAIRMAN: The interpreters, weren't they?</p> <p>17 A. The interpreters, sir, yes.</p> <p>18 THE CHAIRMAN: All right.</p> <p>19 A. They were obviously -- their predominant role would have 20 been to listen, because that was their role, if it had 21 been Turkish speaking persons and then it was just 22 decided between us that DC Hawthorn and then myself and 23 FE12 would make contemporaneous notes and relay the 24 information to the relevant persons.</p> <p>25 MS BLACKWELL: Right.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 44</p>

11 (Pages 41 to 44)

<p>1 Who was listening to the feed?</p> <p>2 A. At all times it would have been the two Turkish speaking</p> <p>3 officers and DC Hawthorn.</p> <p>4 Q. So DC Hawthorn, I am going to describe to you, was</p> <p>5 sitting at the equipment with headphones on?</p> <p>6 A. Yes, he would have been, yes.</p> <p>7 Q. He didn't move throughout the course of the morning?</p> <p>8 A. No, he was listening throughout. He didn't leave the</p> <p>9 room at any time.</p> <p>10 Q. Did he make any notes?</p> <p>11 A. I can't recall that now.</p> <p>12 Q. All right. He is coming so we can ask him later on</p> <p>13 today.</p> <p>14 THE CHAIRMAN: But you did?</p> <p>15 A. I did, sir, yes.</p> <p>16 MS BLACKWELL: We are going to look at your notes in</p> <p>17 a moment, Mr Reddy.</p> <p>18 THE CHAIRMAN: It may seem not like rocket science but would</p> <p>19 you need to be told to make notes for this type of</p> <p>20 operation or would it be automatic?</p> <p>21 A. It is a difficult situation; sometimes to listen and to</p> <p>22 make notes, it might sound a simple function but it</p> <p>23 might be quite difficult to do. Whereas if you're --</p> <p>24 I think a process of listening, discussing it and then</p> <p>25 someone else would make notes, it is each person to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 45</p>	<p>1 their own choice, sir.</p> <p>2 THE CHAIRMAN: So there was no specific directive or advice?</p> <p>3 A. I don't know if there is, unfortunately, sir. As I say,</p> <p>4 it is just how in the past I have worked it and how on</p> <p>5 this occasion --</p> <p>6 THE CHAIRMAN: Some people make notes, some people don't?</p> <p>7 A. Very much so, sir.</p> <p>8 THE CHAIRMAN: I suppose if you don't make notes, it makes</p> <p>9 the importance of the playback facility all the more</p> <p>10 paramount?</p> <p>11 A. Yes.</p> <p>12 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p>13 MS BLACKWELL: Was this system devised between you that</p> <p>14 Mr Hawthorn would sit and listen to the feed with the</p> <p>15 two Turkish interpreters and that you and FE12 would</p> <p>16 take the information from the Covert Monitoring Post</p> <p>17 into the control room?</p> <p>18 A. I believe is that is how we came up with the two Turkish</p> <p>19 officers obviously, for reasons of their language, it</p> <p>20 was dedicated for that purpose.</p> <p>21 Q. Yes.</p> <p>22 A. But I believe we came up with that -- I can't remember</p> <p>23 if FE19 was involved in that decision or it was just us</p> <p>24 within ...</p> <p>25 Q. But that was the system that was arrived at?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 46</p>
<p>1 A. Devised, yes, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>2 Q. If I described what you and FE12 were doing as</p> <p>3 transferring the information into room C3000 as a tag</p> <p>4 team, do you know what I mean by that?</p> <p>5 A. Absolutely, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>6 Q. Does that accurately describe what you were doing?</p> <p>7 A. Yes. At no point would both of us have been out of the</p> <p>8 room.</p> <p>9 Q. Right. The importance of that was that at all times,</p> <p>10 one of you would have been there writing down what you</p> <p>11 were being told?</p> <p>12 A. That's correct, yes.</p> <p>13 Q. Help us with this, if you can. When Mr Hawthorn spoke</p> <p>14 to you, did you write down what he told you verbatim?</p> <p>15 A. Yes.</p> <p>16 Q. So every single word that came out of his mouth was</p> <p>17 written down on your paper?</p> <p>18 A. Yes.</p> <p>19 Q. Was he listening to the feed through headphones whilst</p> <p>20 that was going on?</p> <p>21 A. Yes, he was, yes.</p> <p>22 Q. Were the two Turkish interpreters also listening through</p> <p>23 headphones?</p> <p>24 A. They were, yes. From memory I believe they were</p> <p>25 actually -- I don't know if there was an extension lead</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 47</p>	<p>1 but they were behind -- we were sat at one side and they</p> <p>2 were sat away. As far as they could be in the size of</p> <p>3 the room.</p> <p>4 Q. But listening to the same equipment?</p> <p>5 A. Absolutely, the same feed, yes.</p> <p>6 Q. Was there any facilitate for you to listen to the audio</p> <p>7 feed?</p> <p>8 A. There was at occasions. I can't remember -- it</p> <p>9 definitely wasn't all the time, for the very reason I</p> <p>10 I would have been out of the room and, secondly, that if</p> <p>11 I was transcribing, it wouldn't be practicable, so</p> <p>12 I might put them on now and then, if, for example,</p> <p>13 I believe FE12 was transcribing, I might listen in.</p> <p>14 Q. Right.</p> <p>15 A. I think that was just to give the simplest -- more ears</p> <p>16 to it.</p> <p>17 Q. Right, so how did you listen in? What facilities?</p> <p>18 A. Through headphones.</p> <p>19 Q. There were enough headphones for you to listen in as</p> <p>20 well?</p> <p>21 A. Yes, I don't believe there was enough for each of us.</p> <p>22 From memory, definitely -- the three people had those,</p> <p>23 now whether we were supplied further or there was</p> <p>24 further in the room, there was definitely another set.</p> <p>25 I don't recall there being five.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 48</p>

12 (Pages 45 to 48)

<p>1 Q. All right. Which would perhaps make sense if there was 2 one person transcribing, because they wouldn't be 3 listening through the headphones? 4 A. That's correct, yes. 5 Q. Thank you. 6 Tell us, please, what you would do when Mr Hawthorn 7 provided you with information, did you decide when to 8 take it through to the control room or did he decide or 9 who made that decision? 10 A. That would have been a decision that myself or FE12 11 would have made. 12 Q. Right. 13 Sorry to interrupt, you didn't rely upon Mr Hawthorn 14 to say, right, now I have given you that, go and tell 15 the people in the control room? 16 A. No, we would have assessed it and we wouldn't have 17 a specific every five minutes, every -- it would have 18 been when information we believed to be relevant, we 19 would then relay that to the relevant people. 20 Q. To whom did you relay it? 21 A. It would have been the TFC at the time. 22 Q. Right. We know that is DCI Williams. 23 A. That's correct, yes, Mr Williams. 24 Q. Did you ever provide any of your information to anybody 25 other than Mr Williams?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 49</p>	<p>1 A. No, it would have been Mr Williams, I think initially 2 FE19 was going to be the conduit. 3 Q. Right, an additional stage then? 4 A. At the start it was going to be directly to FE19, 5 I believe. And then that changed very early on and it 6 was directly to Mr Williams. 7 Q. Did there come a point at which it became apparent that 8 the review function on the equipment did not seem to be 9 working? 10 A. As I stated in my statement, it was very early on. 11 I can't remember if it was before we were taking live 12 feed. 13 Q. Right, so it could have been that early? 14 A. It could have been that early. I can't remember if we 15 identified it through the equipment or -- I know that 16 I never made any attempt to play back any of the 17 material. 18 Q. Right. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Because you knew by then that it was not 20 working? 21 A. Someone had informed me it wasn't working. 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 23 A. I can't recall who told me that, but it was very early 24 on. 25 MS BLACKWELL: Do you recollect how that malfunction was</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 50</p>
<p>1 identified? 2 A. I can't -- 3 Q. I suppose what I mean, speaking more clearly is, did 4 somebody try to use it and it didn't work or was there 5 a light indicating that it didn't work or what was it? 6 A. It was definitely -- I can't recall any light or 7 indication. I am sure I was informed it wasn't working 8 because I know that at one point two technical 9 surveillance officers came in. 10 Q. Right. 11 A. And, again, I wasn't really paying much interest because 12 of the role I had. 13 Q. You were concentrating on what you were doing? 14 A. Yes. We were told very early on that we did not have 15 that facility. 16 Q. Did the technical officers try to fix the problem? 17 A. I can't answer for them. I am assuming they came in to 18 do so but, again, I, I wouldn't have knowledge of what 19 was the issue and, secondly, I was -- I had another 20 role, I tried to ... 21 Q. Understood. All right. 22 Sir, there are other witnesses who will come to the 23 inquiry and we can ask them those questions. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 25 MS BLACKWELL: When you provided your information to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 51</p>	<p>1 Mr Williams, did you take from the Covert Monitoring 2 Post into the control room your note that you had made 3 from what Mr Hawthorn had told you? 4 A. Yes, I would have done, yes. 5 Q. Tell us how that information was relayed to 6 Mr Williams -- did you read it out verbatim, did he read 7 your note, what happened? 8 A. No, I would have gone through, and as it was quite 9 a short space of time throughout the whole process, 10 I would have read from where I last left off, so to 11 speak. 12 Q. Right. 13 A. And I would read verbatim the points that I had made in 14 my notes. 15 Q. Did Mr Williams write down verbatim what you told him? 16 A. I couldn't say, he was writing in -- I don't know if it 17 was a book or in a -- he was writing down on something, 18 but I know I was relaying the information and he was 19 taking it down. 20 Q. Were you in a position to see what he was writing? 21 A. I could see he was writing. I wouldn't know what he was 22 writing, no. 23 Q. Was he sitting at a desk? 24 A. It was changing. From memory, I remember at one point 25 he was sat -- there was quite a lot of people within the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 52</p>

<p>1 room. And as you go in, I am going to call it C3000(1), 2 that's from my old days, which is the left room as you 3 go in. There are two settee-type chairs there. And at 4 another point he was there, at another point he was over 5 towards the right. So it was different when I went in. 6 Q. But on each occasion when you provided him with 7 information, he wrote something down? 8 A. Yes, he was. Like any time, you were giving the 9 information slowly, so he was able to note it. 10 I wouldn't have just rushed it out, I was giving him 11 time to write in his book, yes. 12 Q. When you had provided him with the exact words which you 13 had been given by Mr Hawthorn, did that, on any 14 occasion, lead to an additional conversation between you 15 and Mr Williams? 16 A. I am sure it would have done. 17 As I say, I am saying this because clarifying what 18 I had said, or if there was any other material, but 19 I can't say -- I know we had conversations, yes. 20 Q. Let's take a look at your notes, now, please. 21 Could we have up on the screen, please, Mr Coates, 22 MPS730. 23 Could we have at the side of that, please, document 24 MPS3577 at page 5. 25 THE CHAIRMAN: These are Mr Hawthorn's notes and</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 53</p>	<p>1 Mr Williams's notes? 2 MS BLACKWELL: Mr Reddy's notes on the left and 3 Mr Williams's schedule on the right-hand side. 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 5 MS BLACKWELL: Please can you confirm, Mr Reddy, that I have 6 that right, these are your notes -- 7 A. That's correct, yes. 8 Q. On the right-hand side, you may not have seen this 9 before but this is the schedule that Mr Williams was 10 creating over the course of the morning on 11 December, 11 and it contains not only the information that you 12 provided to him, but also the information that came to 13 him via FE12 and also FE19 and perhaps others. 14 What I am going to ask you to do, please, is to read 15 through your notes and then, at the appropriate times 16 when you have passed information to Mr Williams that we 17 see on his schedule, we will highlight that and I will 18 ask you some questions about the recording of that 19 information. 20 Thank you. 21 Just deal with the first three lines of your notes, 22 please, Mr Reddy. 23 A. Yes, so 6.44: 24 "You, me and one more person, maybe some young uns". 25 Q. Yes?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 54</p>
<p>1 A. 6.45: 2 "My phone is dead." 3 Q. Pause there, please, is there another timing on the 4 left-hand column? 5 A. Yes, 6.39. 6 Q. What does that relate to? 7 A. I don't know. I would say, from my normal way of 8 writing things, I would probably would have amended it 9 as 6.44 at the top, as opposed to 6.39. That should 10 have been the right time. I can't really answer why 11 I have written that. 12 Q. Are the numbers 6.39 in your handwriting? 13 A. Yes. 14 Q. Right, okay. 15 Let's go immediately then over to Mr Williams's 16 schedule. Mr Coates, please could we highlight the 17 entry at 6.41. 18 Thank you. 19 At 6.41 Mr Williams has written: 20 "More than one occupant, no further details (from 21 FE13 CMP)." 22 That doesn't reflect word for word what is in your 23 note, does it? 24 A. No, it doesn't, no. 25 Q. Do you think that you provided to Mr Williams the words,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 55</p>	<p>1 "You, me and one more person maybe, some young uns"? 2 A. Yes, I would have read that line out, yes. 3 Q. Did you on this occasion have an additional conversation 4 with Mr Williams that led to him inferring more than one 5 occupant? 6 A. Not -- I can't recall however reading it, "You, me ..." 7 I would have suggested there was more than one person in 8 the vehicle. 9 Q. Thank you. 10 Can we remove that. Could I invite you to continue, 11 please? 12 A. Yes, at 6.54 -- if I give a bit of direction here, when 13 I've got brackets -- 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Before we go on, sorry, a moment ago you said 15 you would have read that line out. 16 A. That's correct, sir. 17 THE CHAIRMAN: Those were your words. 18 Then a moment later you said, "I can't recall 19 however reading it". Which is it? 20 A. Sorry, I would have read each line out, sir, verbatim. 21 My response I think should have been I can't recall 22 having a further conversation. Apologies. 23 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 24 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 25 In fact let's look back at your notes, please,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 56</p>

<p>1 Mr Reddy, because we do have a note at 6.45 that you 2 have just read out which says, "My phone is dead". 3 Let's go back to Mr Williams's schedule, because the 4 entry under the one that we have just looked at is timed 5 at 6.45, could we highlight that, please: 6 "6.45, occupants of vehicle converse in English. 7 Still no confirmation of identities. Speak of getting 8 others together (from FE13 CMP)." 9 A. Yes. 10 Q. That doesn't seem to marry up with what you have written 11 down at 6.45, which is, "My phone is dead"? 12 A. No. As I say, the summary of what he has written there 13 probably, again, my view would be that would be as 14 a result of my comment, my first verbatim line. 15 Q. Did you travel into the control room at 6.41 and then 16 again at 6.45 with the same information? 17 A. I can't say. I can only go by Mr Williams's notes, 18 I can't recall and I haven't made a note myself of when 19 I-- 20 Q. The other possibility is that you have only been in once 21 at 6.41 and then he has chosen to make an additional 22 note about that information? 23 A. It could have been, I can't really answer that question. 24 Q. Thank you. 25 Can we take off the highlight, please.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 57</p>	<p>1 Please continue to read through and I will stop you 2 again when we get to a relevant point? 3 A. 6.54 -- and everything in brackets is not usually 4 something that is said, it is something that has 5 happened or we believe has happened. That is how 6 I record my notes. 7 Q. That is very useful, because we are coming up to one of 8 those bracketed entries in a moment, and when we get to 9 it, can you describe to us why it is there and whether 10 it is there as a result of something Mr Hawthorn told 11 you or something that you have inferred. Thank you. 12 A. So 6.54: 13 "(Movement at vehicle) breathing." 14 6.54: 15 "I love this triple lining, it is going to get burnt 16 anyway." 17 6.57: 18 "(Direction) left, left, right and to the D." 19 6.58 -- 20 Q. Pausing there, why does the word "directions" appear in 21 brackets? 22 A. It is sometimes for my own aid, that someone is 23 giving -- in the opinion, or the opinion of the person, 24 they might have said he is giving directions and then go 25 on to verbatim write the directions down.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 58</p>
<p>1 Q. The person being Mr Hawthorn? 2 A. That's correct, yes. 3 Q. Right. 4 Because you wouldn't have been listening to this? 5 A. I may not have been listening, I probably wouldn't have 6 been if I am transcribing. 7 Q. Yes, that is what I wanted to get at. 8 6.58? 9 THE CHAIRMAN: It is an assumption, perhaps, 10 an understandable assumption. 11 Unless somebody is watching a Norman Wisdom film, 12 but you are too young to watch Norman Wisdom films. 13 A. When they are in brackets, sir, I tend to -- it is 14 assumptions or beliefs. 15 MS BLACKWELL: 6.58, please. 16 A. "(Sound of phone powered up." 17 6.59: 18 "What the credit number? (Package being opened, 19 sound of phone opening noise)." 20 7.00, "Where is the? (Sound of dialing)." 21 7.01: 22 "(mobile phone rings) Yo, me, G and Jez, we are 23 already Salisbury, we have got the whip (car)." 24 Salisbury, I have also written in brackets 25 "(Selby)".</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 59</p>	<p>1 7.02 -- 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Is that because it was unclear as to whether 3 it was Salisbury or Selby? 4 A. Yes, my notes would have been he might have said 5 Salisbury but DC Hawthorn might have said he might have 6 said "Selby", so I would have written both down. 7 THE CHAIRMAN: Appears to relate to a street name? 8 A. Believed to be, yes. 9 7.02: 10 "(Sound of phone dialing) I see his number is here, 11 I knew that he had his own phone." 12 7.02, "Put it underneath again", and there was 13 moving within the vehicle. 14 7.03, "Where is the train, best attach two teams. 15 Don't have the real ting -- no one is going to let you 16 bust it." 17 MS BLACKWELL: Just pause there, please, before we turn over 18 to the next page. 19 In relation to this entry, the words that we see 20 here are the words given to you by Mr Hawthorn? 21 A. They would have been, yes. 22 Q. Thank you, over the page. 23 A. No timing on this one, "If the door don't open, we can 24 shoot the lock three time, two mins, no 30 seconds, 25 bruv. If he presses that alarm we are gone man. If we</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 60</p>

<p>1 stop that van and he presses the alarm, it is not our</p> <p>2 fault. We had the meeting for you, G, will shoot the</p> <p>3 fuck".</p> <p>4 At 7.06:</p> <p>5 "Don't worry about it, I've got weed. See that</p> <p>6 ting, there is a canister in there, me and his prints</p> <p>7 are on it. (Phone rings) yo, we are ready, innit, just</p> <p>8 waiting, we will be on it. We have all got our separate</p> <p>9 parts."</p> <p>10 7.08:</p> <p>11 "He is worried about us getting nicked. They have</p> <p>12 found the other address, secret intel. O/S Barry's</p> <p>13 house."</p> <p>14 Then I think it is:</p> <p>15 "MUSA [M-U-S-A] Omer setting up fight. (General</p> <p>16 conversation)."</p> <p>17 7.12 --</p> <p>18 Q. Let's just pause there, because the next entry that</p> <p>19 Mr Williams has for you is 7.10 so we have now gone past</p> <p>20 that time. Could we go back to the previous page,</p> <p>21 please, and also the previous page.</p> <p>22 Thank you.</p> <p>23 We established some moments ago that you and FE12</p> <p>24 were working in a tag team, one of you sitting and</p> <p>25 transcribing and the other taking the information to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 61</p>	<p>1 Mr Williams.</p> <p>2 Could we highlight on Mr Williams's schedule,</p> <p>3 please, the bottom two entries on that page. And could</p> <p>4 we just bring them over to the left. In fact they are</p> <p>5 fine there. No, could we put them back where they were.</p> <p>6 Sorry. Thank you.</p> <p>7 I would like to ask you about the entry in</p> <p>8 Mr Williams's schedule at 7.06, which comes not from you</p> <p>9 but from FE12, that says:</p> <p>10 "Best attack two teams, discussion re bringing real</p> <p>11 ting, ie a firearm, shoot lock three times, if he</p> <p>12 presses alarm we are gone."</p> <p>13 That information also appears in your note. Your</p> <p>14 note at 7.03 at the bottom of the page, and we can see</p> <p>15 it without it being highlighted is, "Where is the train?</p> <p>16 Best attack two teams. Don't have the real thing.</p> <p>17 No one is going to let you bust it".</p> <p>18 A. Yes.</p> <p>19 Q. How is it that if you and FE12 were working as a tag</p> <p>20 team, you have both been in a position to record the</p> <p>21 same information?</p> <p>22 A. Because we had have both been in the room at the same</p> <p>23 time. We never both left the room at the same time.</p> <p>24 However, when it was -- I am going to use the word quiet</p> <p>25 and nothing relayed, we would both have been sat in the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 62</p>
<p>1 room and practice would have been, rather than -- the</p> <p>2 worst case scenario would have been I thought he was</p> <p>3 recording, he thinks I am recording. So if we were both</p> <p>4 there, there would be many times when we would both</p> <p>5 record what Paul Hawthorn, DC Hawthorn, was saying.</p> <p>6 Q. If you were both writing down verbatim what Mr Hawthorn</p> <p>7 was saying, your note of that piece of information</p> <p>8 should be identical, shouldn't it?</p> <p>9 A. Yes.</p> <p>10 Q. Right.</p> <p>11 Can we go to the next page of your notes, please</p> <p>12 that you have just read out in full.</p> <p>13 We can just have the bottom entry on Mr Williams's</p> <p>14 schedule highlighted, please.</p> <p>15 We see that at 7.10, Mr Williams has made a note</p> <p>16 that you have provided him with this information:</p> <p>17 "See that ting, canister, has me/his prints on it.</p> <p>18 It will be all right".</p> <p>19 Something not sure, "We are just waiting".</p> <p>20 Do you think that you read out to him the whole of</p> <p>21 your entry on that page, would you have given him every</p> <p>22 single piece of information that you have written down?</p> <p>23 A. I probably would have done.</p> <p>24 Q. Yes.</p> <p>25 A. Just to clarify, I suppose, even if FE12 had of given</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 63</p>	<p>1 it, I would probably still have read through it.</p> <p>2 Q. Right, so you are now talking about "best take two</p> <p>3 teams", that part of the entry?</p> <p>4 A. I might have said that as well, because I am not sure</p> <p>5 what FE12 would have relayed.</p> <p>6 Q. Exactly, you wouldn't have been there, would you, when</p> <p>7 he spoke to him?</p> <p>8 A. Exactly, so I would probably have relayed what I had</p> <p>9 written down anyway.</p> <p>10 Q. Right, but in relation to this particular issue about</p> <p>11 the canister, your note reads at 7.06 after the entry,</p> <p>12 "Don't worry about it, I've got weed":</p> <p>13 "See that ting, there is a canister in there. Me</p> <p>14 and his prints are on it."</p> <p>15 Then:</p> <p>16 "We are ready, we are waiting, we are on it. We</p> <p>17 have all got our separate plans."</p> <p>18 Do you think that you read that out, because it</p> <p>19 looks as if it is almost word for word captured by --</p> <p>20 A. Yes, I would have read out exactly what I had had</p> <p>21 written down.</p> <p>22 Q. Do you think you and Mr Williams had a conversation</p> <p>23 about the meaning of that, what it might refer to?</p> <p>24 A. I couldn't say now. It wouldn't be unusual to have</p> <p>25 asked me for any kind of input, but I can't recall.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 64</p>

16 (Pages 61 to 64)

<p>1 Q. Thank you. Can we take down the highlight and can we go 2 over the page to the next page of your notes, Mr Reddy. 3 A. Yes. 7.12: 4 "Astroturf up that road before the pub, where do you 5 want me to meet? O is phoning me, bruv." 6 7.13: 7 "Yes, I am going to do this, we are waiting, no we 8 have moved away from that spot." 9 THE CHAIRMAN: "Old spot". 10 MS BLACKWELL: I think it is "that spot". 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Is it? Okay. 12 A. "It was Oz, only us has got the numbers. I don't want 13 to be in this car, all we have got to do is burn the 14 seatbelts. 15 "Me and yours have been there, we are not going back 16 there. 17 "Where you see Omer comes up answer it ..." 18 Sorry: 19 "When you see Omer comes up, answer it. Second left 20 I will pull up there." 21 7.15: 22 "Cheeko said what? I am not risking my life. This 23 is the main guy, for fuck's sake. If it wasn't you two 24 I wouldn't come. Everyone ..." 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Knows me.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 65</p>	<p>1 A. Thank you, sir: 2 "Everyone knows me from Kent or Kern ..." 3 And then I have written in there "cement", and then: 4 "... Mehmet and Bradley. Today is like the 10th 5 (general chat), weeks have gone quickly." 6 Q. Next page, thank you. 7 A. 7.18 am: 8 "G is dropping off the Eren, that is next whip. If 9 we don't get him we are gone": 10 "White Hart Lane, astroturf school. We are all 11 going to burn the car, trust me it's not that far. We 12 are going to do some damage even though you Turkish." 13 7.21: 14 "I don't understand how they can bring Musti, he is 15 a pussy, what is he going to do, jump up on the man? 16 I have got no scarf to cover my face. Not to do 17 anything, they are not allowed to do anything, gun in 18 face." 19 7.24: 20 "(Vehicle moving) we need 7.30 to get to the spot 21 near the court." 22 Q. Yes. 23 A. 7.27 am, "(Sound of a door opening)". 24 7.30, "(Phone ringing) near are a second R [which in 25 circles would be right], second left onto that road, to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 66</p>
<p>1 the pub, towards WHL [which would have been White Hart 2 Lane] past school, left, second left, from W Green." 3 I can't say if it was wording W Green or would have 4 been "Wood Green". 5 7.31: 6 "(Sound of compartments being opened) I see you 7 drove straight past me." 8 Q. Pause there, please. 9 Can we go back to the beginning of this part of your 10 rehearsing what is inside your note. 11 I think we started, if we go back two pages, please. 12 And again. 13 Right. Can we go to the next page, please, page 3. 14 Your previous trip into the control room was at 15 7.10. So you have read through all of these entries 16 that take us from 7.10 down to 7.35. 17 The next time that you go to the control room, 18 according to Mr Williams's notes is at 7.34, so could we 19 highlight that, please. 20 Thank you. 21 At 7.34, Mr Williams records: 22 "From intel (FE13/FE12) there is a second vehicle 23 joining them, maybe Oz in this vehicle (not confirmed)." 24 Take that down, please. 25 Did you go into the control room at about 7.34?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 67</p>	<p>1 A. I couldn't say. I didn't make any notes of when 2 I entered into the control room. 3 Q. If you did go into the control room at that time, would 4 you have read out the note that you had made between 5 your last visit there at 7.10 and going in there at 6 7.34? 7 A. I would have thought so, yes. 8 Q. The whole of it? 9 A. I would have done so, just to confirm that I didn't have 10 anything that hadn't already been relayed to him. 11 Q. Right, so I am just going to summarise your note. 12 There is reference to meeting up, there is reference 13 to not wanting to be in the car, to all they have got to 14 do is burn the seatbelts, "Don't want to go back there". 15 There is then some directions, "I am not risking my 16 life, if you were not here I wouldn't come", general 17 chat about weeks have gone quickly -- next page, please, 18 "G is dropping Eren off, he has got the next whip (or 19 that is the next whip). 20 "If we don't get him, we are gone." 21 "We are all going to burn the car ... we are going 22 to do some damage even though you are Turkish ... 23 I haven't got a scarf to cover my face. 24 "They are not allowed to do anything with a gun in 25 face."</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 68</p>

<p>1 "We need at 7.30 to get back to the spot near the 2 court." 3 All of which I am going to suggest is information 4 relevant to the conspiracy that was happening that day, 5 isn't it? 6 A. That's correct, yes. 7 Q. None of which appears to have made its way into 8 Mr Williams's note? 9 A. No. 10 Q. Could I ask you to pause for a moment in the chronology, 11 please, and ask you to give the inquiry a picture of 12 what you knew about the conspiracy, on the morning of 13 11 December, and prior to your duties commencing, what 14 had you been told was afoot? 15 A. Prior to -- if I start off chronologically, prior to 16 11 December, I wasn't working on the operational team 17 that were dealing with Operation Ankaa, although I had 18 had previous with Operation Utara, but not with these 19 subjects. 20 Q. Right. 21 A. Prior to the 11th, I believe I would have attended 22 an overall briefing early on, about the general 23 operation, not specifics, and that would be in case we 24 needed to deploy, and I knew we had a vehicle, and that 25 was in case we as a sister team, as we had it, had to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 69</p>	<p>1 deploy on a fast time to conduct surveillance. 2 So prior to the morning of the 11th, the 11th was 3 first time that I had a full in-depth briefing about the 4 intentions. Although I had an overview of the 5 intentions on the 11th, it was only the morning of the 6 11th that I was given a full briefing as to what was 7 being planned. 8 Q. Right, well who gave you that briefing? 9 A. I can't recall. It was in 3000. It was either -- the 10 two people who could have given it was DI Rob Murray or 11 Neil Williams. 12 Q. Right. So it was one of those two you think? 13 A. It was one of those two. I can't recall who in 14 particular. 15 Q. What did they tell you in that briefing? 16 A. Essentially that persons who had been arrested 17 previously for possessing firearms, there was 18 an intention to break out -- they would have named the 19 male, from whilst he was being conveyed from prison to 20 Wood Green to for his first appearance or an appearance, 21 and that there were numerous surveillance operations 22 ongoing. And we had to support the firearms team. 23 Q. Right. 24 A. Then obviously we had a device fitted to the Audi, which 25 I'd already known, and my specific intention was to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 70</p>
<p>1 relay any information we had to the parties, either it 2 would have been FE19 or Mr Williams. 3 Q. Right. 4 Did you hear whoever was providing the briefing, 5 tell you that firearms were likely to be used? 6 A. I can't recall that. I know that there was 7 a firearms -- quite a heavy firearms commitment to the 8 operation. 9 Q. Right. 10 A. So I can't recall if either I was told that or years of 11 experience working on the teams, it would go hand in 12 hand, yes, and the fact that we had a TFC and the kind 13 of briefing it would have been. 14 THE CHAIRMAN: So you knew it because of the personnel 15 involved, rather than because of anything you were 16 specifically told? 17 A. Possibly, sir. I might have been told of the 18 firearm-enabled operation, however I would have been 19 aware of the vast financial -- firearms commitment to 20 the operation. 21 MS BLACKWELL: Do you think that that phrase "firearm 22 enabled" or "firearms enabled", was one used during the 23 briefing? 24 A. Again, I am not able to say. It is only because of the 25 years of doing the operation that is the kind of</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 71</p>	<p>1 terminology that would be used and I can't go back five 2 and a half years to recall. 3 Q. You didn't take any notes during the course of the 4 briefing? 5 A. No, I wouldn't, no. 6 Q. Were you given any information about an imitation 7 firearm? 8 A. No, I wasn't at all, no. 9 Q. Were you told to listen out for anything in particular? 10 A. I don't recall being given any specific directions as to 11 what to listen out for. Merely to relay what was said 12 within the vehicle. 13 Q. Right. 14 On other occasions when you had worked in a Covert 15 Monitoring Post, had you been told to listen out for 16 specific conversation? 17 A. No. No, not really. 18 It is -- in my opinion, and this is only solely mine 19 and my experience, I am best to go in and listen, 20 without sounding daft, to listen to what you hear and it 21 doesn't cloud your judgment, because then you might 22 concentrate on listening for certain parts or certain 23 phrases or certain names, and that is why in my notes 24 I very rarely refer to who is talking and give any 25 description of the talking and who is speaking, male,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 72</p>

<p>1 female, et cetera, et cetera.</p> <p>2 Q. Right, but of course on this occasion you were reliant</p> <p>3 upon Mr Hawthorn giving the information?</p> <p>4 A. That's correct, yes.</p> <p>5 Q. All right.</p> <p>6 Thank you.</p> <p>7 Just to complete that part of your evidence. At any</p> <p>8 stage, whilst you were performing your role in the</p> <p>9 Covert Monitoring Post, did anybody come in and say we</p> <p>10 want you to listen out for this in particular?</p> <p>11 A. Not that I recall, no.</p> <p>12 Q. All right, thank you.</p> <p>13 Let's just return to Mr Williams's schedule, please.</p> <p>14 I want to highlight the entry at 7.23.</p> <p>15 Because although there is no note of you providing</p> <p>16 information about, "Put the gun to your face, male that</p> <p>17 bust the door, need to be in a place, spot near court by</p> <p>18 7.30".</p> <p>19 It does appear that some of that information has</p> <p>20 come to him via FE12, doesn't it?</p> <p>21 A. Yes.</p> <p>22 Q. Thank you, we can take the highlight off, so it may be</p> <p>23 that even if you had gone in at a slightly later time</p> <p>24 and given him that information, Mr Williams has already</p> <p>25 made a note of it anyway from the other officer?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 73</p>	<p>1 A. It would appear so, yes.</p> <p>2 Q. Okay.</p> <p>3 I think if we go to the next page of your notes,</p> <p>4 please, had we reached the --</p> <p>5 A. I believe it is 7.35.</p> <p>6 Q. That's right, "(Talking quietly)", thank you.</p> <p>7 A. 7.35, "(Talks quietly)".</p> <p>8 7.38, "(Lots of outside noise)".</p> <p>9 7.40, "(Items moving in vehicle) (clicking)".</p> <p>10 7.4, "Don't know where I put it".</p> <p>11 7.42, "(Lots of zipping and rustling)".</p> <p>12 7.44, "I don't think you can get through there".</p> <p>13 7.47:</p> <p>14 "(Phone ringing) Hello, first left, one way, second</p> <p>15 not. What is the fuck is happening, bruv?</p> <p>16 Can you get out that way?"</p> <p>17 I have stamped over something:</p> <p>18 "... no entry, right. We were just on the road,</p> <p>19 bruv, near the courts, innit, tyre shop."</p> <p>20 7.51 am:</p> <p>21 "They are in there and [I don't know what I have</p> <p>22 written there] there.</p> <p>23 "Shall I come up from that way? Bash up."</p> <p>24 7.53:</p> <p>25 "Shall we move?"</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 74</p>
<p>1 7.58:</p> <p>2 "We are all called Ali, mate. When I sound that</p> <p>3 horn, you get in the car. Please open that fucking</p> <p>4 door."</p> <p>5 I have put times three:</p> <p>6 "You can open this like this, innit."</p> <p>7 8.00 am, "(Builder came out and pointed at the car)".</p> <p>8 8.02 am, "Pull the cover up".</p> <p>9 Q. Pause there, please, let's go to the next page of</p> <p>10 Mr Williams's schedule. The top entry, if we can</p> <p>11 highlight that, please at 8.02. We can see from FE13:</p> <p>12 "Occupants Audi concerned about local residents."</p> <p>13 A. Yes, I do -- I recall this.</p> <p>14 Q. Take a moment to have a glass of water and then I will</p> <p>15 ask you some more questions.</p> <p>16 A. Apologies.</p> <p>17 THE CHAIRMAN: That is all right.</p> <p>18 MS BLACKWELL: Your note at 8.00 am is:</p> <p>19 "(Builder came out and pointed at the car)."</p> <p>20 Mr Williams note at 8.02 is, "Occupants Audi</p> <p>21 concerned about local residents".</p> <p>22 Do you remember whether you read your note out in</p> <p>23 relation to this verbatim and was there any further</p> <p>24 discussion between the two of you?</p> <p>25 A. I do remember reading this out -- again, all this would</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 75</p>	<p>1 have been read out verbatim.</p> <p>2 Q. Yes.</p> <p>3 A. But I know, excuse me, for whatever reason, I remember</p> <p>4 this part of the conversation, because it would be</p> <p>5 something as a surveillance officer I would want to</p> <p>6 know. And one of the reasons would have been if the</p> <p>7 surveillance team had taken the persona of a builder,</p> <p>8 and I remember having that conversation and it would</p> <p>9 have been very simply like that, just to make the team</p> <p>10 aware and also so that they were aware that they were --</p> <p>11 I am going to call it "eyes about", wary of their</p> <p>12 surroundings.</p> <p>13 Q. Right, yes, thank you.</p> <p>14 You do think that you had an additional conversation</p> <p>15 with Mr Williams on this occasion?</p> <p>16 A. It would have been very brief and I think it would have</p> <p>17 been as a warning to the teams, about also that there</p> <p>18 was no concerns about the surveillance team being</p> <p>19 spotted.</p> <p>20 Q. Thank you.</p> <p>21 THE CHAIRMAN: When you say no concerns about, clearly, if</p> <p>22 the builder was part of the surveillance team, he had</p> <p>23 not been rumbled.</p> <p>24 A. No, my view, sir, would have been they in the car</p> <p>25 believe it to be a builder, as opposed to the police.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 76</p>

<p>1 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, thank you.</p> <p>2 MS BLACKWELL: Could you read on, please, Mr Reddy.</p> <p>3 A. Yes 8.05:</p> <p>4 (Phone) Yo, we are waiting here, make sure it could</p> <p>5 be here any time soon.</p> <p>6 "Do you want me to go up a one way?"</p> <p>7 I can't read what I have written there:</p> <p>8 "Crossroads, name of the street, second left, first</p> <p>9 right. This is the perfect place."</p> <p>10 8.08:</p> <p>11 "Fuck, I need a piss, man (clicking noise)."</p> <p>12 8.13, just general chat about others passing their</p> <p>13 vehicle.</p> <p>14 At 8.19, "(possible text messages mobile phone being</p> <p>15 used)".</p> <p>16 8.28, "(Sound of chainsaw from outside)".</p> <p>17 8.48, "(Phone ringing) Yo ..."</p> <p>18 And I have written some letters BHM EH7.</p> <p>19 Then:</p> <p>20 "I told him not to write it down on the move."</p> <p>21 Q. Pausing there, please. To confirm, those letters that</p> <p>22 appear in your note at 8.48 would have come directly</p> <p>23 from Mr Hawthorn?</p> <p>24 A. Yes.</p> <p>25 Q. At 8.48, there is an entry on Mr Williams's schedule,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 77</p>	<p>1 can we highlight that, please, it is in the middle of</p> <p>2 the page, thank you:</p> <p>3 "Dave Reddy [that is you] reg number has been</p> <p>4 discussed with the Audi? Prison van."</p> <p>5 Again, do you think this is an occasion when you</p> <p>6 expanded your verbatim note with a conversation with</p> <p>7 Mr Williams about the possible implication of those</p> <p>8 numbers and letters?</p> <p>9 A. I don't recall it being -- I wouldn't have known the</p> <p>10 prison van index numbers.</p> <p>11 Q. Right.</p> <p>12 A. I would have just read out what I had or the numbers</p> <p>13 I had.</p> <p>14 I might have said -- it may have been a registration</p> <p>15 plate but, again, it didn't make sense because obviously</p> <p>16 the amount of the numbers -- the numbers and letters do</p> <p>17 not add up to being a number plate. Apologies.</p> <p>18 Q. Not at all. Could we just complete your note, please,</p> <p>19 there are only three more entries on it.</p> <p>20 A. 8.56, "(Music is on)".</p> <p>21 8.57:</p> <p>22 "(Phone rings) Oz first door on right. In van,</p> <p>23 first door."</p> <p>24 9.00, "Phone rings, (half an hour (okay))."</p> <p>25 Then I have signed off and date stamped the notes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 78</p>
<p>1 Q. Thank you, other than these notes, which were created in</p> <p>2 the way that you have described, did you make any other</p> <p>3 note during the course of your deployment that morning?</p> <p>4 A. No, these are the only notes I would have made.</p> <p>5 Q. I think at some stage, following the shots being fired</p> <p>6 a member of the TSU came into the Covert Monitoring Post</p> <p>7 and switched off the recording, didn't they?</p> <p>8 A. I can't recall if I was there at that time, because</p> <p>9 shortly after being made aware of what had happened,</p> <p>10 myself and FE12 were removed to another location.</p> <p>11 Q. You think that the switching off of the equipment might</p> <p>12 have happened after that?</p> <p>13 A. It might have been in and around the same time. I can't</p> <p>14 recall now.</p> <p>15 Q. Right, and who directed you to go to a different</p> <p>16 location?</p> <p>17 A. FE19 came in and told us, and, again, I think that was</p> <p>18 relaying a message from others. The PIP procedure.</p> <p>19 Q. The PIP procedure.</p> <p>20 A. I don't know who would have instigated that and who</p> <p>21 would have directed who went to where.</p> <p>22 Q. I think a short time later you made it your first</p> <p>23 statement, didn't you?</p> <p>24 A. That's correct, sir.</p> <p>25 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 79</p>	<p>1 Sir, that concludes my questioning. Do you have any</p> <p>2 questions?</p> <p>3 THE CHAIRMAN: No, thank you.</p> <p>4 MS BLACKWELL: I am going to ask for a very short break</p> <p>5 because I think some of the other core participants may</p> <p>6 have questions.</p> <p>7 THE CHAIRMAN: Very good.</p> <p>8 MS BLACKWELL: Could I invite to you rise, please?</p> <p>9 THE CHAIRMAN: Will do.</p> <p>10 (11.59 am)</p> <p>11 (A short adjournment)</p> <p>12 (12.08 pm)</p> <p>13 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p>14 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, sir.</p> <p>15 Mr Reddy, I have a few questions from other core</p> <p>16 participants in relation to some aspects of your</p> <p>17 evidence which I have been asked to clarify.</p> <p>18 In relation to the first witness statement that you</p> <p>19 gave on 11 December, I am looking at page 2, you</p> <p>20 described your role in the Covert Monitoring Post as</p> <p>21 including this:</p> <p>22 "Throughout the time I was also listening to the</p> <p>23 main radio channel and noted the concerns of the</p> <p>24 surveillance team that the vehicle appeared to be</p> <p>25 conducting anti-surveillance manoeuvres. I was informed</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 80</p>

<p>1 by the listening officers that the occupants of the 2 vehicle did not appear concerned and were joking about 3 the fact that they were constantly getting lost. 4 I relayed this to the SIO and the surveillance support 5 within the operations room." 6 Right, so does that suggest that, as well as 7 speaking to Mr Hawthorn and receiving from him the 8 information which he was relaying, there was also access 9 to another radio channel in that room? 10 A. Yes, we had -- we were monitoring one radio channel and 11 that would have been the surveillance team of the 12 vehicle, the Audi. 13 Q. Right. Thank you. 14 How were you able to listen to that additional radio 15 channel? 16 A. It was more the -- I use the word background, it was 17 just as I said earlier when I was asked the question, it 18 was to allay any concerns as did happen, that, if we 19 were aware the surveillance team were concerned about 20 something, we could monitor what was being said in the 21 vehicle and give them a bit of -- as I say, the 22 intention is to give them a bit of confidence that there 23 is no suspicion and they can continue to surveil the 24 vehicle. 25 Q. Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 81</p>	<p>1 Did that in any way detract from the ability of 2 those listening to the probe feed? 3 A. I don't believe so. They would have had the headphones 4 on and, as I say, it was very minor -- it was just 5 a background to be able to monitor what is going on, to 6 give us a better picture and to assist the surveillance 7 team. 8 THE CHAIRMAN: Would this be a normal way of dealing with 9 it? 10 A. There is many occasions where you might be monitoring 11 two or three radio channels and it depends on the 12 circumstances. I do find, sir, sometimes in my previous 13 Covert Monitoring Posts, it assists you to know when 14 people are in or out of the vehicle and to cover, 15 capture any noises and you can monitor it. 16 THE CHAIRMAN: Monitoring more than one channel at the same 17 time is not unusual? 18 A. Not in my experience, no. No, sir. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 20 MS BLACKWELL: In relation to your more recent witness 21 statement on 6 April, at the foot of the first page you 22 deal with your opinion as to the quality of the feed 23 that was coming from the Audi. 24 A. Yes. 25 Q. You said:</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 82</p>
<p>1 "I recall the live audio feed being received within 2 the Covert Monitoring Post as being very clear. There 3 was very little ambient noise such as traffic when the 4 vehicle was moving, nor was the car radio music system 5 distorting the feed or interfering with the clarity of 6 the feed. I did not have any concerns about the quality 7 of the live audio feed throughout the period of time in 8 this operation." 9 A. That's correct, yes. 10 Q. Does that reflect your opinion of the times when you 11 were listening using the headphones? 12 A. Yes, and any concerns raised by any of the listening 13 officers at any time. 14 Q. Were there any concerns raised by any of the listening 15 officers at any time? 16 A. Not to my knowledge, no. Not to me, no. 17 Q. Did you have a conversation with Mr Hawthorn about the 18 good quality of the feed? 19 A. I can't recall anything specific. It may have just been 20 along the lines of any raised any issues or clarified 21 what was said, but no, I can't recall any specific 22 conversation. 23 Q. At the top of page 2 you go on: 24 "Due to the clarity of the audio feed I can recall 25 that when the occupants spoke, it was clear. However,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 83</p>	<p>1 there were a number of issues in deciphering all of the 2 words spoken, due to either the specific terms or slang 3 that they were using or the speed at which they were 4 talking." 5 A. That's correct, yes. 6 Q. Is that your opinion of what you heard when you placed 7 the headphones on? 8 A. That would have been my opinion. I can't answer for 9 others, so when I did listen, that would have been my 10 view. 11 Q. Was there any conversation between yourself and 12 Mr Hawthorn about the words spoken or specific terms or 13 slang or the speed at which they were speaking? 14 A. I think some that I have already noted within my notes 15 where I have put in brackets, DC Hawthorn may have told 16 me a couple of alternatives and, as I say, we were 17 writing the notes verbatim, so what I mean by that is as 18 I have read out there, there are some terms that even in 19 writing them down verbatim, you are not sure what the 20 actual meaning is. 21 That is what I meant by that comment. 22 Actually, reading it back, it is probably not 23 written in the best way and I should have specified 24 that. I think when I say deciphering, having read back 25 my notes, there is still some sentences there that don't</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 84</p>

<p>1 make sense.</p> <p>2 Q. All right, had you had any training in relation to slang</p> <p>3 used by gangs and groups?</p> <p>4 A. I don't think there is any specific training available.</p> <p>5 I have been for the last eight years an expert witness</p> <p>6 for the Met Police in drugs cases.</p> <p>7 Q. Right?</p> <p>8 A. And I have given evidence in every single Crown Court in</p> <p>9 London and outside of London in a number of drugs cases,</p> <p>10 including interpretation of text messages, slang</p> <p>11 messages, et cetera, et cetera, so I have</p> <p>12 an understanding but again that is only my opinion and</p> <p>13 that usually placed within context of other material.</p> <p>14 Q. It would have been obvious to you, sitting in the Covert</p> <p>15 Monitoring Post, that what Mr Hawthorn was listening to</p> <p>16 was more than he was speaking to you and FE12 about?</p> <p>17 A. Yes.</p> <p>18 Q. Because he was choosing which words to repeat to you,</p> <p>19 wasn't he?</p> <p>20 A. Yes, he was. And, as I have done sometimes through my</p> <p>21 notes, I have had to abbreviate with letters, numbers,</p> <p>22 et cetera, acronyms.</p> <p>23 Q. What was your understanding of the method used by</p> <p>24 Mr Hawthorn as to which words to say to you and which</p> <p>25 words not to bother saying to you?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 85</p>	<p>1 A. I would have -- my aim would have been to have taken</p> <p>2 contemporaneous notes, everything said by DC Hawthorn to</p> <p>3 have written down.</p> <p>4 Q. Yes, well you wrote down everything he told you --</p> <p>5 A. Yes.</p> <p>6 Q. -- but did he explain to you how he was deciding what to</p> <p>7 say to you out of the overall extent of the information</p> <p>8 that he was listening to?</p> <p>9 A. No. I would have -- as I say, as an experienced</p> <p>10 officer, so I would have written down -- otherwise there</p> <p>11 have been too many ... as I said earlier, if we had all</p> <p>12 been listening and all been making our own notes, it</p> <p>13 still could have been making slightly different notes</p> <p>14 and put more weight on something said than something</p> <p>15 else.</p> <p>16 Q. Right. Did it become apparent to you that, for</p> <p>17 instance, on some of the occasions when Mr Hawthorn was</p> <p>18 speaking to you, he was missing what was being said by</p> <p>19 those in the Audi? Trying to perform two jobs at once,</p> <p>20 if you like.</p> <p>21 A. I think he would have clarified, if he didn't quite</p> <p>22 understand it, we would have written it down or if he</p> <p>23 was missing something, we would have clarified it. And</p> <p>24 that is where I used the brackets, for example we</p> <p>25 wouldn't write everything in general conversation, it</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 86</p>
<p>1 would be just "(General conversation)", so we would try</p> <p>2 and capture as much as we could.</p> <p>3 Q. At any stage did Mr Hawthorn appear to have difficulty</p> <p>4 in relaying to you what he was hearing?</p> <p>5 A. I don't think there was difficulty relaying anything of</p> <p>6 what he was hearing. I can't recall now, there may have</p> <p>7 been occasions where he couldn't understand and that</p> <p>8 would have been mirrored with the notes.</p> <p>9 Q. Right.</p> <p>10 A. So, as I say, brackets, if it was -- he might have given</p> <p>11 an alternative or his understanding of it.</p> <p>12 Q. Did he ever, for instance, raise with you a difficulty</p> <p>13 about a word that was being used, that perhaps he didn't</p> <p>14 understand or hadn't captured?</p> <p>15 A. I can't recall so. Having looked at my notes again, we</p> <p>16 have just written down what he believed he heard.</p> <p>17 Q. Right, and just going back, please, to the part of your</p> <p>18 statement that I read out from your first statement in</p> <p>19 December 2015, about relaying to the SIO and the</p> <p>20 surveillance support about what you had heard in</p> <p>21 relation to the conspirators not being concerned about</p> <p>22 getting lost, how did you relay that to the SIO?</p> <p>23 A. That in fact was the TFC.</p> <p>24 Q. Right, so it wasn't the SIO?</p> <p>25 A. No, that would have been Mr Williams.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 87</p>	<p>1 Q. Is that a mistake then in your witness statement?</p> <p>2 A. That is an error, yes.</p> <p>3 Q. Right, so you told Mr Williams?</p> <p>4 A. Mr Williams, and as I said earlier, where -- how C3000</p> <p>5 is set up, it is set up purposefully for these kind of</p> <p>6 operations, that you are far enough apart but it's also</p> <p>7 close enough to be able to share information. And</p> <p>8 I know that on this occasion he would have been near to</p> <p>9 the surveillance team leader, or someone who was</p> <p>10 relaying information to the surveillance team.</p> <p>11 So that was Mr Williams, the TFC.</p> <p>12 Q. I understand.</p> <p>13 A. There was no other persons I gave information to</p> <p>14 throughout this time.</p> <p>15 Q. You would have provided it to him the same way as you</p> <p>16 did the other information?</p> <p>17 A. That is correct, yes, sir.</p> <p>18 MS BLACKWELL: Sir that, is all I ask.</p> <p>19 THE CHAIRMAN: I have just one matter, please.</p> <p>20 Questions from THE CHAIRMAN</p> <p>21 THE CHAIRMAN: If you look at the last paragraph, you there</p> <p>22 correct an error which you made when you described the</p> <p>23 person to whom you had relayed your information as the</p> <p>24 senior investigating officer.</p> <p>25 How do you make an error like that?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 88</p>

<p>1 A. It is -- I am going to use the word "assumption", 2 because where Mr Williams had been my senior officer, as 3 a DCI on my unit, just naturally written it as "SIO". 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Did you not know who the SIO was as opposed 5 to the TFC in this particular operation? 6 A. Yes, we would have been given specific -- within the 7 briefing, we would have been given specific ... one of 8 briefings we give would have been the specific role each 9 party had. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: So you were given a briefing to that extent? 11 A. There was a briefing to say whose role what roles were, 12 who was allocated certain roles and I think it is habit 13 of him being the most senior officer that I made that 14 mistake. 15 THE CHAIRMAN: Because there has been a hint on occasion, in 16 this inquiry, which you may or may not be aware, of 17 roles becoming blurred, the role of the TFC and the role 18 of the SIO effectively becoming blurred. I wondered 19 whether others may wonder whether that could explain why 20 it was that you mixed up the two on this occasion? 21 A. I think, sir, because I wasn't part of this operation 22 for a longer time, I was involved in other operations, 23 unrelated to this. On the morning, we were given 24 specific roles. The first time I really was involved in 25 this operation was on 11 December.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 89</p>	<p>1 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 2 A. So, in my mind, Mr Williams would have been SIO in other 3 matters. Depending on what role he had. In the 4 morning, in the briefing, it would have been made clear 5 and as the role within the CMP, as I said earlier, we 6 change from relaying the information to FE19 to 7 Mr Williams, as the TFC. 8 THE CHAIRMAN: You said that you didn't actually attend 9 a formal briefing. 10 A. Not on 10 December, the day before at Scotland Yard, no. 11 THE CHAIRMAN: No, it was what you described as an informal 12 familiarisation. 13 A. That's correct, that was on the 10th within C3000, and 14 then on the morning of 11 December, we received 15 a further briefing. 16 THE CHAIRMAN: From whom? 17 A. I can't recall if that was DI Murray or DCI Williams, 18 within the C3000 -- 19 THE CHAIRMAN: You cannot recall whether it was the senior 20 investigating officer or the TFC? 21 A. No, I can't recall, sir. 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Were any notes taken of that briefing? 23 A. I wouldn't have taken any notes, no, sir. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Did you know whether the briefing was being 25 noted by anybody else?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 90</p>
<p>1 A. I don't know, sir. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 3 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, that completes Mr Reddy's 4 evidence. 5 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 6 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, the next witness is Paul Hawthorn, 7 please. 8 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 9 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, sir, may the witness be sworn? 10 THE CHAIRMAN: Please. 11 MR PAUL HAWTHORN (sworn) 12 Questions from MS BLACKWELL 13 MS BLACKWELL: Will you give your name and rank to the 14 inquiry, please? 15 A. Yes. My name is Paul Hawthorn, and I am a detective 16 constable. 17 Q. Thank you. 18 A. Thank you. 19 Q. Mr Hawthorn, I am going to ask you some questions about 20 your deployment on 11 December 2015 -- 21 A. Yes. 22 Q. -- in relation to Operation Ankaa. 23 A. Yes. 24 Q. During the course of your evidence, but at a time after 25 our break for lunch, we are going to look at some of the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 91</p>	<p>1 notes which you have subsequently made about your 2 involvement in the Covert Monitoring Post, together with 3 a transcript of what was being discussed in the Audi 4 vehicle, and we are going to also listen to the 5 recording of those inside the Audi speaking, between 6 about 6.30 in morning and shortly before the police 7 interception. 8 Before that, I would like to ask you some questions, 9 in the time that remains between now and our lunch 10 break, about your training and experience as 11 a Metropolitan Police officer in the run up to 12 11 December 2015. 13 Please could you summarise, as at that time, what 14 your experience was as a police officer? 15 A. At that time, I had 13/14 years as a police officer, 16 about 10 as a detective. I had worked in serious and 17 organised crime for around about four or five years, 18 working on various serious and organised investigations, 19 pro-activity. 20 Q. Did you have any experience of Operation Utara? 21 A. A little. I worked on a team that -- where we worked, 22 the team that were dealing with Utara, I was on another 23 team but all still under the same -- probably in the 24 same office as well, actually, but ... so I did have 25 a little bit of understanding about the job, about the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 92</p>

<p>1 operation.</p> <p>2 Q. Right.</p> <p>3 How did you come to be deployed on Operation Utara</p> <p>4 on 11 December -- or Operation Ankaa, as it then was?</p> <p>5 A. Yes.</p> <p>6 Well, it was just everybody was given -- or sent</p> <p>7 an email, I think, that was the case. And then you had</p> <p>8 postings on that email and mine was the Covert</p> <p>9 Monitoring Post.</p> <p>10 Q. Right.</p> <p>11 How long before 11 December did you receive, either</p> <p>12 by email or other instruction, an order to attend on</p> <p>13 that day?</p> <p>14 A. I can't quite remember, maybe a few days, maybe a week.</p> <p>15 I can't quite remember but a few days certainly before,</p> <p>16 maybe a week.</p> <p>17 Q. You had a few days' notice?</p> <p>18 A. Absolutely, yes.</p> <p>19 Q. Had you worked in a Covert Monitoring Post before?</p> <p>20 A. Yes, I have, yes.</p> <p>21 Q. On how many occasions?</p> <p>22 A. I worked around about 2010, I worked on an operation</p> <p>23 that ran for probably about six to eight weeks, maybe,</p> <p>24 spending a couple of hours a day, sometimes a little bit</p> <p>25 more, for sometimes four days a week. And once --</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 93</p>	<p>1 I think once or twice after that, another operation,</p> <p>2 I might have done it a couple of times.</p> <p>3 Q. What sort of operations were they?</p> <p>4 A. They were both drugs, predominantly drugs operations.</p> <p>5 The same kind of set up.</p> <p>6 Q. As 11 December?</p> <p>7 A. Yes, as in -- sorry, what I meant by that is the Covert</p> <p>8 Monitoring Post, listening to something, or</p> <p>9 conversations within a vehicle.</p> <p>10 Q. Yes, right. Okay. So perhaps a different subject</p> <p>11 matter but a similar type of setup in terms of listening</p> <p>12 to what was going on in a vehicle?</p> <p>13 A. Yes, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>14 Q. Had you received any formal training?</p> <p>15 A. No, I hadn't.</p> <p>16 Q. Had you received any training?</p> <p>17 A. No.</p> <p>18 Q. No.</p> <p>19 A. However, I did, when I worked on the other operations,</p> <p>20 I would have -- it was kind of learn it as you was going</p> <p>21 along --</p> <p>22 Q. Yes.</p> <p>23 A. -- but previously I had had sort of an input from other</p> <p>24 people, that had experience, better experience than me,</p> <p>25 just really showing me how to do it, really.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 94</p>
<p>1 Q. What was that?</p> <p>2 A. It was more like the administration side of things, like</p> <p>3 with books and afterwards taking the disc out and filing</p> <p>4 them in days and everything else.</p> <p>5 Q. Right.</p> <p>6 A. And that was kind of it, really, and I think just it is</p> <p>7 basically a start/stop kind of machine, so it -- as</p> <p>8 silly as it sounds, it was just, "Right, that is how you</p> <p>9 start it, that is how you stop it, put these on and</p> <p>10 listen", basically. Then I picked it up from there.</p> <p>11 Q. On the other occasions that you had worked in a Covert</p> <p>12 Monitoring Post, had you used the review or rewind</p> <p>13 function?</p> <p>14 A. I can't remember. I don't know if that -- the machine</p> <p>15 then had that facility.</p> <p>16 Q. Right.</p> <p>17 A. I really can't remember.</p> <p>18 Q. Because it was five years or so before this occasion --</p> <p>19 A. Sure, yes, that's right.</p> <p>20 Q. -- that the inquiry is interested in?</p> <p>21 A. That's right, yes.</p> <p>22 Q. Thank you.</p> <p>23 Tell us then if you had had any conversation with</p> <p>24 any officer prior to 11 December about what you were</p> <p>25 going to be asked to do and what you might be listening</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 95</p>	<p>1 to?</p> <p>2 A. I don't remember, I can't recall, so I really don't</p> <p>3 know.</p> <p>4 Q. Do you think that you simply turned up on the morning of</p> <p>5 11 December to be placed in the Covert Monitoring Post</p> <p>6 and be asked to familiarise yourself with the equipment</p> <p>7 then?</p> <p>8 A. Yeah, well, I mean I did go to the location where the</p> <p>9 Covert Monitoring Post was, I think a day or two before.</p> <p>10 Q. Right.</p> <p>11 A. But that was it. No, I hadn't -- nobody had pulled me</p> <p>12 aside and said, "Right, this is what you are going to be</p> <p>13 doing, this is how you do it", or anything like that,</p> <p>14 no.</p> <p>15 Q. Why were you there then, two days before?</p> <p>16 A. It was, I think to meet with the technical support</p> <p>17 engineers.</p> <p>18 Q. Yes.</p> <p>19 A. And, again, I can't really remember what we did.</p> <p>20 I think they just showed us the room that we were going</p> <p>21 in, and the machine. I think that they kind of, again,</p> <p>22 showed us how to start and stop but I can't remember.</p> <p>23 Q. Were you shown how to use the review or rewind function?</p> <p>24 A. I think if they were to show me -- because I have tried</p> <p>25 to think about it ... if they were showing me the actual</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 96</p>

24 (Pages 93 to 96)

<p>1 machine, then they would have showed me every facility 2 it had on it. 3 Q. Because, from what you have said, it is likely that on 4 previous deployments you had not been given the facility 5 to rewind or review. So this would have been something 6 new? 7 A. Possibly. But the engineers are normally pretty good. 8 If they are going to show how the machine works, they 9 would show you everything, I would have thought. But 10 I cannot remember, unfortunately. 11 Q. Did you attend on that occasion, in company with any 12 other officer? 13 A. Again, I can't remember. I think I would have done. 14 But I really -- I am sure that there was two 15 engineers -- 16 Q. From the TSU? 17 A. -- from the TSU, and myself, possibly another. I am 18 sorry, I can't remember. 19 Q. How long did that familiarisation session last? 20 A. I am ... it will only be sort of a number of minutes. 21 Q. Did you put the headphones on and did you test the 22 equipment on that occasion? 23 A. I don't know, certainly someone would have done. 24 Q. Why do you say that? 25 A. Because the engineers would have made sure that</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 97</p>	<p>1 everything worked. 2 Q. You are assuming that? 3 A. I am assuming. Yes, you are right actually, yes. 4 Q. The answer is you don't know whether you put the 5 headphones on? 6 A. I don't know. 7 Q. Right. 8 Other than that, were you given any briefing about 9 the operation prior to 11 December? 10 A. The day before, I think it was at New Scotland Yard. 11 Q. You attended the briefing at New Scotland Yard? 12 A. I did, yes. 13 Q. Did you make any notes? 14 A. No, I don't recall, no. 15 Q. Can you remember now what you were told? 16 A. No. We was -- I can remember some. So we was told that 17 there would be the intention was that two males were 18 going to be attending Wood Green Crown Court and persons 19 unknown were going to try and break them out. I was 20 also aware of some other members of the criminal group 21 that -- that you mentioned earlier, with Utara, they 22 were subjects on Utara. Mentioned about that. 23 Q. Yes. 24 A. Yes. 25 Q. All right. Do you remember being told that it was</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 98</p>
<p>1 likely that those trying to spring Izzet Eren would be 2 armed? 3 A. I don't remember being told that, no. 4 Q. Right. 5 Was the next involvement that you had following your 6 attending the briefing at New Scotland Yard your 7 attendance at the Covert Monitoring Post on the morning 8 of the 11th? 9 A. Sorry, could you say that again? 10 Q. Yes, sorry. 11 A. That is all right. 12 Q. Following your attendance at the New Scotland Yard 13 briefing, was the next thing that you did go to the 14 Covert Monitoring Post the following day? 15 A. I don't know, I think -- because I think that the 16 briefing was on the 10th. 17 Q. Yes. 18 A. And the day in question was the 11th. So I don't know 19 if I went to the Covert Monitoring Post the day before 20 the briefing or on the day of the briefing. 21 Q. Right. 22 A. But certainly I did at some point and then -- 23 Q. This is for the familiarisation session? 24 A. Yes. 25 Q. Yes --</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 99</p>	<p>1 A. Sorry, and then I went on the morning of the 11th. 2 Q. Right. 3 So whichever way round those two things happened, it 4 was the New Scotland Yard briefing and a familiarisation 5 session at the covert monitoring pose and then -- 6 A. Yes, that's correct. 7 Q. Then your attendance there on the morning of the 11th? 8 A. Yes. 9 Q. What time did you get there? 10 A. Early, I think around 5.00. Something like that. 11 Q. Was there a briefing given to you when you arrived? 12 A. Yes, I remember a briefing in the command, in the C3000, 13 which is like the big room. 14 Q. Yes. 15 A. I can't remember what was said in the briefing, I don't 16 know if it was just a sort of a meet and greet, I can't 17 remember. But I do remember going into that room and 18 then going into the CMP. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Do you remember who took the briefing? Who 20 delivered it, should I say? 21 A. Sir -- 22 THE CHAIRMAN: If you don't, say so. 23 A. No, I don't, sorry. 24 MS BLACKWELL: Did you take any notes during the briefing? 25 A. No, not that I know.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 100</p>

25 (Pages 97 to 100)

1 Q. Do you know whether it was being recorded?
 2 **A. No, I don't.**
 3 Q. All right, was there anything said to you about who was
 4 expected to be in the car, in the Audi?
 5 **A. No, not that I recall.**
 6 Q. Were you familiar with street slang or gang slang?
 7 **A. Well, I was ... I would like to say yes, because**
 8 **I was -- I am born and bred in London, north London, and**
 9 **I spent my time in uniform in north London and London.**
 10 **So I would like to be able to say that I know a little**
 11 **bit. But probably the reality is, you know, I would**
 12 **have maybe some -- a youngster talking in street slang**
 13 **to me and I might not know everything they say. I would**
 14 **like to think that I have got a bit of an understanding.**
 15 Q. All right, but other than that which you have picked up
 16 in your general work as a police officer --
 17 **A. Yes.**
 18 Q. -- you have not had any specific training or been given
 19 any instruction about the use of slang?
 20 **A. No. No.**
 21 Q. Did anybody say anything about slang on the morning of
 22 11 December?
 23 **A. What do you mean by that?**
 24 Q. During the course of the briefing, or when you were
 25 setting yourself up in the Covert Monitoring Post, was

Page 101

1 **there was a door coming in here, I think there was**
 2 **a bank of desks all the way down both sides, sorry, and**
 3 **maybe a desk in the middle.**
 4 **And the machine, the listening device, I think, was**
 5 **over on the left as you go in. Two Turkish speaking**
 6 **officers were sat there, when we realised that they were**
 7 **talking in English, I already had I think the earphones**
 8 **on. And I was kind of in the middle, maybe around like**
 9 **a chair, and then DC Reddy and FE12, I think, were to my**
 10 **right.**
 11 **So I was kind of I think in the middle, two Turkish**
 12 **speaking officers was on my left and DC Reddy and FE12**
 13 **were on my right.**
 14 Q. Were you all sitting at desks.
 15 **A. I think, so yes. I mean obviously it went on for**
 16 **a little while, so maybe some of the time we were**
 17 **standing up and maybe walking around, when it went quiet**
 18 **and stuff like that, but, generally, yes, I think that**
 19 **is how everybody kind of was or that was the most of**
 20 **their positions were, two to my left, the Turkish**
 21 **speaking officers and two to my right, I think.**
 22 Q. Thank you.
 23 What, if any, input did FE19 have in the way in
 24 which the monitoring post was set up and was going to
 25 work?

Page 103

1 there any discussion about the type of language that the
 2 people in the car might be using?
 3 **A. No, there wasn't. No, not that I'm aware of, no.**
 4 Q. You were not given a crib sheet, as to, "If you hear
 5 this, it might mean that"?
 6 **A. No. So I think -- we had two Turkish speaking officers.**
 7 Q. Yes, I am not talking about that.
 8 **A. Sorry.**
 9 Q. Please don't apologise. We are talking about slang in
 10 English.
 11 THE CHAIRMAN: English slang.
 12 **A. No, sir. I think the assumption was that there could be**
 13 **Turkish speaking in there, but ...**
 14 MS BLACKWELL: But they might not be?
 15 **A. They might not be.**
 16 Q. It was for that reason that two of the people in the
 17 Covert Monitoring Post were Turkish interpreters?
 18 **A. Yes, that's correct, yes.**
 19 Q. Right.
 20 Then tell us in a physical sense how the post was
 21 set up. Who sat where and what equipment was each
 22 person given?
 23 **A. It was a room probably around this sort of size, maybe**
 24 **sort of, I don't know, 14 feet, maybe a little bit more**
 25 **wide and to the windows. There was windows at the back,**

Page 102

1 **A. I don't know.**
 2 Q. All right.
 3 **A. I am sorry, I am struggling to remember.**
 4 Q. Don't worry, it is some considerable time ago.
 5 **A. Yes.**
 6 Q. Did you have any input into that, did you make any
 7 decisions about who was going to sit where and who was
 8 going to perform which role?
 9 **A. No, I think -- it was all quite fluid really and**
 10 **natural. When we went in, because like I say, I --**
 11 **because of the two Turkish speaking officers, I remember**
 12 **making ... I know I shouldn't make assumptions, but**
 13 **I kind of expected them to be speaking Turkish.**
 14 Q. You expected who, the people in the car?
 15 **A. The people we were listening to, yes. Or some Turkish,**
 16 **say, you know, maybe not all.**
 17 Q. Sorry to interrupt you, why did you make that
 18 assumption?
 19 **A. I don't know. But I came in and I -- the two Turkish**
 20 **speaking officers were there, they must have said**
 21 **something to me like, "We are hear to listen" and**
 22 **I don't know if it was because they are a Turkish**
 23 **criminal network, or group, they were a Turkish group.**
 24 Q. Did you know that beforehand, that it included Turkish
 25 nationals?

Page 104

26 (Pages 101 to 104)

<p>1 A. I knew a lot of Utara, they were -- a lot of them were 2 Turkish subjects. 3 Q. Right. 4 A. So I think the two Turkish officers sat there, and they 5 put their earphones in and then I think I put the 6 earphones on as well and then when they started to speak 7 English, I think -- 8 Q. The people in the car? 9 A. Yes, when the people in the car, the audio started 10 coming through in English, I just -- we just all 11 listened and then it was just kind of natural, really, 12 we just sat where we were, and that was really it. 13 Q. Did nobody introduce you to each other and say to you, 14 "These two people are here because of their ability to 15 speak Turkish and translate it if necessary, you are 16 here to listen to the feed" and, "Mr Reddy and FE12, you 17 are here to pass the messages through to the control 18 room"? 19 A. No, not as such. I think we kind of worked that out 20 ourselves. And I think -- I don't know if that was the 21 intention, was for us three to listen and FE12 and 22 Dave Reddy to listen and then go in and come back after 23 they had told what had come over the audio. I don't 24 know if anybody ever did actually say that or to work it 25 in that way, but it was the way -- the natural way it</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 105</p>	<p>1 kind of happened really. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Was it a case of you assuming why you were 3 there, without anybody telling you? 4 A. I think it may be a little bit of that, sir. I think 5 the two Turkish speaking officers -- 6 THE CHAIRMAN: They were obvious, so they were not there 7 just to make up the numbers -- 8 A. No, that's right. 9 THE CHAIRMAN: -- they were there in case there was a need 10 for their Turkish interpretation skills. 11 A. That's correct, yes. 12 THE CHAIRMAN: As far as you were concerned, you say there 13 was no sort of introduction. And that is what prompted 14 me to enquire whether you felt that you had a rough idea 15 of what was expected of you, but nobody spelt out in 16 terms why you were there? 17 A. No, maybe not in terms, no. They didn't say, "Right, 18 Paul, you are listening to this and you do this" and 19 then you -- what you hear ... 20 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, thank you. 21 MS BLACKWELL: Had you performed that particular role on 22 a previous occasion, so listening rather than writing 23 down? 24 A. Yes, I have listened to -- when I said earlier about the 25 other operation, it was listening, but it was listening</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 106</p>
<p>1 on my own, and it was -- a different kind of job, but it 2 was where a lot of the material used ... sorry, a lot of 3 material that was collected from that one, was used as 4 evidence later on, like to prove the drug supply. 5 Q. Right. 6 THE CHAIRMAN: You had a specific task there, you knew then 7 what was expected of you? 8 A. Yes, sir, yes. 9 THE CHAIRMAN: And that was lacking in this case? 10 A. I don't know if I would say it was lacking, sir. 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Well you might not, but it was either there 12 or it wasn't? 13 A. Okay. I would like to think that I knew what I was 14 doing on this case, just because I was put in that 15 situation and we do. 16 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 17 MS BLACKWELL: For instance, was there a discussion between 18 yourself, FE12 and Mr Reddy about who had the most 19 experience of listening, who was the best person of you 20 three to get the headphones on and to listen to the 21 feed. 22 A. No. I think it was just -- like I said, it was just 23 a natural thing that we carried on, it -- just happened 24 like that, evolved like that. 25 Q. Did you know if they had any experience of working in</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 107</p>	<p>1 a Covert Monitoring Post? 2 A. Well, the nature of the work that we did, or they sort 3 of still do, at the time, I -- they would have been 4 aware of covert monitoring. I didn't know if they had 5 done any. 6 Q. No, you didn't have a discussion about that. That 7 wasn't raised? 8 A. No, I didn't. 9 Q. All right. 10 How many pairs of headphones were there in the 11 Covert Monitoring Post and who used them? 12 A. I don't know. I think there was -- well, there was 13 three originally, because the two Turkish speaking 14 officers and myself had them on. I don't know if the 15 other guys had them on. I was aware at some point that 16 they were listening as well. But I can't remember if 17 they had their own earphones, because it is just 18 a normal earphone lead that you can put in. 19 Q. You just put the jack in? 20 A. I don't know if they had theirs. I kind of I am trying 21 to remember, looking back I think they were listening as 22 well at bits, but I just can't remember but certainly 23 three, minimum of three. 24 Q. Right, did you say they might have brought their own 25 headphones along?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 108</p>

27 (Pages 105 to 108)

<p>1 A. That, again, I don't know but I am sure that they were 2 listening at points, but I don't know how many sets of 3 headphones there were. 4 Q. During the briefing that morning, before you began, was 5 anything said about topics or issues which you should be 6 looking out for? In terms of your listening? 7 A. No. 8 Q. No. 9 During the course of the morning, did anybody come 10 in and tell you to listen out for anything in 11 particular? 12 A. No. 13 Q. From the time that you began monitoring with your 14 headphones on, did you remain sitting at the desk with 15 your headphones on until we know the police interception 16 took place at a little after 9.00 am? 17 A. I stayed in that same area, there might have been times 18 when I got up and stretched my legs or stood up because 19 I had been sat down for a little while, but in that room 20 I think I was in there from start to finish. 21 Q. With your headphones on? 22 A. Yes. 23 Q. How did you decide what information that came to you 24 through the feed should be relayed to others? 25 A. I just said I think everything that I heard or</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 109</p>	<p>1 everything I could decipher, everything that I could 2 make out. 3 Q. Every word? 4 A. I think so, yes. I mean I can't remember exactly, 5 but -- because the problem is, when you start picking 6 bits out, just because it doesn't sound relevant at the 7 time, it is not to say it won't be relevant later. 8 THE CHAIRMAN: I suppose you are going to err on the side of 9 caution, aren't you? If nobody has told you what to 10 listen out for, better to include one word or phrase too 11 many than one word or phrase too few. Is that right? 12 A. Absolutely. Even comments about the weather or 13 anything, I would have just said it all, because you 14 don't know -- it might sound silly or it might sound 15 irrelevant, however it could be relevant later on or -- 16 so I would have just said everything that I can, 17 I think, that I could hear. 18 Obviously I am hearing it and saying it at the same 19 time, so there might be bits that I have missed, but -- 20 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 21 MS BLACKWELL: You adopted the procedure of simply repeating 22 everything that you heard? 23 A. As far as I could, yes. Like I say, sometimes, when you 24 are saying it, you cannot maybe hear so much, but 25 I tried.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 110</p>
<p>1 Q. It is difficult, isn't it, if you are -- 2 A. Yeah. 3 Q. -- repeating something that you have just heard, but the 4 conversation continues, do you agree that you are 5 naturally going to miss something else that is said? 6 A. Absolutely, yes. Absolutely. 7 Q. Right, so although it was your intention to repeat word 8 for word that which you were receiving, necessarily 9 there will have been some words which were lost? 10 A. Yes. 11 Q. How did Mr Reddy and FE12 know what to write down of the 12 words that you were speaking? 13 A. Well, I just had them ... the earphones on and I was 14 relaying everything I could and they were just writing 15 it. 16 As far as I didn't check their notes and I didn't 17 see their notes, but as far as I could make out, they 18 were writing them exactly word for word what I said, or 19 verbatim. 20 Q. Right. 21 Who decided the point at which Mr Reddy or FE12 22 would leave the Covert Monitoring Post and go into the 23 control room to relay their information or their notes 24 to Mr Williams? 25 A. I don't know, madam. I think, if there was something</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 111</p>	<p>1 that we might have thought was quite significant, 2 because some of it was just chit-chat, but if there was 3 something we thought was significant, I think once they 4 collected that, then they would have gone in, but 5 I don't know. And I don't think we actually consciously 6 made a decision, you know, every couple of minutes, 7 "Right, now you go", it wasn't quite like that, but 8 I think they made the decision, I was just saying -- 9 I was basically just relaying what I could hear to them. 10 And then I think they were just making their own mind up 11 when to go in and when one come back, it might have been 12 that the other one didn't go but then on the other 13 occasions they might have come back and then the other 14 one gone straight away. 15 Q. Right, but you were not party to directing how and when 16 that took place? 17 A. No. 18 Q. Although I think you said that your recollection is 19 that, from time to time FE12 and Mr Reddy may themselves 20 have been listening to the feed, with either headphones 21 provided or their own headphones, in general terms, were 22 they listening to you rather than listening to the feed? 23 A. Yes I think in general terms maybe listening to me and 24 the two Turkish officers as well, they were saying 25 stuff. I think at times, I think they may have been</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 112</p>

28 (Pages 109 to 112)

<p>1 listening as well, but I can't remember, I don't know if 2 they were listening all the times as well, but looking 3 back, it had -- 4 Q. It could not have been all the time because they were 5 walking in and out, weren't they? 6 A. I was about to say, yes, writing, listening and 7 listening to me, I think practically I think they would 8 probably have tried to listen and then listened to me 9 and writing it down. 10 Q. Right. 11 When you referred to matters of significance which 12 would have prompted either Mr Reddy or FE12 to leave the 13 Covert Monitoring Post and travel into the control room, 14 what did you consider to be matters of significance? 15 A. Like I said, it wasn't that I said, right, go in and 16 take that now, it was their own -- they went in 17 themselves. So I didn't prompt them to go in, but 18 looking back, I think when there was something that 19 would have been maybe significant, they seemed to go 20 that time after it was recorded, they went. 21 Q. Is that just something you that noticed happening or was 22 there any discussion about -- 23 A. I think so, yes. 24 No, I don't recall saying to them, "Go and tell them 25 that", at all, because I was too busy listening.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 113</p>	<p>1 Q. Were you aware that there had been an agreement made 2 that at least one of them was expected to be present 3 with you so that if the second person was delivering 4 a message, there would always be somebody writing down 5 what you were saying? 6 A. Yes, I wasn't aware of that decision, but that is what 7 happened, yeah, there was always one -- either FE12 or 8 Dave Reddy there at one point. You know, they was 9 either there, both of them or -- 10 Q. Or at least one of them? 11 A. Yes. 12 Q. So whatever pattern was agreed upon in terms of their 13 movement, you didn't have any input into that? 14 A. No. No. 15 Q. All right. 16 Sir, I have now reached a point in my questioning 17 when I am going to invite us to listen to the audio 18 feed. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 20 MS BLACKWELL: Would that be a convenient time for us to 21 take our break? 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, it would. Thank you. 23 MS BLACKWELL: Could we say 2.00 please? 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Are there matters that will detain some 25 of us before 2.00.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 114</p>
<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, we are going to raise an issue or two 2 issues with you in closed session. 3 THE CHAIRMAN: What time would you like to do that. 4 MS BLACKWELL: It rather depends upon the time that 5 Mr Sheldon gets here. Could I say perhaps 1.50, if that 6 would be convenient? 7 THE CHAIRMAN: I will be ready and more than willing 8 whenever you tell me. 9 MS BLACKWELL: That is good to hear. Thank you, sir. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. 11 Yes, thank you. 12 2.00 for you. We will be busy before. 13 A. Thank you, sir. 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 15 (12.55 pm) 16 (The Luncheon Adjournment) 17 (2.15 pm) 18 MR MOSS: Sir, the next witness is DC Yeadsley, who is 19 appearing via video-link, we hope. 20 We cannot see him yet but hopefully we will see him. 21 THE CHAIRMAN: Don't worry -- he is in a darkened room? 22 We have finished with Hawthorn, have we? 23 MR MOSS: We have not. We are interposing this officer, 24 sir. 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, thank you.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 115</p>	<p>1 There he is. Very good. 2 MR MOSS: Can you hear us, officer? 3 THE WITNESS: I can, yes, hello. 4 MR MOSS: We can all see you on a screen in the witness box, 5 I know that you were in fact in the building this 6 morning, so I think you can imagine the room that we are 7 in. Can you please state your name, rank and number for 8 the chairman? 9 THE WITNESS: Yes, my name is Stuart Yeadsley and I am 10 detective sergeant in the Metropolitan Police. 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Before we go any further, has he affirmed. 12 MR MOSS: Sir, no, and he should. 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 14 You are going to be asked to affirm, Mr Yeadsley, 15 okay? 16 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, thank you. 17 MR STUART YEARDSLEY (affirmed) 18 THE CHAIRMAN: Before Mr Moss asks you any questions on 19 behalf of the inquiry, can I first of all enquire as to 20 your health, are you feeling well? 21 A. Yes, very well, sir, thank you. It is -- it was 22 a secondary thing, so it is not myself ... I am fine. 23 I appreciate the consideration. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Good, thank you. 25</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 116</p>

<p>1 Questions from MR MOSS</p> <p>2 MR MOSS: Officer, you are now a detective sergeant, as you</p> <p>3 said. At the time of Operation Ankaa in 2015 you were</p> <p>4 a detective constable; is that right?</p> <p>5 A. That is correct, yes.</p> <p>6 Q. At that time you were posted to the central task force,</p> <p>7 which the chairman has heard a lot about?</p> <p>8 A. I was.</p> <p>9 Q. Starting with October 2015, you are aware, I am sure,</p> <p>10 that Izzet Eren and Erwin Amoyaw-Gyamfi were stopped on</p> <p>11 a motorbike and arrested on 13 October of that year?</p> <p>12 A. I was aware of that, yes.</p> <p>13 Q. Were you present when they were arrested?</p> <p>14 A. I was part of the operation that assisted in their</p> <p>15 arrest, but not involved more than that, no, so I was</p> <p>16 not the officer that arrested them.</p> <p>17 Q. Were you actually on duty on the day that they were</p> <p>18 arrested though?</p> <p>19 A. I was, yes.</p> <p>20 Q. And deployed on that operation, even if not at the</p> <p>21 scene?</p> <p>22 A. Correct.</p> <p>23 Q. How was the motorbike stopped, do you know?</p> <p>24 A. I am aware that it was our uniformed colleagues that</p> <p>25 stopped the motorbike.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 117</p>	<p>1 Q. Do you know whether it struck or was struck by a police</p> <p>2 vehicle, or are you not able to help us with that?</p> <p>3 A. I certainly didn't witness any police vehicle strike the</p> <p>4 motorbike, no, but I am aware, I think, that is what</p> <p>5 happened, simply because it has been discussed in the</p> <p>6 years since, but I wasn't there on the scene to witness</p> <p>7 any of it.</p> <p>8 Q. Moving on then to November 2015, did you deploy as part</p> <p>9 of Operation Utara on 23 November 2015?</p> <p>10 A. I did, yes.</p> <p>11 Q. And you have a statement, I don't know if you have the</p> <p>12 hard copy bundle which was ready for you at the venue</p> <p>13 this morning, whether you have that now in front of you?</p> <p>14 A. I do, sir, yes, I brought it back with me.</p> <p>15 Q. If you turn to tab 7, I hope you will find a witness</p> <p>16 statement that will help you with the questions I am</p> <p>17 about to ask, and please do refer to it if you need to.</p> <p>18 What was your tasking on 23 November 2015?</p> <p>19 A. Tab 7, it talks of my responsibility for delivering the</p> <p>20 briefing. Is that the correct statement.</p> <p>21 Q. It isn't, I will find the correct statement but perhaps</p> <p>22 you can answer the question in general terms while I do</p> <p>23 so: what was your tasking on 23 November 2015?</p> <p>24 A. I believe I was part of a surveillance team within the</p> <p>25 central task force on that day and my role was to</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 118</p>
<p>1 covertly conduct surveillance, gather intelligence and</p> <p>2 evidence.</p> <p>3 Q. Will the statement at tab 4, MPS814, dated</p> <p>4 21 January 2016 help you with the questions I am about</p> <p>5 to ask?</p> <p>6 A. Yes, that is the correct statement.</p> <p>7 Q. Who was the subject of the surveillance operation on</p> <p>8 that day?</p> <p>9 A. That would be Ozcan Eren.</p> <p>10 Q. Did you see Ozcan Eren at any time on that day?</p> <p>11 A. I did, yes.</p> <p>12 Q. Can you please describe each time, if there was more</p> <p>13 than one, when you saw him?</p> <p>14 A. I can, yes.</p> <p>15 So I saw him driving a black Audi A6, that vehicle</p> <p>16 had two passengers within it. There was a front-seat</p> <p>17 passenger and also a rear-seat passenger.</p> <p>18 Q. Can you say where and when that was?</p> <p>19 A. So that was at 4.48 pm on the day that you have</p> <p>20 mentioned.</p> <p>21 I also saw him at 5.50 and I can name the road</p> <p>22 there, I saw him driving on, and that was whilst he was</p> <p>23 in heavy traffic on Creighton Road, which I believe is</p> <p>24 in Tottenham.</p> <p>25 Q. Is it right he was driving towards Pretoria Road, you</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 119</p>	<p>1 say in your statement?</p> <p>2 A. It is indeed. Yes, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>3 Q. Did you see him again on that day?</p> <p>4 A. I saw a male -- an IC2 male I have written in my</p> <p>5 statement, approach the vehicle that Mr Ozcan Eren was</p> <p>6 driving and that was at 5.52 on that road. I recall it</p> <p>7 was very heavy traffic, so it enabled that male to</p> <p>8 approach the vehicle, and at 6.06 pm on that day,</p> <p>9 a second IC2 male approached the vehicle and again</p> <p>10 appeared to converse with Mr Eren.</p> <p>11 Q. You say that you saw him driving an Audi vehicle. Do</p> <p>12 you know if that is the same Audi vehicle that the</p> <p>13 chairman has heard a lot about as being the mission</p> <p>14 vehicle, or is it a different one?</p> <p>15 A. I believe that is a different Audi. There are several,</p> <p>16 obviously redactions within the statements, but I think</p> <p>17 that was a different Audi.</p> <p>18 Q. Did you know why you were tasked to watch Ozcan Eren on</p> <p>19 that day? Why was that day significant?</p> <p>20 A. In terms of the intelligence, I didn't receive or indeed</p> <p>21 hold any of the intelligence myself. But my</p> <p>22 understanding was there was a belief that Mr Ozcan Eren</p> <p>23 would be perhaps involved in the planning of the escape</p> <p>24 from lawful custody of Mr Izzet Eren, that we were</p> <p>25 observing him and conducting surveillance on him to try</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 120</p>

<p>1 and build the intelligence picture.</p> <p>2 Q. Were you told that there was anything that might happen</p> <p>3 that day or was there particular intelligence about that</p> <p>4 day that led to the deployment taking place then,</p> <p>5 because we know there wasn't a deployment on every</p> <p>6 single day?</p> <p>7 A. Correct, yes. I think there were perhaps only two or</p> <p>8 three deployments, but that is not something I can help</p> <p>9 you with, I am afraid. As I say, I didn't hold the</p> <p>10 specific intelligence.</p> <p>11 Q. Save for to keep surveillance control of Ozcan Eren,</p> <p>12 what was your tasking on that day, were you told to look</p> <p>13 for anything in particular, for example?</p> <p>14 A. Nothing specific, no, just to maintain control of the</p> <p>15 subject, who was Ozcan Eren, as I say to try and develop</p> <p>16 that intelligence picture to see if he were to meet with</p> <p>17 anybody, to see if he were to attend any addresses,</p> <p>18 drive any vehicles that we didn't already know about,</p> <p>19 perhaps. Just general lifestyle surveillance, I guess</p> <p>20 it could be described as, to try and understand more of</p> <p>21 the man himself.</p> <p>22 Q. Moving forward a couple of weeks to 7 December, 2015,</p> <p>23 did you deploy again on that day?</p> <p>24 A. I did, yes.</p> <p>25 Q. If you look to tab 11 in your bundle, MPS908,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 121</p>	<p>1 29 April 2016, hopefully you will find a statement which</p> <p>2 helps you.</p> <p>3 A. Yes.</p> <p>4 Q. Were you again on surveillance in plainclothes?</p> <p>5 A. I was, yes.</p> <p>6 Q. Who was the subject of surveillance on that day?</p> <p>7 A. Again, that would be Mr Ozcan Eren.</p> <p>8 Q. Did you see him on that day?</p> <p>9 A. I did see him, yes.</p> <p>10 Q. When was the first time that you saw him?</p> <p>11 A. So the first time I saw him, I was unable to positively</p> <p>12 identify him, I don't know whether surveillance tactics</p> <p>13 have -- you know, the description of how we talk of our</p> <p>14 subjects has been described so far.</p> <p>15 Q. Please do tell us.</p> <p>16 A. So I saw a male exit the address I was watching and</p> <p>17 I was unable to see this male's face, so clearly</p> <p>18 therefore I was unable to say it was definitely</p> <p>19 Mr Ozcan Eren. But I described the male and another</p> <p>20 officer within the surveillance team was able to then</p> <p>21 positively identify him.</p> <p>22 So whilst I couldn't, I do know the male that I saw</p> <p>23 was Mr Ozcan Eren.</p> <p>24 Q. So from your perspective, the appearance of the male you</p> <p>25 saw was consistent with Ozcan Eren, presumably that is</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 122</p>
<p>1 what you are saying?</p> <p>2 A. Yes, that is what I am saying, and exiting an address we</p> <p>3 believe that he was residing at.</p> <p>4 Q. That was about 1.00 in the afternoon?</p> <p>5 A. Yes.</p> <p>6 Q. Did something else happen about 3.00 in the afternoon?</p> <p>7 A. Yes, so we were in Edmonton Green shopping centre and</p> <p>8 I saw Ozcan Eren, saw his face this time clearly, so</p> <p>9 I could say it was definitely him, exiting shops within</p> <p>10 the shopping centre.</p> <p>11 Q. You say more than just shops in your witness statement,</p> <p>12 you talk about a red torpedo, can you tell us more</p> <p>13 about?</p> <p>14 A. Yes, that it is just my descriptive term in the moment,</p> <p>15 it was a temporary store, and this how I have described</p> <p>16 it in my statement, it was a temporary store for</p> <p>17 a flight simulator, it wasn't called "red torpedo", but</p> <p>18 that is just my descriptive term because that is clearly</p> <p>19 what it looked like.</p> <p>20 Q. What were you describing as a red torpedo, is that</p> <p>21 an enclosed structure?</p> <p>22 A. No, if you can picture a shopping centre and the centre</p> <p>23 of which, the middle of which is open plan and available</p> <p>24 for pedestrians to walk through. There was a temporary</p> <p>25 stall, much like a food stall, perhaps you would expect</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 123</p>	<p>1 to see in London, but this one was a flight simulator,</p> <p>2 and he was simply in that area.</p> <p>3 Q. Did Ozcan Eren go out of sight at any time. In your</p> <p>4 statement it sounds like he was within this red torpedo,</p> <p>5 or within the flight simulator, but is that not what</p> <p>6 happened?</p> <p>7 A. No, because it was not a structure that he could enter</p> <p>8 and exit. Imagine a, if I could put it simply, a hotdog</p> <p>9 stall that you might see at a football match.</p> <p>10 Q. So he stopped at the stall and he moved on?</p> <p>11 A. Exactly that.</p> <p>12 Q. Moving then to 11 December 2015, did you deliver</p> <p>13 a briefing on that morning?</p> <p>14 A. I did, yes.</p> <p>15 Q. At 5.00 in the morning?</p> <p>16 A. Yes.</p> <p>17 Q. That was at Holborn?</p> <p>18 A. It was.</p> <p>19 Q. It was for team C, is that right?</p> <p>20 A. Forgive me, I don't know the name of the team but it was</p> <p>21 the unarmed surveillance team deployed on that day.</p> <p>22 Q. Sorry, I didn't hear the last words you said, it was the</p> <p>23 unarmed surveillance team?</p> <p>24 A. Deployed on that day.</p> <p>25 Q. They were deployed to control Ozcan Eren on that day; is</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 124</p>

<p>1 that right?</p> <p>2 A. That's correct, yes.</p> <p>3 Q. At divider 1 of your bundle --</p> <p>4 A. Yes.</p> <p>5 Q. I apologise, not divider 1, your statement of</p> <p>6 2 February 2016, I think my references might be</p> <p>7 different to yours.</p> <p>8 Divider 7 it will be.</p> <p>9 This is IPC1009, you say you were responsible for</p> <p>10 delivering the briefing, do you see that?</p> <p>11 A. Yes.</p> <p>12 Q. Were you responsible for the content or just the</p> <p>13 delivery?</p> <p>14 A. Largely just the delivery, but the briefing that I was</p> <p>15 handed, I did cosmetically change so that it flowed in</p> <p>16 the way that I was to be delivering it to the team. So</p> <p>17 the names, the addresses, the dates, the intention of</p> <p>18 the deployment were all the same, I just simply changed</p> <p>19 the format of it.</p> <p>20 Q. You say the briefing --sorry, carry on.</p> <p>21 A. And made some additions by adding some photographs and</p> <p>22 a map to the briefing itself.</p> <p>23 Q. You say the briefing you were handed, if you go to</p> <p>24 divider 8 and if we please go to IPC460, and start at</p> <p>25 page 2 of the digital copy, is that the document you are</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 125</p>	<p>1 referring to?</p> <p>2 A. It is indeed, yes.</p> <p>3 Q. When you delivered that briefing, what intelligence were</p> <p>4 you aware of and how were you aware of that</p> <p>5 intelligence?</p> <p>6 A. So I was aware that Ozcan Eren was believed to be</p> <p>7 involved in the planning, the escape from custody, of</p> <p>8 Izzet Eren and our intention of that day, with the</p> <p>9 unarmed surveillance team, was to covertly monitor his</p> <p>10 movements.</p> <p>11 Q. We see at the top of the page that we are looking at on</p> <p>12 the screen, "Subject Borg". "Borg" is the nickname for</p> <p>13 Ozcan Eren for this operation; is that right?</p> <p>14 A. I wouldn't say nickname, but certainly the subject name,</p> <p>15 yes. So every subject of surveillance is given</p> <p>16 a subject name. And Borg was Ozcan Eren's.</p> <p>17 THE CHAIRMAN: It wasn't a street name, but it was the name</p> <p>18 used by the police?</p> <p>19 A. Correct, sir, yes. A name generated by the police</p> <p>20 specifically for Ozcan Eren.</p> <p>21 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p>22 MR MOSS: When you did give this briefing, was it recorded?</p> <p>23 A. It was not, sir.</p> <p>24 Q. Why was that?</p> <p>25 A. So the requirement to audio record briefings largely</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 126</p>
<p>1 comes when the surveillance is armed. This was</p> <p>2 an unarmed briefing, to an unarmed team, so the</p> <p>3 requirement was to make a record of it, so the</p> <p>4 obligations were fulfilled there when I have prepared,</p> <p>5 delivered and retained the briefing document that we are</p> <p>6 all looking at.</p> <p>7 Q. So what was the purpose of the briefing sheet?</p> <p>8 A. It was given to all of the surveillance operatives, and</p> <p>9 indeed some of my own colleagues. The purpose of it is</p> <p>10 so that they can see who it is that they will be</p> <p>11 following on that day, to explain to them why we would</p> <p>12 be following them on that day and to provide</p> <p>13 photographs, addresses, vehicle details and --</p> <p>14 Q. You were given --please, if I cut you off, please carry</p> <p>15 on?</p> <p>16 A. No, apologies.</p> <p>17 As I say, just because there is a requirement to</p> <p>18 make a record of the briefing, in those circumstances.</p> <p>19 That is the second reason that for such briefings, that</p> <p>20 there a record of it we can refer back to.</p> <p>21 Q. DC Kinch gave you the briefing sheet, you describe it as</p> <p>22 a generic briefing sheet in your statement?</p> <p>23 A. Yes.</p> <p>24 Q. And you made some changes. You didn't make any typed</p> <p>25 changes, presumably, the typed document we see is the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 127</p>	<p>1 generic sheet given to you by DC Kinch?</p> <p>2 A. I did use the word "generic" in my statement, I think</p> <p>3 perhaps on reflection that is not the right word to use.</p> <p>4 So I was provided the briefing sheet by DC Kinch,</p> <p>5 and I may have altered it in the sense that I wanted to</p> <p>6 deliver the briefing in the most succinct way that</p> <p>7 I know how, so I may have altered some wording but the</p> <p>8 facts of the briefing, as I say, the intention, all of</p> <p>9 the details, the names, addresses and the vehicle</p> <p>10 details, remain the same. With the addition of the</p> <p>11 photographs you may see within the briefing, they are</p> <p>12 photographs that I had previously taken.</p> <p>13 Q. So you did edit the digital document, it is not just</p> <p>14 that you made handwritten amendments on to a document</p> <p>15 written by DC Kinch?</p> <p>16 A. Yes. Yes, that is fair to say.</p> <p>17 Q. Did you hand out copies of this to the officers who</p> <p>18 attended the briefing?</p> <p>19 A. I did, yes, every officer that wanted one was able to</p> <p>20 have a physical copy in front of them.</p> <p>21 Q. Did every officer not want one?</p> <p>22 A. No, I believe from memory everyone ... certainly either</p> <p>23 had one personally or was able to look over a shoulder</p> <p>24 of a colleague, that is common practice and everyone was</p> <p>25 certainly briefed fully and knew the intent of --</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 128</p>

<p>1 Q. Did you also put it up on the screen or was it just hard 2 copies?</p> <p>3 A. It was just hard copies, not a screen.</p> <p>4 Q. If we could go through the document, so we are on 5 digital page 3 at the moment, and I think every other 6 page with the exception of the last one is blank. 7 What was the purpose of this first page, what are 8 you conveying with that?</p> <p>9 A. Forgive me, sir, which page are we looking at?</p> <p>10 Q. Page 3, which is the first proper page of the briefing 11 sheet.</p> <p>12 A. I see, okay.</p> <p>13 So it was a -- what we call perhaps an IIMARCH 14 briefing, something we are taught, and it is a manner in 15 which we deliver the information succinctly to the team.</p> <p>16 But the first part of that is -- the first I is 17 information, so to answer your question, I wanted to 18 tell the team why they were at the briefing on that day, 19 the history, essentially, of how Izzet Eren and 20 Erwin Amoyaw-Gyamfi were arrested in the first police 21 station.</p> <p>22 Q. Give us the structure then, IIMARCH, the first I is 23 information, what are the other letters?</p> <p>24 A. So next one is the intention, so find out why they are 25 there at the briefing and they find out what we want</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 129</p>	<p>1 them to do.</p> <p>2 So we knew that, as I say, there had been 3 intelligence to suggest Mr Izzet Eren was to be broken 4 out of lawful custody, and I wanted the team to follow 5 Mr Ozcan Eren and covertly to gather evidence 6 surrounding him.</p> <p>7 Q. If we turn to page 5 of the digital document.</p> <p>8 A. Yes.</p> <p>9 Q. Does this page relate to that second I, intention or do 10 we need to go further?</p> <p>11 A. So let me have a look through.</p> <p>12 If you look at the perhaps -- I mean everything you 13 are seeing there, including all of those photographs, 14 would fall under the first I and there is one page near 15 the end which has the intention, the method, the 16 administration, the risk, communication and human 17 rights, which forms the aim.</p> <p>18 Q. So the majority of the document is information and then 19 the rest of it is in the last bit of the document?</p> <p>20 A. Indeed, yes.</p> <p>21 I would suggest it is hugely important on any 22 investigation, on any surveillance deployment, that the 23 intelligence, the information, is passed to the team so 24 there can be no confusion as to why they are there and 25 what the intention is.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 130</p>
<p>1 Q. Sticking with digital page 5, which is page 3 on the 2 internal numbering, there is a handwritten note top 3 right, "Borg and Gazelle, three days ago, technical 4 kit", can you see that?</p> <p>5 A. I can.</p> <p>6 Q. Borg, as you have said, is Ozcan Eren. If we hold that 7 in our minds and jump forward to digital page 9, that 8 might help us with Gazelle, can you see top right, 9 "Subject Gazelle, Wael Gharib"?</p> <p>10 A. Yes.</p> <p>11 Q. Can you also see, bottom left, "Subject Gazelle [another 12 name] Nuredin Shegijuni"?</p> <p>13 A. Yes.</p> <p>14 Q. Who is Subject Gazelle?</p> <p>15 A. Subject Gazelle is the first name you said, Wael Gharib. 16 This is clearly, and I have reflecting upon this when 17 looking at this briefing document again, when it says 18 "Subject Gazelle" the second time, that should not be 19 there, that is a error on my part, so clearly there 20 cannot be two Subject Gazelles.</p> <p>21 The first one, Subject Gazelle is Wael Gharib.</p> <p>22 Q. We will come back to page 5 in a moment. You put in the 23 photographs, did you?</p> <p>24 A. Yes.</p> <p>25 Q. So is this your mistake or this maybe a hangover mistake</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 131</p>	<p>1 from when DC Kinch prepared the document?</p> <p>2 A. No, I should shoulder that responsibility, it was me 3 that ultimately delivered the briefing, so it was my 4 responsibility to ensure it was all accurate and 5 correct.</p> <p>6 Q. So Wael Gharib is Subject Gazelle. Going back to 7 page 5, "Borg and Gazelle three days ago technical kit", 8 what does that mean?</p> <p>9 A. I can't answer this fully, I am afraid, but the 10 technical kit is in relation to the picture of the 11 vehicle, the Audi you can see to the nearside of him and 12 I don't know whether it has already been discussed or 13 not, but there was a deployment on that Audi, so that --</p> <p>14 Q. Are you talking about the audio probe in the vehicle?</p> <p>15 A. I am indeed, yes. Thank you. So that is what technical 16 kit refers to, the audio probe in that vehicle.</p> <p>17 The three days ago will refer to the deployment on 18 the 7th, I believe. And Borg and Gazelle, I can't 19 recall why I have written that on there, I know it is 20 a prompt, it's a handwritten note and I know that is my 21 handwriting, and it is to prompt me to deliver some 22 information to the team as I briefed them, but I am 23 afraid these years later, I can't recall why I have 24 written Borg and Gazelle three days ago.</p> <p>25 Q. You said earlier on in your evidence that you understood</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 132</p>

<p>1 there to be a requirement that there would be a written 2 record of briefings that were given? 3 A. Yes. 4 Q. Do you think there will be another written record of 5 what it was you spoke about when you wrote to Borg and 6 Gazelle, or is this the only written record we have? 7 A. I don't know whether there is a document in existence 8 for this deployment of surveillance on 7 December that 9 may assist us, that is certainly something I personally 10 don't hold. That may assist the inquiry. 11 Q. If we just forward then to digital page 7. We see here 12 four more subjects of the operation, don't we? Page 4 13 on the internal copy that you have. 14 A. Yes. 15 Q. Then page 9, that is the page we have already looked at? 16 A. Yes. 17 Q. Then page 11, we then see intention, at the top of the 18 page. 19 A. Yes. 20 Q. What was the intention of this operation? 21 A. As I say, just to -- it says it there, shall I read it: 22 "To covertly monitor the movements of subject Borg, 23 with a view to obtaining evidence to assist in 24 identifying the criminal activity relating to the 25 planned escape of Izzet Eren."</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 133</p>	<p>1 That was always the intention of me delivering my 2 briefing to my team. 3 Q. I do not have any other questions to ask you on this 4 document until the last page, but if we could just go 5 through each page just to put them into evidence and 6 then stop on the last page. 7 A. Yes. 8 Sorry, what is it you require? 9 Q. Nothing yet. (Pause) 10 I think there is one more page? And maybe one more? 11 On this page, we see 174C, that is the second bullet 12 point. The chairman has heard this morning about 174A 13 and 174B. What is 174C? 14 A. That relates to the radio channel we were using on our 15 covert support radio, so C is simply the third radio 16 channel on number 174. It really is as simple as that. 17 Just another radio channel dedicated to the team that 18 was briefed by myself and the team that was tasked with 19 following Ozcan Eren. 20 Q. The document that we have just gone through doesn't 21 contain an explanation of the intelligence relating to 22 firearms in relation to these subjects, why not? 23 A. Because it goes back, I guess, to what I touched upon in 24 terms of it needs to be clear and precise what the 25 intention of the deployment is, it has to be, whether it</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 134</p>
<p>1 is armed or not, and the intention of the team that 2 I was briefing was to follow Ozcan Eren, that was their 3 sole intention. It was an unarmed deployment. 4 So they were not required to know of the intricacies 5 of the other deployments of the other teams. It was 6 almost treated as a standalone deployment. They didn't 7 need to know the greater picture in minute detail and 8 that perhaps would have, had they known that, distracted 9 them from their task. 10 Q. Putting it quite neutrally, the officers in charge of 11 the wider operation were very concerned that there may 12 be firearms involved in that. Was that not important 13 context for the officers who were part of the Charlie 14 team that you were briefing? 15 A. Well, they knew the background, because the first proper 16 page of the briefing did describe why Izzet Eren and 17 Erwin Amoyaw-Gyamfi was arrested and locked up in the 18 first place, so they knew that was a firearms-related 19 offence for which they had been charged and convicted 20 under. 21 Q. But that didn't relate to firearms on that day, on 22 11 December, did it? 23 A. No. No, it didn't, no. Because their task was to 24 follow Ozcan Eren. 25 Q. If you had thought there was a real risk that Ozcan Eren</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 135</p>	<p>1 would have access to firearms, wouldn't you have 2 included that in the briefing? 3 A. I think, perhaps, that I am not the right person to ask 4 that question. Obviously as a DC in this team, yes, 5 I had a great responsibility to deliver the briefing to 6 one of the teams and I accept that, but as I said at the 7 start, I didn't hold the intelligence, nor did 8 I disseminate it to anyone else. So I have followed 9 through the task that I was provided. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: If you thought that whatever you had been 11 told in your briefing, that this might involve firearms, 12 would you have not had the opportunity, if not the duty, 13 to say to the officer who was directing you, "I think we 14 need to share this with the team"? 15 A. It goes a lot higher than me, sir. So we have, you 16 know, my supervisor of course and then our DCI, the TFC 17 in the operation, they were holding the intelligence and 18 indeed receiving the intelligence from its source. So 19 it is not for me to say, so, no. They have asked me to 20 carry out the task which they directed me to and that is 21 what I do. 22 Q. Are you saying -- please don't think this is 23 a criticism, I just want to understand -- that even if 24 you think that there is information which should be 25 shared with the team who you are briefing, it is not for</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 136</p>

34 (Pages 133 to 136)

<p>1 you to question the reasoning of your superiors? Or was 2 this a case in which you simply did not want to question 3 their reasoning? Do you understand what I am trying to 4 get at?</p> <p>5 A. I think I do, sir, yes, it is a fair question.</p> <p>6 Regardless of rank, if one feels that the risk is so 7 great that the team should know, then, yes, it would be 8 my duty to ask that question of any of my superiors, and 9 they would welcome such a question, I am sure.</p> <p>10 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p>11 A. I guess I can answer this where I didn't feel that that 12 was necessary in these circumstances.</p> <p>13 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.</p> <p>14 MR MOSS: Moving on to slightly later in the day, did you 15 also do a briefing in relation to method of entry teams?</p> <p>16 A. I did, yes, a verbal briefing rather than a written one.</p> <p>17 Q. Was that one team from CO19 in the Metropolitan Police, 18 but also one team from City of London Police?</p> <p>19 A. Yes, if I cast my mind back, I believe I had two, simply 20 for resource reasons. Clearly we didn't know if, or 21 indeed when, we would need them, and they had their own 22 work that day.</p> <p>23 So I certainly verbally briefed the CO19 team, 24 I can't recall how I briefed the City of London Police, 25 but both received briefings in one way or another.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 137</p>	<p>1 Q. Were you aware of the City of London Police, or are you 2 aware, of the City of London Police having any other 3 involvement in Operation Ankaa?</p> <p>4 A. I am not aware of any other involvement, they may have 5 had some. Not to my knowledge.</p> <p>6 Q. What did you brief these teams on?</p> <p>7 A. So their role was a very simple and straightforward one, 8 so I would have briefed them that we had a section 8 9 search warrant, so a lawfully obtained document that 10 enabled us to gain entry to the property in question.</p> <p>11 Q. What was the property in question?</p> <p>12 A. So it was the property within which we believed 13 Ozcan Eren was residing.</p> <p>14 Q. Did you deploy on that day?</p> <p>15 A. I did, yes.</p> <p>16 Q. To the property where it was believed Ozcan Eren was 17 residing?</p> <p>18 A. Correct, yes.</p> <p>19 Q. What happened when you deployed?</p> <p>20 A. So the method of entry team effected entry for us, and 21 we entered -- I recall it was a very small ... studio 22 flat is probably best way to describe it, and it was 23 unoccupied upon entry. So no persons within, and we 24 searched the premises for evidence and seized some 25 items.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 138</p>
<p>1 Q. Were there any significant finds?</p> <p>2 A. From memory, I don't know, I don't know. It would have 3 been recorded in what we call a book 101, perhaps is 4 there --</p> <p>5 Everything that was seized would certainly have been 6 documented and exhibited.</p> <p>7 Q. Tab 1 is your statement MPS542 and the top of page 2 of 8 it says that there was a current British passport in the 9 name of Ozcan Eren that was seized, that's right, isn't 10 it?</p> <p>11 A. That was from a different address, I believe, sir. So 12 I conducted two searches that day, or certainly was 13 involved in two searches.</p> <p>14 The first one with the method of entry team that we 15 have just discussed, was where we believed Ozcan Eren 16 was residing.</p> <p>17 And the one where the passport was found I think was 18 from a family address.</p> <p>19 May I have the tab again, please?</p> <p>20 Q. Tab 1. You say in your statement: 21 "It was believed to be the home of the brother of 22 Ozcan Eren." 23 A. Yes, just give me a moment, please. (Pause) 24 Yes, so the page 2 of 2 of that statement, the top 25 of it, second line, says:</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 139</p>	<p>1 "I knew these premises as a family address of the 2 Erens and I searched the main bedroom and it was within 3 there, in the mother's handbag that I found the British 4 passport in the name of Ozcan Eren."</p> <p>5 So it was -- as I said, the second address 6 I searched that I found the passport in.</p> <p>7 Q. You cannot help with things found at the first address, 8 you cannot remember that?</p> <p>9 A. Yes, I can't, no, but, as I say, it is documented and 10 recorded if the inquiry needs it.</p> <p>11 Q. Moving on to another issue, as the inquiry has heard, 12 Gokay Sogucakli was arrested on 11 December. Is it 13 right that you saw him in custody later that day?</p> <p>14 A. Yes, in the cell he was within.</p> <p>15 Q. You were with two other officers when you went to the 16 cell?</p> <p>17 A. I was.</p> <p>18 Q. Did you seize his clothing?</p> <p>19 A. Yes.</p> <p>20 Q. Why?</p> <p>21 A. I mean the circumstances were such that perhaps for 22 identification purposes, but also I recall that his 23 hands were swabbed for gunshot residue and it would be 24 common practice, sensible and perhaps indeed necessary, 25 to seize his clothing for the same reasons, to see if</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 140</p>

35 (Pages 137 to 140)

<p>1 there were any gunshot residue particles on his hands or 2 on his clothing. 3 Q. While you were with him, did he make an unsolicited 4 comment which you and your colleagues believed to be 5 significant? 6 A. He did, yes. 7 Q. If we can look, please at your tab 14, and our MPS1042 8 in the middle of the page, we can see here the statement 9 of Paul Stickland, one of your colleagues who was there 10 in the cell, is that right? 11 A. Yes, that's correct, Paul Stickland I recall stayed with 12 him the entire time and it was myself and the other 13 officer who was in and out of the cell while we were 14 seizing the clothing. 15 Q. Paul Stickland records Sogucakli said: 16 "Why haven't you tested the gun? You can see it is 17 only a pellet gun. That's what they told me when I got 18 in the car, you can buy it for £200 in the shop, it is 19 a toy. I was asleep, and they shot my mate and opened 20 him up." 21 I know you didn't make that statement, but does that 22 accord with your recollection of what was said? 23 A. It does. In more detail than perhaps I can recall, but 24 yes, that is certainly the flavour of it and I also 25 recall that, again, best practice, it was written down</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 141</p>	<p>1 by DC Stickland and then offered for his signature, 2 which was refused. 3 Q. The final issue I will ask you about arises from the 4 statement at divider 10, MPS885. 5 It concerns Daisy Walker, who is Daisy Walker? 6 A. Until I had reread the statement in the last few days, 7 that name meant nothing to me. And the reason is there 8 were several actions that we were given to further the 9 investigation and one of them was a credit card was 10 used, perhaps in the planning of the escape attempt. 11 And so I was asked to speak to Daisy, whose name was on 12 the credit card to ask her as to why, you know, why had 13 her credit card been used? 14 Q. You telephoned her on 7 April, did she answer? 15 A. Not initially, no, so I left her a voicemail. I didn't 16 disclose too much on that voicemail but she kindly rang 17 me back very quickly and it was at that point I gave her 18 a little bit more, because I didn't know the full 19 details myself and invited her in so that she could 20 provide me a statement but she declined. 21 Q. Declined to come in or declined to provide a statement 22 or both? 23 A. Both actually. Yes, she was, you know, polite and 24 courteous, but she flatly refused to assist us in any 25 way.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 142</p>
<p>1 Q. You say in your statement, she said, "If I am not under 2 arrest then I don't have to speak with you", is that 3 broadly right? 4 A. Yes which, in fairness to her, is correct and that 5 information was obviously passed up the chain to my 6 supervisors. 7 Q. If she had been willing to speak with you, what 8 questions would you have wanted to ask her? 9 A. I can't answer that because we never got to that stage, 10 so I didn't know the full explanation of what we needed 11 from her, and would have obtained that had she agreed to 12 a statement. Beyond a credit card in her name was used 13 in some way, I don't know. 14 Q. There are now some questions I have been asked to ask 15 you by other CPs. 16 It is right, isn't it, that when your surveillance 17 team deployed on the morning of 11 December you didn't 18 find Ozcan Eren straight away -- in fact it was a few 19 hours before someone got eyes on him? Is that right? 20 A. Correct, yes, and I recall we were going to deploy to 21 his address, the address that we had ultimately used the 22 method of entry team to enter to try and locate him. 23 But we didn't know where he was, I don't know where he 24 was, in fact. 25 Q. To the best of your knowledge, was there any</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 143</p>	<p>1 surveillance on him on 10 December, the day before? 2 A. Certainly none that I was involved in, no. I think 3 I may have even been at a briefing that day, so not to 4 my knowledge, no. 5 Q. Are you aware if it was ever considered whether 6 surveillance should be commenced on the 10th to give you 7 a better chance of knowing where he is on the 11th? 8 A. No. I have no knowledge of that, I am afraid. 9 Q. Are you able to assist more generally with the planning 10 of the surveillance operation, if I were to ask you 11 questions about that? 12 A. Not in my role in 2015, no, as a DC I was more directed 13 than giving directions. 14 Q. I asked you about two particular dates, one in November 15 and one in early December, 23 November/7 December, when 16 Ozcan Eren was under conventional surveillance and when 17 you were involved. 18 A. Yes. 19 Q. Were you involved in the planning of surveillance on 20 that those dates? 21 A. Planning of surveillance? No. No, I was part of the 22 surveillance team, but it went no further than that. 23 MR MOSS: Sir, I've got no further questions for the 24 witness, do you? 25</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 144</p>

<p>1 Questions from THE CHAIRMAN 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Just one matter. Going back to 3 Daisy Walker -- 4 A. Yes, sir. 5 THE CHAIRMAN: -- her credit card had been used in 6 connection with the attempted prison breakout? 7 A. That is my understanding, yes. But in what capacity, 8 I never learnt. 9 THE CHAIRMAN: Was consideration given or not given to 10 treating her as a suspect of assisting in relation to 11 an offence of assisting an offender? 12 A. I am frustratingly unable to answer that, sir, and I can 13 see your frustration, but I do not have that 14 information. 15 THE CHAIRMAN: I am glad you can see it, because I thought 16 I had done well to conceal it. 17 It just seemed to me that it was something which 18 somebody ought to have considered and it may not be you 19 at the time but on the face of it, am I barking up 20 a non-existent tree or is it a point that you think -- 21 I mean you were kind enough to tell me I had asked 22 a fair question before, do you think it is a reasonable 23 line of enquiry to pursue in relation to this particular 24 situation? 25 A. I think if it was believed to have been as important</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 145</p>	<p>1 perhaps as it is being suggested it was, then it would 2 have been fairly followed up rather than asking her to 3 just be a witness. 4 THE CHAIRMAN: I think what you are saying is, if that was 5 the case, it was something which ought to have been 6 followed up? 7 A. No, sir, I wouldn't go that far. I wouldn't go that 8 far. I was asked to contact her to see if she would 9 assist us. She declined. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: I'm not criticising you. What I am saying is 11 if there was any reason to believe that she had not been 12 the innocent victim of credit card fraud, then it 13 wouldn't have been unreasonable to pursue the 14 alternative line of inquiry that she was effectively 15 assisting an offender. Do you know whether that was 16 done? 17 A. I do not know whether that was done. All I can say is 18 I know this was investigated thoroughly by all parties, 19 so I can only support -- 20 THE CHAIRMAN: You say it was thoroughly investigated as to 21 which category she should be in, that of suspect or 22 witness? 23 A. I would suggest so, yes. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 25 MR MOSS: Officer, it may be the case and you may not know</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 146</p>
<p>1 this, that that investigatory line resulted from the 2 defence statement of one of the defendants in the 3 criminal proceedings. Would you know if that was the 4 case? 5 A. I wouldn't know, no. 6 MR MOSS: Sir, we have got no further questions for the 7 officer. If you have no further questions, may the 8 sergeant please be released and we will need 10 minutes 9 to reset the room. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: Of course. 11 We hope that you stay well. 12 A. That you, sir, I appreciate that. 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Very good. 14 MR MOSS: Thank you. 10 minutes if we can. 15 THE CHAIRMAN: Shall we have our mid afternoon break and 16 come back at 3.15? 17 MR MOSS: Thank you. 18 THE CHAIRMAN: Very good. 19 (3.04 pm) 20 (A short adjournment) 21 (3.17 pm) 22 MS BLACKWELL: As you can see, sir, Mr Hawthorn is back in 23 the witness box. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Sorry if you have been inconvenienced 25 Mr Hawthorn.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 147</p>	<p>1 THE WITNESS: No, not at all, sir. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you for your patience. 3 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 4 THE WITNESS: No problem. 5 MR PAUL HAWTHORN (continued) 6 Questions from MS BLACKWELL (continued) 7 MS BLACKWELL: What we are going to do, Mr Hawthorn, is 8 listen to the audio probe recording and we are going to 9 follow it on the transcript, which is the document we 10 see displayed on the left-hand side of the screen. 11 On the right-hand side of the screen we have your 12 witness statement which was made on 11 December 2015. 13 A. Yes. 14 Q. If we can just look for a moment at what you say at the 15 beginning of that witness statement. You confirm that 16 on that date you were on duty monitoring a covert 17 listening post, and the following is your precis of what 18 was recorded on the audio recording between the times of 19 06.36 and 09.02. 20 A. Yes. 21 Q. You didn't make this statement as you were listening to 22 the probe? 23 A. No, I didn't, no. 24 Q. You made it afterwards? 25 A. Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 148</p>

37 (Pages 145 to 148)

<p>1 Q. When you made it, did you have at your disposal the 2 notes that had been made throughout the course of the 3 morning by FE12 and Mr Reddy? 4 A. No, no, I didn't. 5 Q. You didn't? 6 A. No. 7 Q. This was made by you listening once again, but at 8 a later time -- 9 A. Yes, that's right. 10 Q. -- to the same information that was coming in on the 11 probe? 12 A. Yes, if I had just -- if I can just add to that, if that 13 is okay. I was asked to listen to a recording in order 14 to get a -- so in order for the CPS to basically make 15 a charging decision, that is the reason why I did it. 16 Q. That is why you did it? 17 A. Yes. 18 Q. Thank you. 19 The footage that we are going to listen to, sir, is 20 about 50 minutes or so in length, but I am going to 21 pause during the course of the recording being played so 22 that I can ask some questions? 23 THE CHAIRMAN: Sure. 24 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 25 Mr Coates, it is MPS3936, and could I ask you,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 149</p>	<p>1 please, Mr Coates, whilst we are listening to the 2 recording, to follow it with the transcript. 3 Yes. 4 (3.21 pm) 5 (Audio recording played to the inquiry) 6 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, in order to move things along, perhaps 7 I could invite us to begin to listen, not at the very 8 beginning of the probe, because -- as we know from 9 considering it in conjunction with the transcript -- for 10 the first 20 minutes or so, there is general 11 conversation during which time Nathan Mason and 12 Jermaine Baker are chatting together and driving around 13 and talking about picking up Mr Sogucakli. Perhaps, in 14 order to assist you, sir, we can begin at a time when we 15 know Gokay Sogucakli is now in the vehicle, together 16 with the other two. 17 THE CHAIRMAN: If everybody else is content with that, then 18 so am I. 19 MS BLACKWELL: In preparation then to start at the first 20 relevant point. 21 Mr Coates, please could you go through the 22 transcript to the third page. Thank you. We can see 23 that at tape counter 6.57.23, there is a comment "That 24 is why I love these triple linings ..." 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 150</p>
<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: If we go across to your statement, 2 Mr Hawthorn, we can see -- thank you very much -- in the 3 fourth line down on your statement, "My phone is dead, 4 I love this triple lining ..." 5 A. Yes. 6 Q. Do you see that? 7 A. Yes, I do, yes. 8 Q. We are going to listen to the audio recording just 9 before we reach this part of the speech. Okay, thank 10 you. 11 It is at 23.48, please. 12 (3.24 pm) 13 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 14 MS BLACKWELL: Can we pause there, please and can we just 15 repeat that short portion of the recording? 16 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 17 MS BLACKWELL: Pause it again, please, if we compare the 18 transcript to your note, Mr Hawthorn, you seem to have 19 a good note of the first comment, "That is why I love 20 the triple lining ... this going to get burnt anyway", 21 but you don't seem to have picked up the next comment, 22 which is, "What is this? The ting?" And then the 23 response, "Yeah". 24 A. That's right, yes. 25 Q. We know from the notes that we looked at this morning,</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 151</p>	<p>1 from Mr Reddy, that whilst he has a note of the triple 2 lining, he has no note of, "What is that? The ting? 3 Yeah". 4 A. Okay. 5 Q. Do you think that if he didn't have a note of that, it 6 is unlikely that you said that out loud? 7 A. Yes. Because anything I said, I would have expected him 8 to right down. 9 Q. To right down, yes. 10 Could that be an example of you speaking the words 11 "I love this triple lining, it is going to get burned 12 anyway, and missing the next comment because you were 13 repeating what you had been listening to"? 14 A. It is certainly something that could have happened, yes. 15 Q. It is a possibility? 16 A. Yes. 17 Q. Thank you. Could we continue, please, with the 18 recording. 19 (3.26 pm) 20 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 21 (3.29 pm) 22 MS BLACKWELL: Pause again, please, what I would like to do 23 is on the transcript could we just go back to the foot 24 of page 2. And back to page 3, please. 25 Can we highlight the bottom two lines, and could you</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 152</p>

<p>1 scroll to the next page, because I would like to</p> <p>2 highlight some of the following page, so the bottom two</p> <p>3 lines on page 3, and then could we also highlight down</p> <p>4 to a little bit further -- there we are, down to,</p> <p>5 "Selby, me, G and Jez", the whole of that portion.</p> <p>6 That is it, thank you.</p> <p>7 On Mr Hawthorn's statement, please could we</p> <p>8 highlight the word "What is the credit number?" Down</p> <p>9 to, "Me, G and Jez". Those three lines, please.</p> <p>10 Thank you. We are going to listen to this portion</p> <p>11 of the recording now.</p> <p>12 Thank you, Mr Coates.</p> <p>13 (3.31 pm)</p> <p>14 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry)</p> <p>15 (3.33 pm)</p> <p>16 MS BLACKWELL: Could we just go back for a moment to 2918,</p> <p>17 Mr Coates, which is going to play us the words:</p> <p>18 "Where is the shottey?"</p> <p>19 "G.</p> <p>20 "The shottey?"</p> <p>21 "Yeah."</p> <p>22 Just that little portion.</p> <p>23 (3.34 pm)</p> <p>24 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry)</p> <p>25 (3.34 pm)</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 153</p>	<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: Pause again, please, thank you.</p> <p>2 We know that from your listening to the audio</p> <p>3 footage, you did not pick up the conversation including:</p> <p>4 "Where is the shottey?"</p> <p>5 "G.</p> <p>6 "The shottey?"</p> <p>7 "What the big ting?"</p> <p>8 "Yeah."</p> <p>9 A. Yes, that's correct.</p> <p>10 Q. We know from the notes that we were taken through by</p> <p>11 Mr Reddy this morning that he didn't pick up that</p> <p>12 either, he hasn't made a note of that. So do we take it</p> <p>13 from that that that wasn't something that you said to</p> <p>14 either Mr Reddy or FE12?</p> <p>15 A. Yes.</p> <p>16 Q. Do you have an explanation for that?</p> <p>17 A. I mean, in short answer, no.</p> <p>18 Q. Right.</p> <p>19 A. If I can just add to that though, I mean I don't know if</p> <p>20 it was whether I just didn't hear it or whether I was</p> <p>21 saying what we had discussed earlier about before that,</p> <p>22 or whether it was just because background noise and</p> <p>23 other things, but no.</p> <p>24 Q. Thank you.</p> <p>25 THE CHAIRMAN: It doesn't look as though you were relaying</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 154</p>
<p>1 anything which had previously been said, because one can</p> <p>2 hear what has been said and one can see what has been</p> <p>3 relayed.</p> <p>4 Yes.</p> <p>5 MS BLACKWELL: Then can we take the transcript on the left</p> <p>6 to the following page, and, if you just scroll a little</p> <p>7 bit further down on to page 5, thank you.</p> <p>8 It is, "Ting's underneath you, innit", at 07.05, and</p> <p>9 you can highlight that. On the right-hand side it is,</p> <p>10 "Put it underneath again". Can we continue with the</p> <p>11 recording.</p> <p>12 (3.35 pm)</p> <p>13 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry)</p> <p>14 (3.36 pm)</p> <p>15 MS BLACKWELL: We will replay that, please, just a little</p> <p>16 further back, perhaps at 31.40. Can we pause it,</p> <p>17 please, and can go back a little further, so we can put</p> <p>18 that sentence in context. 31.40, please.</p> <p>19 (3.36 pm)</p> <p>20 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry)</p> <p>21 (3.37 pm)</p> <p>22 MS BLACKWELL: On this occasion it sounds as if you have</p> <p>23 picked up the word "underneath", your transcript</p> <p>24 suggests it is "put it underneath again", but on the</p> <p>25 other transcript and I think we could hear "ting's</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 155</p>	<p>1 underneath you, innit", did you hear that this time when</p> <p>2 you were listening to it?</p> <p>3 A. Sorry, where did you say that it was in my transcript.</p> <p>4 Q. In your transcript, we have highlighted it on the</p> <p>5 screen, so it is you have transcribed it as, "Put it</p> <p>6 underneath again"?</p> <p>7 A. Yes, that's correct, yes.</p> <p>8 Q. We are going to go on to listen to about a minute and</p> <p>9 a half, after which I will ask you a series of</p> <p>10 questions.</p> <p>11 Mr Coates, please could we highlight from the word</p> <p>12 "trainers" all the way down to the end of that page, and</p> <p>13 also if we could scroll to the next page, thank you,</p> <p>14 just to where we can see the word "understand".</p> <p>15 Thank you, that is perfect.</p> <p>16 Thank you, and then on the statement on the</p> <p>17 right-hand side, it is from the word "where is the</p> <p>18 train?" If we can use the last sentence as well,</p> <p>19 "2 minutes, no, 30 seconds, bruv."</p> <p>20 Is it possible, please, to scroll to the next page</p> <p>21 of that statement, thank you, and include the first two</p> <p>22 lines, if we could highlight the first two lines. Thank</p> <p>23 you.</p> <p>24 We are going to listen from 7.05 down to 7.07,</p> <p>25 a little over two minutes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 156</p>

<p>1 (3.40 pm) 2 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 3 (3.43 pm) 4 MS BLACKWELL: Pause please and take it back to tape counter 5 32.40 and play that portion again. 6 (3.43 pm) 7 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 8 (3.45 pm) 9 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, can we pause again, please, 10 Mr Coates. 11 According to the transcript on the left-hand side, 12 we can see that although the conversation begins by 13 talking about trainers, it then goes on to confirm that 14 one of the occupants of the Audi is asking where the 15 shottey is and is being told, "We are not getting it". 16 Your transcript has the question, "Where is the 17 train?" 18 A. Yes. 19 Q. Do you think that you have confused two of the different 20 conversations that were taking place? 21 A. Well, when you say confused, what misheard? 22 Q. Or misheard, yes? 23 A. I would say, yes, it is a possibility, yes. It would 24 appear so. 25 Q. I should say that I repeat, that although your</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 157</p>	<p>1 transcript was not prepared at the time you were 2 listening to it, it has been checked against Mr Reddy's 3 notes that we went through this morning and it is almost 4 word for word exactly the same. So we can proceed on 5 the basis that what appears here is what he wrote down, 6 which you will confirm is what you read out if you like, 7 or you repeated from what you were hearing? 8 A. Yes. 9 Q. Do you remember hearing the word "shottey"? 10 A. No, I don't, no. 11 Q. Had you done so, you would have repeated it, wouldn't 12 you? 13 A. Yes. 14 Q. The next point to make is that after being told that 15 they are not getting the shottey, one of the occupants 16 says, "It is best to have two tings you know", which you 17 have transcribed as being, "Best attack two teams". Do 18 you think in relation to that that you have misheard 19 what was being said? 20 A. Again, yes. That is a possibility, yes. It appears so. 21 Q. Thank you. 22 Then this, according to the transcript, against the 23 letter C: 24 "I told him bruv, he said don't bring the real ting, 25 I asked the same, I told him bruv, we need the real ting</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 158</p>
<p>1 though bruv and he said, bruv, what is the point ..." 2 And goes on to say, "You get caught, you lot are 3 fucked, he said". 4 Now, your transcript suggests that that part of the 5 conversation is as follows: 6 "Don't have the real thing, no one is going to let 7 you bust it." 8 It is important, isn't it, as far as is absolutely 9 possible, for you to repeat word for word as much as you 10 can what you are listening to in that Covert Monitoring 11 Post? 12 A. Yes. 13 Q. Because even if you miss a word or two, the unfortunate 14 result is a change in the meaning of what is being said? 15 Or can be? 16 A. Yes. 17 Q. Yes. 18 Is that what has happened here? You have missed, it 19 would seem, the conversation against the letter C of, 20 "Don't bring the real thing, he said don't bring the 21 real thing", and what we have is, "Don't have the real 22 thing, no one is going to let you bust it", suggesting 23 a difference in meaning, do you agree? 24 A. I -- yes. It appears so, yes. I mean the only thing 25 I would say is that I was listening as -- and I was</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 159</p>	<p>1 relying as best I could -- 2 THE CHAIRMAN: This is the point. I don't think -- I don't 3 want you to feel that you are being criticised -- 4 A. No, sir, all right. 5 THE CHAIRMAN: -- but it may be thought that it was 6 a physical impossibility to repeat word for word what is 7 being said without losing the meaning, because it is 8 a continuing conversation. 9 A. Yes, sir. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: So either surely, as a matter of course, you 11 have to have more than one listener who can pick up 12 perhaps what you missed or it is absolutely crucial, is 13 it not, that the playback is working, because you would 14 have had an opportunity, one of you, whilst another was 15 listening, to play back and find out what you have 16 missed, because you know, whilst you are listening and 17 relaying, that you are missing things. 18 A. Yes, sir. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Therefore, if you know that you have 20 something to fall back on, your task is a lot easier, 21 isn't it? 22 A. Yes, sir. That is -- yes, you are certainly right. If 23 someone was listening to the playback, they could either 24 confirm what I was saying or even just correct me on it. 25 Unfortunately, on the evening -- I say on the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 160</p>

40 (Pages 157 to 160)

<p>1 evening, on the morning I was saying what I was hearing 2 and then later on that day, I was asked to create 3 a precis of what was said in order, like I said earlier, 4 to get a charging decision. There is undoubtedly things 5 that might have been missed, but that was obviously 6 a difficulty of listening and also saying stuff, but 7 I mean, there is a number of inaudibles in this as 8 well --</p> <p>9 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.</p> <p>10 A. -- which would suggest whoever has done this is --</p> <p>11 Q. Yes, they have not been able to listen to every word of 12 it too.</p> <p>13 A. And they have had all time in the world to stop and 14 rewind.</p> <p>15 Q. Please may I repeat what the chair has just said, you 16 are not being criticised at all, Mr Hawthorn. I am 17 using you, I suppose, just to demonstrate the difficulty 18 of the situation.</p> <p>19 A. Yes, I am sure. Yes.</p> <p>20 Q. When you prepared your precis, were you listening to the 21 audio footage on a device that allowed to you rewind and 22 review?</p> <p>23 A. Again, I can't remember that. I have tried to go back 24 and remember if I had that, but I can't remember. It is 25 a possibility --</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 161</p>	<p>1 THE CHAIRMAN: Can I suggest to you that that is highly 2 unlikely, because you would have been able to pick up 3 what you missed and you would have been able to say, 4 wouldn't you, "I didn't pick this up at the time but 5 I have now heard it again and I missed this, this and 6 this".</p> <p>7 A. Yes, sir. That could be something --</p> <p>8 THE CHAIRMAN: That would have been the object of the 9 statement, wouldn't it?</p> <p>10 A. Yes, but I didn't see any of the notes to be able to see 11 what had been recorded earlier, to what I was listening 12 to and recording now.</p> <p>13 MS BLACKWELL: Right.</p> <p>14 A. If that makes sense.</p> <p>15 THE CHAIRMAN: Sorry, Ms Blackwell.</p> <p>16 MS BLACKWELL: Not at all.</p> <p>17 You did pick up, on the second highlighted line of 18 your statement, your transcript, "If the door don't 19 open, we can shoot the lock three times". Do you see 20 that?</p> <p>21 It is highlighted on the page on the right-hand 22 side?</p> <p>23 A. This screen is quite blurred.</p> <p>24 Q. Is it? I am sorry about that.</p> <p>25 A. It is all right, I am going to my notes as well. I've</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 162</p>
<p>1 got the hard copy. Second page.</p> <p>2 Q. If you look at the bottom of the first page of your 3 witness statement, Mr Hawthorn.</p> <p>4 A. That's right, yes.</p> <p>5 Q. It is three lines up from the bottom.</p> <p>6 A. Yes.</p> <p>7 Q. "If the door don't open, we can shoot the lock three 8 times", do you have that?</p> <p>9 A. That's right, thank you, yes.</p> <p>10 Q. When we look at that on the full transcript, and it is 11 at the top of page 6 at the letter B, the person 12 speaking is B.</p> <p>13 A. That's right.</p> <p>14 Q. What is being said is:</p> <p>15 "You know what the big thing is for, you can see the 16 door if it don't open, the side door, you shoot the lock 17 three times and open it, do you understand?"</p> <p>18 A. That's correct, yes.</p> <p>19 Q. It appears in context that what he is saying is, "We 20 haven't got the big thing, if you had the big thing that 21 is what you could do with it", but your transcript only 22 includes part of that in and it has possibly changed the 23 meaning of it.</p> <p>24 A. Yes.</p> <p>25 Q. Could I ask you this, we have heard from Mr Reddy this</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 163</p>	<p>1 morning about the quality of the voices and what could 2 be heard on the probe, what was your view of its 3 clarity?</p> <p>4 A. Again looking back, I mean I think it was okay, it was 5 clear to a degree. I could -- I was happy that I could 6 understand certain things and hear certain things. 7 There was quite a lot of background noise -- I mean as 8 you heard there from when it was played just now, there 9 was quite a lot of background noise and sometimes other 10 people were talking, there was a couple of 11 conversations, the phone was going off.</p> <p>12 Q. Yes.</p> <p>13 A. Et cetera, but I thought the actual clarity was okay.</p> <p>14 Q. It was okay?</p> <p>15 A. Yes. Yes, but like I say it was quite difficult 16 hearing -- because a lot of the time it was fast, you 17 can't lip read when you are just hearing, so it was 18 quite difficult. I did find it somewhat difficult.</p> <p>19 Q. Thank you.</p> <p>20 The next point I just want to take you to, on the 21 full transcript, is at tape counter 07.07.13, and this 22 is where the speaker says:</p> <p>23 "What is this thing going to do? 24 "Nothing bruv, nothing." 25 Do you see that? 07.07.13?</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 164</p>

41 (Pages 161 to 164)

1 **A. Yes.**
 2 Q. "What is this thing going to do?
 3 "Nothing, bruv, nothing."
 4 That, seems to have been missed entirely by you,
 5 doesn't it?
 6 **A. Yes, it appears so.**
 7 Q. I want to pick up on something the chairman asked you
 8 a couple of moments ago.
 9 Given that you have heard "shoot the lock", "attack
 10 two teams", even that level of -- those words really,
 11 I suppose I am asking you about, why didn't you, having
 12 heard those words, and spoken them to Mr Reddy and FE12,
 13 think, well, I need to just rewind and review that and
 14 see precisely what was said because I know that they are
 15 talking about guns, and it is really important for me to
 16 do my very best to get it as accurate as possible?
 17 **A. Yes.**
 18 Q. Why didn't you do that, Mr Hawthorn?
 19 **A. Because the playback facility wasn't in use.**
 20 Q. Right, just pause there, please.
 21 Was it apparent before this time in the morning, so
 22 it is only really a few minutes past 7.00 am, was it
 23 apparent to you that the review wasn't working by then?
 24 **A. I think it was -- I don't know. But I am pretty sure**
 25 **that it was quite early on that we discovered that it**

Page 165

1 **I was too busy listening I think, so I certainly didn't**
 2 **go over there and get in their way or start trying to**
 3 **fix it.**
 4 Q. Interfere?
 5 **A. Interfere, thank you, but I don't know if they have made**
 6 **an entry of what time it was.**
 7 Q. We will see what we can do to try and find that.
 8 Anyway, whatever time it happened, nothing was done
 9 to try and fix the machine, was it?
 10 **A. The engineers looked at it, but I don't know what they**
 11 **tried to do to fix it --**
 12 Q. Okay.
 13 **A. -- but, I mean I wasn't going to start messing around**
 14 **with it.**
 15 Q. Had that function been working, is this a point, do you
 16 think, which you would have used as an opportunity to
 17 review and to access the rewind function?
 18 **A. I mean, yes, it could have been. I mean especially with**
 19 **a couple -- like a couple of the words that I have said**
 20 **that I have picked up, with regards to "shoot the lock"**
 21 **and stuff like that. So maybe if we had the opportunity**
 22 **to rewind one of the -- maybe one of the Turkish**
 23 **speaking officers could have done it while we was all**
 24 **listening.**
 25 Q. That was going to be my next question, how would that

Page 167

1 **wasn't working.**
 2 Q. We are about half an hour, 40 minutes into --
 3 **A. No, I think it was before.**
 4 **Just from my memory, I think it was a few minutes**
 5 **into it, I think.**
 6 Q. Right, and how did it become apparent that the review or
 7 rewind wasn't working?
 8 **A. Again, I can't remember. I am aware of the technical**
 9 **support unit, the two engineers come -- I think it was**
 10 **two come in or certainly one came in and looked at it.**
 11 Q. Yes.
 12 **A. I mean they might know what time they -- I don't know,**
 13 **they might have made an entry somewhere.**
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Presumably somebody must have said, "It is
 15 not working, could somebody come and try and fix it"?
 16 MS BLACKWELL: Was that you, did you say that?
 17 **A. I don't know. I certainly didn't go out, I don't think**
 18 **anybody came in, so I don't know. I could -- I can't**
 19 **remember. But certainly the technical support unit**
 20 **engineers came in and looked at it and then they said,**
 21 **basically, "We cannot do anything about it".**
 22 Q. Right.
 23 **A. "Can't fix it."**
 24 Q. Did they touch the machine at all?
 25 **A. They had a look at it. I was too -- I was listening,**

Page 166

1 have practically been arranged if you had to keep
 2 listening to the feed?
 3 **A. I would suggest someone else would have just done it,**
 4 **because you don't want to stop listening to the live**
 5 **feed and because you are going to miss out on what could**
 6 **have been said.**
 7 THE CHAIRMAN: You are between a rock and a hard place,
 8 aren't you?
 9 **A. You are, sir, yes.**
 10 MS BLACKWELL: During the time that you are signaling to the
 11 two Turkish officers and explaining to them what you
 12 want them to do, and the period of time that you want
 13 them to review and what they should be looking for, you
 14 are missing what you are listening to?
 15 **A. Yes, you are.**
 16 Q. Because your concentration is elsewhere.
 17 **A. Yes.**
 18 Q. Thank you, can we go, please, to the transcript, page 7.
 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Before you do, can I just enquire of this,
 20 please.
 21 You are in a room, you are listening?
 22 **A. Yes, sir.**
 23 THE CHAIRMAN: You have called the TSU.
 24 **A. Someone did, yes.**
 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Not you personally, someone in the room. And

Page 168

42 (Pages 165 to 168)

<p>1 you are no better off. Somebody needs to be told about 2 this in command -- 3 A. Yes, sir. 4 THE CHAIRMAN: -- PDQ. 5 Who would be told that the playback system was not 6 working? Who would be asked for advice as to how to 7 resolve the problem? 8 A. Yes, well, sir, absolutely. I don't know who did, it 9 wasn't me that notified -- 10 THE CHAIRMAN: No, I am saying who would be notified, who 11 would have the responsibility of deciding how this 12 problem was going to be addressed, do you understand? 13 A. Yes, sir, yes. 14 Well, I'd guess -- there was lots of management in 15 C3000, senior investigating officer, tactical firearms 16 commander, so -- 17 THE CHAIRMAN: One of those two? 18 A. -- I would suggest everybody in there of rank to make 19 a decision to see whether or not it affected their 20 thought process, but -- 21 THE CHAIRMAN: You would have expected at least one if not 22 more than one of the people in room 3000 to know and to 23 have had a discussion as to how they might resolve this? 24 A. Yes, I would expect it to have been relayed into them, 25 yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 169</p>	<p>1 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 2 MS BLACKWELL: As if by magic, whilst you were asking that 3 question, we have arrived at the next part of the 4 transcript. 5 Thank you, Mr Coates, Ms McNeill. 6 Let's play and listen to the audio recording from 7 35.30, please. 8 (4.02 pm) 9 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 10 (4.03 pm) 11 MS BLACKWELL: Pause, please, could we repeat that section. 12 (4.03 pm) 13 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 14 (4.04 pm) 15 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, can you pause there. Although you 16 don't have every word, you have the meaning here, 17 haven't you? 18 A. Yes. Yes. 19 Q. You have the fact that they are talking about a thing, 20 there is a canister in there with prints on? 21 A. Yes. 22 Q. Again, just to confirm, that is exactly what Mr Reddy 23 was told, so this is an occasion where what you have 24 said has been written down by him and it looks pretty 25 accurate.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 170</p>
<p>1 A. Okay. 2 Q. Can we go now to page 13 of the transcript. 3 Thank you. 4 A. Highlight from 7.21.23, "Wait, wait, listen, we are 5 dropping thing off", to the bottom of that page, and to 6 halfway down the next page, to, "I am ready, bruv." 7 Thank you. On the statement, give me a moment. 8 I think it might be on the next page. 9 It is at the bottom, actually, from, "Today is the 10 10th, we are dropping off to Eren", it's about eight 11 lines up from the bottom, thank you. 12 That is it. It actually finishes at the word 13 "Turkish". 14 Can we play, please, Mr Coates, the audio footage 15 from 48.00. Thank you. 16 (4.06 pm) 17 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 18 (4.07 pm) 19 MS BLACKWELL: Pause there, please. 20 Just before we listen to that section again, can 21 I ask you to highlight further up on the statement, two 22 lines, so it starts with, "G is dropping off to Eren". 23 Thank you. 24 Let's listen to that portion again. Could we start, 25 just a little earlier, perhaps at 47.50.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 171</p>	<p>1 (4.08 pm) 2 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 3 (4.09 pm) 4 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, again you seem to have got some of 5 the detail, but you didn't manage to hear, "We don't get 6 him, we are gone"? 7 A. Yes. 8 Q. The final line of your transcript, "We are going to do 9 some damage, even though you Turkish", appears to be 10 a summary really of what is being said about doing 11 damage to the car, and then Sogucakli, I am going to 12 suggest, lying down in the car because he is Turkish and 13 he wouldn't want to be seen? 14 A. Yes, it appears so. 15 Q. Thank you. 16 The final part that I would like to us listen to, 17 please, takes us to page 15 of the transcript. 18 Thank you. It is all the way down from the top to 19 the penultimate line, it stops at, "... needs to bust 20 it". If you could highlight that, please. Thank you. 21 In the statement it is ... that, yes, thank you. 22 If we could play the footage, please, from 50.45. 23 (4.10 pm) 24 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 25 (4.13 pm)</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 172</p>

43 (Pages 169 to 172)

<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, can we repeat that section, 2 please, from 50.45. 3 (4.13 pm) 4 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 5 (4.15 pm) 6 MS BLACKWELL: I am going to suggest, Mr Hawthorn, that 7 there are several details that have been left out of 8 your transcript, which again mirrors that of Mr Reddy's. 9 The reference to the Rambo knife? 10 A. Yes. 11 Q. The reference to Serco? 12 A. Yes. 13 Q. The reference to "do not press that", which may be those 14 in the Audi discussing the Serco custodian pressing 15 an alarm? 16 A. Yes, it is ... 17 Q. Also at the bottom of that passage, "The guy from the 18 inside busting the door open", looks as if they are 19 suggesting either that the prisoner or the Serco 20 custodian would have to bust the door open? 21 A. Yes. 22 Q. Suggesting perhaps that these men didn't have the tools 23 to break it open? 24 A. Yes, as well, there are two possibilities here, but it 25 could be the Serco man opening the door or it could be</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 173</p>	<p>1 whoever they are breaking out breaks the door open. 2 Q. Inside the cell breaking the door open? 3 A. It could be either. 4 Q. Again, do you think, in hindsight, that there are 5 several clues to the conspirators discussing how they 6 are going to carry out their plan, which would, had you 7 been able to, have caused you to think, "Right, we can 8 listen to this again. This is something that perhaps we 9 need to look at in a little more detail"? 10 A. Yes, potentially, yes, I think really listening to it, 11 it would have been helpful for someone just to be 12 constantly reviewing it. 13 Constantly rewinding, certainly when there is a lot 14 of conversation that seems to be, not just general 15 conversation but actual conversation about the actual 16 breakout. 17 Q. Yes. Thank you. I think that is very fair. 18 Just before we leave this, could we return to page 1 19 of the transcript, please, the full transcript. Thank 20 you -- yes, I think we have this on the right-hand side 21 as well. 22 Bottom of page 2. You have it, thank you very much. 23 Can we have that cued up? Thank you. 24 (4.17 pm) 25 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry)</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 174</p>
<p>1 (4.17 pm) 2 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 3 Could we just listen to that short passage again, 4 please? 5 (4.18 pm) 6 (Audio recordings were played to the inquiry) 7 (4.18 pm) 8 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 9 Just to confirm, that that is also set out in 10 Mr Reddy's note, so it looks as if you have heard what 11 has been said about the number of people and the young 12 uns, you have said that and Mr Reddy has recorded it in 13 his note. 14 A. All right, yes. 15 Q. Thank you. We can take those down, please, Mr Coates. 16 My final question, Mr Hawthorn, is about the role of 17 Covert Monitoring Post manager. 18 A. Yes. 19 Q. Is that a role that you are aware exists in some 20 operations? 21 A. Yes. Yes, I am. 22 Q. What does the Covert Monitoring Post manager do? 23 A. Well, they would -- basically it is what it says on the 24 tin, they would manage everything that is going on and 25 they would make sure everything ... they are happy with</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 175</p>	<p>1 everything, everything is done in accordance with what 2 is stipulated in policies and things like that. 3 Q. So they would be involved in the organisation before the 4 deployment? 5 A. Yes, I guess, so yes. 6 Q. Resourcing it with suitable people, ensuring that the 7 best people for the job are chosen? 8 A. Yes. 9 Q. On the day, making sure, again, that there are 10 sufficient resources, that the people who are carrying 11 out the roles within the Covert Monitoring Post know 12 what they are doing? 13 A. Yes. 14 Q. And have a system which is working? 15 A. Yes, that is fair to say. 16 Q. And equipment that is working? 17 A. Yes. 18 Q. Yes. 19 There was no Covert Monitoring Post manager on this 20 job, was there? 21 A. There was no manager in the room with us. I don't know 22 if there was a manager outside, or, you know, someone 23 was appointed as manager, I can't remember, but -- 24 Q. You are certainly not aware of one? 25 A. Not on the day.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 176</p>

1 THE CHAIRMAN: He or she would have been the obvious person
 2 to tell about the problem with the replay system?
 3 **A. Yes, sir. Yes.**
 4 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, that concludes my questions for
 5 Mr Hawthorn. I know that none of the other core
 6 participants have any other questions.
 7 Sir.
 8 THE CHAIRMAN: Very good.
 9 MS BLACKWELL: I think that concludes Mr Hawthorn's
 10 evidence.
 11 Thank you very much.
 12 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you for your patience.
 13 **A. Thank you, sir.**
 14 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, could I invite you to rise, please,
 15 until 10.00 tomorrow morning. That concludes today's
 16 business.
 17 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 18 Thank you all very much.
 19 Housekeeping
 20 THE CHAIRMAN: Can I just mention one thing whilst we are
 21 still live, just so that you can think about it if you
 22 want to make any representations, it rather looks as
 23 though the lockdown arrangements are going to come to
 24 an end, certainly a compulsory end, should I say, on
 25 19 July.

Page 177

1 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: It is my intention, assuming nothing changes
 3 between now and then, to cease the livestream with
 4 effect from 19 July.
 5 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you for that indication.
 6 We will give that some thought and I know there has
 7 been, unfortunately, a change or changes to the original
 8 timetable. What we would like to do is ensure that
 9 thereafter, if there are submissions from any of the
 10 core participants, that the livestream should still
 11 capture the evidence of some witnesses, then we can, as
 12 counsel to the inquiry, give that some thought and
 13 advise you, sir, on our --
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes --
 15 MS BLACKWELL: -- suggestions.
 16 THE CHAIRMAN: -- I think we need to be making a decision on
 17 this, if anybody wants to make any submissions in
 18 writing, they must do so within seven days. Is that
 19 satisfactory?
 20 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, I am sure that we can deal with it
 21 without such a level of formality, but --
 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Think about it, but that is the way my mind
 23 is working.
 24 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you, sir.
 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

Page 178

1 (4.23 pm)
 2 (The inquiry adjourned until 10.00 am the following day)
 3
 4
 5
 6
 7
 8
 9
 10
 11
 12
 13
 14
 15
 16
 17
 18
 19
 20
 21
 22
 23
 24
 25

Page 179

1
 2
 3 I N D E X
 4
 5 A179 (affirmed)1
 6 Questions from MS MCNEILL1
 7 MR DAVE REDDY (sworn)32
 8 Questions from MS BLACKWELL32
 9 Questions from THE CHAIRMAN88
 10 MR PAUL HAWTHORN (sworn)91
 11 Questions from MS BLACKWELL91
 12 MR STUART YEARDSLEY (affirmed)116
 13 Questions from MR MOSS117
 14 Questions from THE CHAIRMAN145
 15 MR PAUL HAWTHORN (continued)148
 16 Questions from MS BLACKWELL (continued)148
 17 Housekeeping177
 18
 19
 20
 21
 22
 23
 24
 25

Page 180

A				
A179 1:7,10 180:5	139:11,18 140:1	allocated 89:12	73:25 151:20	140:12
A6 119:15	140:5,7 143:21	allowed 66:17	152:12 167:8	arrive 5:19
abbreviate 85:21	143:21	68:24 161:21	apart 40:6 88:6	arrived 28:8 46:25
ability 40:14 82:1	addressed 169:12	altered 128:5,7	apologies 56:22	100:11 170:3
105:14	addresses 121:17	alternative 87:11	75:16 78:17	aside 96:12
able 5:14 21:9 31:5	125:17 127:13	146:14	127:16	asked 5:3 8:1 13:5
31:15 39:3,20	128:9	alternatives 84:16	apologise 20:3,5	13:8 15:18 16:21
40:18,18 42:19	adjourned 179:2	amber 25:23 26:1	102:9 125:5	22:5,6 24:20
53:9 71:24 81:14	adjournment	26:5	apparent 50:7	27:23 28:7 34:13
82:5 88:7 101:10	31:20 80:11	ambient 40:6 83:3	86:16 165:21,23	64:25 80:17
118:2 122:20	115:16 147:20	Ambulance 26:16	166:6	81:17 95:25 96:6
128:19,23 144:9	adjust 40:9	amended 55:8	appear 58:20	116:14 136:19
161:11 162:2,3	adjusting 39:10	amendments	73:19 74:1 77:22	142:11 143:14
162:10 174:7	administration	128:14	81:2 87:3 157:24	144:14 145:21
absolutely 47:5	95:2 130:16	amount 5:24 7:9	appearance 70:20	146:8 149:13
48:5 93:18	adopted 110:21	16:24 78:16	70:20 122:24	158:25 161:2
110:12 111:6,6	advanced 33:6	Amoyaw-Gyamfi	appeared 80:24	165:7 169:6
159:8 160:12	advice 23:6 46:2	117:10 129:20	120:10	asking 8:2 17:1
169:8	169:6	135:17	appearing 29:8	32:9 146:2
accept 136:6	advise 178:13	and/or 23:9 24:19	115:19	157:14 165:11
access 35:22,23	adviser 4:19 12:5	Ankaa 3:15,24	appears 60:7	170:2
43:7 81:8 136:1	12:14 13:11 23:5	5:16 36:14 69:17	62:13 69:7 158:5	asks 116:18
167:17	affect 42:19	91:22 93:4 117:3	158:20 159:24	asleep 141:19
accord 141:22	affirm 116:14	138:3	163:19 165:6	aspects 80:16
accurate 16:22	affirmed 1:7	answer 17:10	172:9,14	assess 39:3
132:4 165:16	116:11,17 180:5	19:13,13 51:17	appointed 176:23	assessed 49:16
170:25	180:12	55:10 57:23	appreciate 116:23	assigned 11:20
accurately 47:6	afoot 69:14	65:17,19 84:8	147:12	assist 1:19 2:11 4:6
achieved 33:4	afraid 121:9 132:9	98:4 118:22	approach 120:5,8	11:14,20 20:14
acronyms 85:22	132:23 144:8	129:17 132:9	approached 4:6	36:23 41:24 82:6
actions 142:8	afternoon 123:4,6	137:11 142:14	120:9	133:9,10,23
actively 23:24	147:15	143:9 145:12	appropriate 54:15	142:24 144:9
41:11	Agency 32:25	154:17	April 34:14 82:21	146:9 150:14
activity 133:24	ago 56:14 61:23	answering 2:23	122:1 142:14	assistance 39:14
actual 8:11 84:20	104:4 131:3	answers 27:24	area 20:9 32:14	assisted 36:1
96:25 164:13	132:7,17,24	30:20	109:17 124:2	117:14
174:15,15	165:8	anti 32:16	areas 19:7 24:18	assisting 3:4 34:24
add 78:17 149:12	agree 111:4	anti-corruption	arises 142:3	145:10,11 146:15
154:19	159:23	34:19 35:8	armed 23:4 99:2	assists 82:13
adding 125:21	agreed 114:12	anti-surveillance	127:1 135:1	assume 10:7 13:13
addition 38:24	143:11	80:25	arose 12:11	17:8 31:11
128:10	agreement 114:1	anybody 13:5 17:8	arranged 168:1	assumed 25:16
additional 50:3	aid 58:22	19:19 24:16	arrangements	assuming 51:17
53:14 56:3 57:21	aim 86:1 130:17	36:14 49:24 73:9	177:23	98:2,3 106:2
76:14 81:14	alarm 60:25 61:1	90:25 101:21	arrest 117:15	178:2
additions 125:21	62:12 173:15	105:24 106:3	143:2	assumption 59:9
address 61:12	albeit 14:23	109:9 121:17	arrested 70:16	59:10 89:1
122:16 123:2	Ali 75:2	166:18 178:17	117:11,13,16,18	102:12 104:18
	allay 81:18	anyway 58:16 64:9	129:20 135:17	assumptions 59:14

104:12 astroturf 65:4 66:10 attach 60:14 attack 62:10,16 158:17 165:9 attempt 6:13 28:24 29:8 50:16 142:10 attempted 19:10 27:7 145:6 attend 4:21 36:5 90:8 93:12 97:11 121:17 attendance 99:7 99:12 100:7 attended 4:12 8:5 69:21 98:11 128:18 attending 36:8 98:18 99:6 attention 22:12 25:17 attract 22:12 Audi 7:4,5 21:18 21:21,22,24 24:9 70:24 75:12,20 78:4 81:12 82:23 86:19 92:3,5 101:4 119:15 120:11,12,15,17 132:11,13 157:14 173:14 audio 48:6 83:1,7 83:24 105:9,23 114:17 126:25 132:14,16 148:8 148:18 150:5 151:8,13,16 152:20 153:14,24 154:2 155:13,20 157:2,7 161:21 170:6,9,13 171:14,17 172:2 172:24 173:4 174:25 175:6 automatic 45:20 available 30:13 85:4 123:23	aware 7:5 23:8,10 25:23 26:10,16 26:24 27:3 30:6 30:9,10 36:11 71:19 76:10,10 79:9 81:19 89:16 98:20 102:3 108:4,15 114:1,6 117:9,12,24 118:4 126:4,4,6 138:1,2,4 144:5 166:8 175:19 176:24 awareness 17:5 19:14 <hr/> B <hr/> B 163:11,12 back 9:9,9 10:9,10 16:13 23:16 24:14 27:1,24 31:5 37:8,23 40:19 50:16 56:25 57:3 61:20 62:5 65:15 67:9 67:11 68:14 69:1 72:1 84:22,24 87:17 102:25 105:22 108:21 112:11,13 113:3 113:18 118:14 127:20 131:22 132:6 134:23 137:19 142:17 145:2 147:16,22 152:23,24 153:16 155:16,17 157:4 160:15,20 161:23 164:4 back-to-back 9:10 background 5:16 81:16 82:5 135:15 154:22 164:7,9 Baker 150:12 Baker's 27:23 balance 40:9 42:12 bank 43:4 103:2 barking 145:19 Barry's 61:12	based 22:15 23:2 Bash 74:23 basic 33:19 35:23 38:16 39:9 basically 9:7 95:7 95:10 112:9 149:14 166:21 175:23 basis 158:5 bass 39:10 becoming 89:17 89:18 bedroom 140:2 began 109:4,13 beginning 67:9 148:15 150:8 begins 157:12 behalf 27:23 116:19 belief 120:22 beliefs 59:14 believe 4:18,19 5:1 8:17 10:3 21:19 25:6,20 26:2,21 27:5,20 29:7 35:11 36:3,17 38:23 39:10 41:21 42:5 44:10 46:18,22 47:24 48:13,21 50:5 58:5 69:21 74:5 76:25 82:3 118:24 119:23 120:15 123:3 128:22 132:18 137:19 139:11 146:11 believed 14:4 19:10 22:20 26:8 49:18 60:8 87:16 126:6 138:12,16 139:15,21 141:4 145:25 best 10:2 28:11 37:2 60:14 62:10 62:16 64:2 72:19 84:23 107:19 138:22 141:25 143:25 158:16,17	160:1 165:16 176:7 better 13:2 16:6 82:6 94:24 110:10 144:7 169:1 Beyond 143:12 BHM 77:18 big 100:13 154:7 163:15,20,20 bit 2:4 3:22 6:8 8:25 11:7 17:22 20:15 22:19 24:14 28:7 56:12 81:21,22 92:25 93:24 101:11,14 102:24 106:4 130:19 142:18 153:4 155:7 bits 108:22 110:6 110:19 black 24:9 119:15 blackmail 41:2 Blackwell 31:22 32:2,3 37:25 44:25 45:16 46:13 50:25 51:25 54:2,5 56:24 59:15 60:17 65:10 71:21 75:18 77:2 79:25 80:4,8,14 82:20 88:18 91:3 91:6,9,12,13 100:24 102:14 106:21 107:17 110:21 114:20,23 115:1,4,9 147:22 148:3,6,7 149:24 150:6,19 151:1 151:14,17 152:22 153:16 154:1 155:5,15,22 157:4,9 161:9 162:13,15,16 166:16 168:10 170:2,11,15 171:19 172:4 173:1,6 175:2,8	177:4,9,14 178:1 178:5,15,20,24 180:8,11,16 bland 42:16,18 blank 42:6 129:6 block 42:1 blurred 89:17,18 162:23 book 18:19 20:13 29:10 52:17 53:11 139:3 books 95:3 Borg 9:17 126:12 126:12,16 131:3 131:6 132:7,18 132:24 133:5,22 born 101:8 bother 85:25 bottom 62:3,14 63:13 131:11 152:25 153:2 163:2,5 171:5,9 171:11 173:17 174:22 box 42:13 116:4 147:23 bracketed 58:8 brackets 56:13 58:3,21 59:13,24 84:15 86:24 87:10 Bradley 66:4 Bravo 9:1 break 29:8 31:1,6 70:18 80:4 91:25 92:10 98:19 114:21 147:15 173:23 breaking 6:13 174:1,2 breakout 6:18,20 6:25 19:11 27:7 28:24 145:6 174:16 breaks 174:1 breathing 58:13 bred 101:8 brief 26:4 31:4 76:16 138:6
---	--	---	---	---

briefed 4:14,18,19 4:23,25 13:2,20 13:21 128:25 132:22 134:18 137:23,24 138:8	brought 108:24 118:14 bruv 60:25 65:5 74:15,19 156:19 158:24,25 159:1 159:1 164:24 165:3 171:6	called 2:24 26:16 26:20 42:10 75:2 123:17 168:23 canister 61:6 63:17 64:11,13 170:20	117:6 118:25 centre 123:7,10,22 123:22 certain 2:24 72:22 72:22,23 89:12 164:6,6	106:12,20 107:6 107:9,11,16 110:8,20 114:19 114:22,24 115:3 115:7,10,14,21 115:25 116:8,11 116:13,18,24 117:7 120:13 126:17,21 134:12 136:10 137:10,13 145:1,2,5,9,15 146:4,10,20,24 147:10,13,15,18 147:24 148:2 149:23 150:17,25 154:25 160:2,5 160:10,19 162:1 162:8,15 165:7 166:14 168:7,19 168:23,25 169:4 169:10,17,21 170:1 177:1,8,12 177:17,20 178:2 178:14,16,22,25 180:9,14
briefing 4:15,21 5:21 6:11 7:1,2,7 7:12,13,16,16,19 7:23 8:5,6,9 13:4 13:15 22:24,25 28:1,3,19,23 29:6 36:5,9 69:22 70:3,6,8,15 71:4 71:13,23 72:4 89:7,10,11 90:4,9 90:15,22,24 98:8 98:11 99:6,13,16 99:20,20 100:4 100:11,12,15,19 100:24 101:24 109:4 118:20 124:13 125:10,14 125:20,22,23 126:3,22 127:2,5 127:7,18,21,22 128:4,6,8,11,18 129:10,14,18,25 131:17 132:3 134:2 135:2,14 135:16 136:2,5 136:11,25 137:15 137:16 144:3	bullet 134:11 bundle 11:9,9 26:3 118:12 121:25 125:3 burn 65:13 66:11 68:14,21 burned 152:11 burnt 58:15 151:20 business 20:10 177:16 bust 60:16 62:17 73:17 159:7,22 172:19 173:20 busting 173:18 busy 113:25 115:12 167:1 BUTT 31:11 button 38:14 buttons 42:2 buy 141:18	capture 82:15 87:2 178:11 captured 64:19 87:14 car 19:19,20 23:14 23:15 24:21,23 25:2 29:20 30:7 30:14 59:23 65:13 66:11 68:13,21 75:3,7 75:19 76:24 83:4 101:4 102:2 104:14 105:8,9 141:18 172:11,12 card 142:9,12,13 143:12 145:5 146:12 career 33:3 carried 107:23 carry 2:19 125:20 127:14 136:20 174:6 carrying 176:10 cars 9:8 case 63:2 69:23,25 93:7 106:2,9 107:9,14 137:2 146:5,25 147:4 cases 85:6,9 cast 137:19 category 146:21 caught 159:2 caused 174:7 caution 110:9 cease 178:3 cell 140:14,16 141:10,13 174:2 cement 66:3 central 18:2 32:20	certainly 23:7 93:15 97:23 99:22 108:22 118:3 126:14 128:22,25 133:9 137:23 139:5,12 141:24 144:2 152:14 160:22 166:10,17,19 167:1 174:13 176:24 177:24 certainty 5:24 7:6 7:9 9:2 10:3 cetera 73:1,1 85:11,11,22 164:13 chain 143:5 chainsaw 77:16 chair 103:9 161:15 chairman 1:3,6 4:25 5:2,9,12 13:20,23 14:1,3,5 14:7,11,15,18,22 15:3,10,19,22,25 16:2 22:13,17 23:23 26:23 30:23 31:8,16,18 31:24 37:22,24 44:16,18 45:14 45:18 46:2,6,8,12 50:19,22 51:24 53:25 54:4 56:14 56:17,23 59:9 60:2,7 65:9,11,25 71:14 75:17 76:21 77:1 80:3 80:7,9,13 82:8,16 82:19 88:19,20 88:21 89:4,10,15 90:1,8,11,16,19 90:22,24 91:2,5,8 91:10 100:19,22 102:11 106:2,6,9	106:12,20 107:6 107:9,11,16 110:8,20 114:19 114:22,24 115:3 115:7,10,14,21 115:25 116:8,11 116:13,18,24 117:7 120:13 126:17,21 134:12 136:10 137:10,13 145:1,2,5,9,15 146:4,10,20,24 147:10,13,15,18 147:24 148:2 149:23 150:17,25 154:25 160:2,5 160:10,19 162:1 162:8,15 165:7 166:14 168:7,19 168:23,25 169:4 169:10,17,21 170:1 177:1,8,12 177:17,20 178:2 178:14,16,22,25 180:9,14 chairs 53:3 chance 39:1 144:7 change 23:5 90:6 125:15 159:14 178:7 changed 50:5 125:18 163:22 changes 23:4 127:24,25 178:2 178:7 changing 52:24 channel 2:24 8:17 8:18,19,22 9:1,5 9:7,10,14,18,20 9:21,23 10:1,8,9 10:10,24 12:4 16:20 17:15 19:23 21:6 25:17 27:6 80:23 81:9 81:10,15 82:16 134:14,16,17 channels 10:18 11:1 82:11 charge 135:10
briefings 4:12 8:8 89:8 126:25 127:19 133:2 137:25 Briefly 17:23 bring 30:1 62:4 66:14 158:24 159:20,20 bringing 27:22 62:10 British 139:8 140:3 broad 2:20 broadly 143:3 broken 27:13 130:3 brother 139:21	<hr/> C <hr/> C 124:19 134:15 158:23 159:19 C3000 3:16 4:7,16 5:19 7:23 8:7,12 9:15,18 11:21 14:10 17:23 18:1 28:18 36:6,8,9,15 36:20,25 37:2,2 37:10 47:3 88:4 90:13,18 100:12 169:15 C3000(1) 53:1 CAD 10:6 17:6 call 27:5 53:1 76:11 129:13 139:3	carry 127:14 136:20 174:6 carrying 176:10 cars 9:8 case 63:2 69:23,25 93:7 106:2,9 107:9,14 137:2 146:5,25 147:4 cases 85:6,9 cast 137:19 category 146:21 caught 159:2 caused 174:7 caution 110:9 cease 178:3 cell 140:14,16 141:10,13 174:2 cement 66:3 central 18:2 32:20	chairman 1:3,6 4:25 5:2,9,12 13:20,23 14:1,3,5 14:7,11,15,18,22 15:3,10,19,22,25 16:2 22:13,17 23:23 26:23 30:23 31:8,16,18 31:24 37:22,24 44:16,18 45:14 45:18 46:2,6,8,12 50:19,22 51:24 53:25 54:4 56:14 56:17,23 59:9 60:2,7 65:9,11,25 71:14 75:17 76:21 77:1 80:3 80:7,9,13 82:8,16 82:19 88:19,20 88:21 89:4,10,15 90:1,8,11,16,19 90:22,24 91:2,5,8 91:10 100:19,22 102:11 106:2,6,9	chairs 53:3 chance 39:1 144:7 change 23:5 90:6 125:15 159:14 178:7 changed 50:5 125:18 163:22 changes 23:4 127:24,25 178:2 178:7 changing 52:24 channel 2:24 8:17 8:18,19,22 9:1,5 9:7,10,14,18,20 9:21,23 10:1,8,9 10:10,24 12:4 16:20 17:15 19:23 21:6 25:17 27:6 80:23 81:9 81:10,15 82:16 134:14,16,17 channels 10:18 11:1 82:11 charge 135:10

<p>charged 135:19 charging 149:15 161:4 Charlie 135:13 chat 66:5 68:17 77:12 chatting 150:12 check 111:16 checked 158:2 checking 27:20 Cheeko 65:22 chit-chat 112:2 choice 46:1 choosing 85:18 chosen 57:21 176:7 chronologically 69:15 chronology 69:10 cipher 1:10 circles 66:25 circumstances 82:12 127:18 137:12 140:21 City 137:18,24 138:1,2 clarification 12:2 clarified 83:20 86:21,23 clarify 27:24 63:25 80:17 clarifying 53:17 clarity 83:5,24 164:3,13 clear 83:2,25 90:4 134:24 164:5 clearly 10:18,19 51:3 76:21 122:17 123:8,18 131:16,19 137:20 clicking 74:9 77:11 close 19:20,21 28:14 88:7 closed 115:2 closely 32:23 closer 20:15 clothing 140:18,25 141:2,14</p>	<p>cloud 72:21 clues 174:5 CMP 34:18 55:21 57:8 90:5 100:18 CO19 137:17,23 Coates 11:11,19 11:23,25 23:21 53:21 55:16 149:25 150:1,21 153:12,17 156:11 157:10 170:5 171:14 175:15 coincidence 36:12 colleague 128:24 colleagues 117:24 127:9 141:4,9 collected 107:3 112:4 column 55:4 come 9:18 13:17 18:16 22:2 31:5 37:11 42:14 50:7 51:22 65:24 68:16 73:9,20 74:23 77:22 93:3 105:22,23 109:9 112:11,13 131:22 142:21 147:16 166:9,10,15 177:23 comes 62:8 65:17 65:19 127:1 coming 20:24 45:12 58:7 82:23 103:1 105:10 149:10 command 32:16 34:19 35:8 100:12 169:2 commander 6:17 11:5,15,21 12:17 169:16 commanders 3:5 commenced 144:6 commencing 69:13 comment 57:14 84:21 141:4 150:23 151:19,21</p>	<p>152:12 comments 110:12 commitment 71:7 71:19 common 7:17 128:24 140:24 communicate 10:11 24:2 communication 10:22 130:16 company 97:11 compare 151:17 compartments 67:6 complete 73:7 78:18 completed 33:3 completes 91:3 compulsory 177:24 computer 10:7 42:7 conceal 145:16 concentrate 72:22 concentrating 35:1 51:13 concentration 168:16 concerned 75:12 75:21 81:2,19 87:21 106:12 135:11 concerns 76:18,21 80:23 81:18 83:6 83:12,14 142:5 conclude 30:22 concludes 80:1 177:4,9,15 conduct 70:1 119:1 conducted 34:20 139:12 conducting 80:25 120:25 conduit 50:2 confidence 81:22 confirm 1:9,12 54:5 68:9 77:21 148:15 157:13</p>	<p>158:6 160:24 170:22 175:9 confirmation 57:7 confirmed 12:13 67:23 confused 157:19 157:21 confusion 12:11 130:24 conjunction 150:9 connection 145:6 consciously 112:5 consider 113:14 considerable 104:4 consideration 23:7 116:23 145:9 considered 144:5 145:18 considering 150:9 consistent 122:25 conspiracy 69:4 69:12 conspirators 87:21 174:5 constable 1:13 91:16 117:4 constables 5:8 constantly 81:3 174:12,13 contact 12:7 39:20 146:8 contain 134:21 contains 54:11 contemporaneous 44:23 86:2 content 125:12 150:17 context 85:13 135:13 155:18 163:19 continue 56:10 58:1 81:23 152:17 155:10 continued 148:5,6 180:15,16 continues 111:4 continuing 160:8 control 2:2,17,19</p>	<p>3:1,3,14,16 4:7 7:18,20 11:21 21:4 36:5 42:12 46:17 49:8,15 52:2 57:15 67:14 67:17,25 68:2,3 105:17 111:23 113:13 121:11,14 124:25 controls 38:16 convenient 114:20 115:6 conventional 144:16 conversation 19:22 53:14 56:3 56:22 61:16 64:22 72:16 76:4 76:8,14 78:6 83:17,22 84:11 86:25 87:1 95:23 111:4 150:11 154:3 157:12 159:5,19 160:8 174:14,15,15 conversations 53:19 94:9 157:20 164:11 converse 57:6 120:10 conveyed 70:19 conveying 129:8 convicted 135:19 convoy 22:9 24:9 24:24 25:14 copies 128:17 129:2,3 copy 118:12 125:25 128:20 133:13 163:1 core 27:21 30:21 80:5,15 177:5 178:10 corporate-style 18:1 correct 1:11,15,17 2:9,14 3:21 4:17 9:10,13 22:22 25:9 33:2,8</p>
---	--	---	--	--

<p>34:12 35:5,17 40:21 47:1,5,12 49:4,23 54:7 56:16 59:2 69:6 73:4 79:24 83:9 84:5 88:17,22 90:13 94:13 100:6 102:18 106:11 117:5,22 118:20,21 119:6 120:2 121:7 125:2 126:19 132:5 138:18 141:11 143:4,20 154:9 156:7 160:24 163:18</p> <p>corrected 9:3 correctly 20:23 corridor 37:13 corruption 32:16 cosmetically 125:15 counsel 178:12 counter 150:23 157:4 164:21 couple 24:18 27:24 84:16 93:24 94:2 112:6 121:22 164:10 165:8 167:19,19 course 15:7 33:3 33:24 34:4 45:7 54:10 72:3 73:2 79:3 91:24 101:24 109:9 136:16 147:10 149:2,21 160:10 courses 33:4,5,6,7 court 6:15,23 13:14,16 19:9,12 28:25 29:3,5,9,12 66:21 69:2 73:17 85:8 98:18 courteous 142:24 courts 74:19 cover 66:16 68:23 75:8 82:14 covered 7:12 covert 32:8,15</p>	<p>33:11 34:5,16 35:3,7 36:21,24 37:10 38:6,7 39:23 41:8 43:12 43:20,25 44:2,6 46:16 52:1 72:14 73:9 79:6 80:20 82:13 83:2 85:14 92:2 93:8,19 94:7 95:11 96:5 96:9 99:7,14,19 100:5 101:25 102:17 108:1,4 108:11 111:22 113:13 134:15 148:16 159:10 175:17,22 176:11 176:19</p> <p>covertly 119:1 126:9 130:5 133:22 CPs 143:15 149:14 create 161:2 created 79:1 creating 54:10 credit 59:18 142:9 142:12,13 143:12 145:5 146:12 153:8 Creighton 119:23 crib 102:4 crime 32:24,25 92:17 criminal 32:14 98:20 104:23 133:24 147:3 criticised 160:3 161:16 criticising 146:10 criticism 136:23 Crossroads 77:8 Crown 6:14,23 13:14,16 19:8,12 28:25 29:3,5,9,12 85:8 98:18 crucial 160:12 CTSFO 1:19 2:5,6 2:22 3:2 CTSFOs 2:10</p>	<p>cued 174:23 current 139:8 currently 32:21 custodian 173:14 173:20 custody 120:24 126:7 130:4 140:13 cut 127:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <hr/> <p>D 58:18 180:3 daft 72:20 Daisy 142:5,5,11 145:3 damage 66:12 68:22 172:9,11 darkened 115:21 date 4:8 78:25 148:16 dated 119:3 dates 125:17 144:14,20 Dave 32:1 78:3 105:22 114:8 180:7 David 32:5 day 3:18 6:15 7:21 7:23 14:10,17 21:1 28:6 36:6 36:19 39:2 41:18 43:17 69:4 90:10 93:13,24 96:9 98:10 99:14,18 99:19,20 117:17 118:25 119:8,10 119:19 120:3,8 120:19,19 121:3 121:4,6,12,23 122:6,8 124:21 124:24,25 126:8 127:11,12 129:18 135:21 137:14,22 138:14 139:12 140:13 144:1,3 161:2 176:9,25 179:2 day's 36:11 day-to-day 3:11 days 4:9,10 33:12</p>	<p>53:2 93:14,15,25 95:4 96:15 131:3 132:7,17,24 142:6 178:18 days' 93:17 DC 43:24,25 44:22 45:3,4 60:5 63:5 84:15 86:2 103:9 103:12 115:18 127:21 128:1,4 128:15 132:1 136:4 142:1 144:12 DCI 4:15,19 12:13 49:22 89:3 90:17 136:16 dead 55:2 57:2,11 151:3 deal 21:8 54:21 82:22 178:20 dealing 69:17 82:8 92:22 deaths 34:25 December 3:15 4:13,14,16 5:15 24:3 32:8,11,22 35:6,14,20 36:2,6 36:15 38:2 41:8 41:19 43:11 54:10 69:13,16 80:19 87:19 89:25 90:10,14 91:20 92:12 93:4 93:11 94:6 95:24 96:5 98:9 101:22 121:22 124:12 133:8 135:22 140:12 143:17 144:1,15,15 148:12 decide 49:7,8 109:23 decided 44:22 111:21 deciding 86:6 169:11 decipher 110:1 deciphering 84:1 84:24</p>	<p>decision 46:23 49:9,10 112:6,8 114:6 149:15 161:4 169:19 178:16 decisions 12:18 44:7 104:7 declared 25:23 26:1,5 declined 142:20,21 142:21 146:9 dedicated 46:20 134:17 deemed 12:6 defence 147:2 defendants 147:2 definitely 48:9,22 48:24 51:6 122:18 123:9 degree 164:5 deliver 124:12 128:6 129:15 132:21 136:5 delivered 100:20 126:3 127:5 132:3 delivering 114:3 118:19 125:10,16 134:1 delivery 125:13,14 demonstrate 161:17 departments 32:14 depend 15:15 depending 43:7 90:3 depends 37:14,19 42:3 82:11 115:4 deploy 69:24 70:1 118:8 121:23 138:14 143:20 deployed 2:10 8:4 33:25 34:21 93:3 117:20 124:21,24 124:25 138:19 143:17 deployment 2:11 3:2 12:19 33:18</p>
--	---	---	--	--

33:23 35:12 36:7 36:11 39:15 40:23 79:3 91:20 121:4,5 125:18 130:22 132:13,17 133:8 134:25 135:3,6 176:4 deployments 34:7 35:19 36:1 97:4 121:8 135:5 describe 8:15 17:23 33:16 38:1 45:4 47:6 58:9 119:12 127:21 135:16 138:22 described 3:20 7:4 47:2 79:2 80:20 88:22 90:11 121:20 122:14,19 123:15 describing 123:20 description 26:4 72:25 122:13 descriptive 123:14 123:18 desk 18:2,7 28:15 52:23 103:3 109:14 desks 103:2,14 desktop 8:23 9:11 42:7 detail 3:22 5:13 6:5 20:13 135:7 141:23 172:5 174:9 details 55:20 127:13 128:9,10 142:19 173:7 detain 114:24 detective 32:5,12 91:15 92:16 116:10 117:2,4 determine 23:1 detract 82:1 develop 121:15 device 70:24 103:4 161:21 devices 34:21 devised 46:13 47:1	DI 70:10 90:17 dial 40:1,7 dialing 59:20 60:10 difference 159:23 different 8:3 9:5 14:5 17:1 18:3 24:15 33:2 35:21 37:3 42:3 53:5 79:15 86:13 94:10 107:1 120:14,15,17 125:7 139:11 157:19 difficult 45:21,23 111:1 164:15,18 164:18 difficulty 40:11 87:3,5,12 161:6 161:17 digital 125:25 128:13 129:5 130:7 131:1,7 133:11 direct 12:7 directed 30:3 79:15,21 136:20 144:12 directing 112:15 136:13 direction 13:6 18:23 56:12 58:18 directions 58:20 58:24,25 68:15 72:10 144:13 directive 46:2 directly 16:11 50:4 50:6 77:22 disagree 24:17 disc 40:18,19 41:6 95:3 disclose 142:16 discovered 165:25 discussed 18:5 78:4 92:3 118:5 132:12 139:15 154:21 discussing 45:24	173:14 174:5 discussion 15:11 62:10 75:24 102:1 107:17 108:6 113:22 169:23 displayed 148:10 disposal 149:1 disseminate 136:8 distance 36:24 37:9 distorting 83:5 distracted 135:8 divider 125:3,5,8 125:24 142:4 dividers 18:3 document 53:23 125:25 127:5,25 128:13,14 129:4 130:7,18,19 131:17 132:1 133:7 134:4,20 138:9 148:9 documented 139:6 140:9 doing 14:9 15:19 17:21 18:16 20:6 21:5 30:18 35:2 47:2,6 51:13 71:25 96:13 107:14 172:10 176:12 door 60:23 66:23 73:17 75:4 78:22 78:23 103:1 162:18 163:7,16 163:16 173:18,20 173:25 174:1,2 doors 37:15 download 41:6 DPS 32:16 draw 6:6 Drawing 8:11 drive 121:18 driver 33:6 driving 119:15,22 119:25 120:6,11 150:12 dropping 66:8	68:18 171:5,10 171:22 drove 67:7 drug 107:4 drugs 85:6,9 94:4 94:4 due 83:24 84:2 duties 5:7 11:14 34:20 69:13 duty 6:9 43:16 117:17 136:12 137:8 148:16 dynamic 40:17 <hr/> E E 180:3 earlier 27:1 81:17 86:11 88:4 90:5 98:21 106:24 132:25 154:21 161:3 162:11 171:25 early 7:5 28:5 43:13 50:5,10,13 50:14,23 51:14 69:22 100:10 144:15 165:25 earphone 108:18 earphones 103:7 105:5,6 108:17 111:13 earpiece 8:20 ears 48:15 easier 160:20 easily 5:10 edit 128:13 Edmonton 123:7 effect 13:20,21 178:4 effected 138:20 effectively 14:1 89:18 146:14 EH7 77:18 eight 85:5 93:23 171:10 either 11:1 22:8 70:9 71:1,10 84:2 93:11 107:11 112:20 113:12 114:7,9	128:22 154:12,14 160:10,23 173:19 174:3 else's 17:12 email 93:7,8,12 emanating 12:4 emergency 26:19 employed 34:19 34:22 enabled 27:9,10,14 71:22,22 120:7 138:10 enables 42:14 enclosed 123:21 engaged 16:18 engineers 38:21 96:17 97:7,15,25 166:9,20 167:10 English 57:6 102:10,11 103:7 105:7,10 enquire 106:14 116:19 168:19 enquiry 145:23 ensure 132:4 178:8 ensuring 176:6 entail 5:17 enter 37:14 124:7 143:22 entered 68:2 138:21 entire 141:12 entirely 165:4 entries 58:8 62:3 67:15 78:19 entry 55:17 57:4 60:19 61:18 62:7 63:13,21 64:3,11 73:14 74:18 75:10 77:25 137:15 138:10,20 138:20,23 139:14 143:22 166:13 167:6 equaliser 42:10 equipment 1:25 2:14,14 3:12 33:20 34:1,8,18
--	---	--	---	---

35:18,19,22,23 39:3,7,24 40:8,12 41:9,25 42:7 45:5 48:4 50:8 50:15 79:11 96:6 97:22 102:21 176:16 Eren 66:8 68:18 99:1 117:10 119:9,10 120:5 120:10,18,22,24 121:11,15 122:7 122:19,23,25 123:8 124:3,25 126:6,8,13,20 129:19 130:3,5 131:6 133:25 134:19 135:2,16 135:24,25 138:13 138:16 139:9,15 139:22 140:4 143:18 144:16 171:10,22 Eren's 126:16 Erens 140:2 err 110:8 error 15:21 88:2 88:22,25 131:19 Erwin 117:10 129:20 135:17 escape 120:23 126:7 133:25 142:10 especially 167:18 essentially 38:12 38:14 42:13 70:16 129:19 establish 14:22 15:12 established 61:23 et 73:1,1 85:11,11 85:22 164:13 evening 160:25 161:1 everybody 17:11 17:11 93:6 103:19 150:17 169:18 evidence 30:22	44:4 73:7 80:17 85:8 91:4,24 107:4 119:2 130:5 132:25 133:23 134:5 138:24 177:10 178:11 evolved 107:24 exact 2:3 4:8 10:3 43:3 53:12 exactly 13:7,18 21:24 64:6,8,20 110:4 111:18 124:11 158:4 170:22 example 9:17 10:14,21 21:15 28:9 29:14 38:10 48:12 86:24 121:13 152:10 exception 129:6 excuse 76:3 exhibited 139:6 existence 30:6 133:7 exists 175:19 exit 122:16 124:8 exiting 123:2,9 expanded 78:6 expect 7:18 15:1 15:16 123:25 169:24 expected 7:22 14:25 15:3 101:4 104:13,14 106:15 107:7 114:2 152:7 169:21 experience 22:15 23:3,11,17 29:19 32:10 35:25 71:11 72:19 82:18 92:10,14 92:20 94:24,24 107:19,25 experienced 39:23 40:5,11,24 86:9 experiences 37:6 expert 85:5 explain 1:21 30:11	44:6 86:6 89:19 127:11 explaining 168:11 explanation 134:21 143:10 154:16 extension 47:25 extent 5:14 30:12 86:7 89:10 extra 23:6,7 eyes 76:11 143:19 <hr/> F <hr/> face 66:16,18 68:23,25 73:16 122:17 123:8 145:19 facilitate 27:12 48:6 facilities 48:17 facility 38:15 40:10,13,25 41:5 41:20 42:4 46:9 51:15 95:15 97:1 97:4 165:19 fact 56:25 62:4 71:12 81:3 87:23 116:5 143:18,24 170:19 facts 128:8 fail 30:16 fair 128:16 137:5 145:22 174:17 176:15 fairly 146:2 fairness 7:10 143:4 fall 130:14 160:20 familiar 39:7 43:23 101:6 familiarisation 34:9,11 36:19 38:1,13 90:12 97:19 99:23 100:4 familiarise 38:4 96:6 familiarity 12:19 12:21 13:1 family 27:23 33:6	139:18 140:1 far 48:2 66:11 88:6 106:12 110:23 111:16,17 122:14 146:7,8 159:8 fast 70:1 164:16 fault 5:2 61:2 FE 44:9 FE12 43:24 44:23 46:15 47:2 48:13 49:10 54:13 61:23 62:9,19 63:25 64:5 73:20 79:10 85:16 103:9,12 105:16 105:21 107:18 111:11,21 112:19 113:12 114:7 149:3 154:14 165:12 FE13 55:21 57:8 75:11 FE13/FE12 67:22 FE19 44:10 46:23 50:2,4 54:13 71:2 79:17 90:6 103:23 FE24 44:12 February 11:18 125:6 feed 18:18 19:19 25:8 42:14 43:1 43:5 45:1 46:14 47:19 48:5,7 50:12 82:2,22 83:1,5,6,7,18,24 105:16 107:21 109:24 112:20,22 114:18 168:2,5 feeds 18:16 feel 137:11 160:3 feeling 116:20 feels 137:6 feet 37:22 102:24 felt 106:14 female 73:1 fight 61:15 filing 95:3 film 59:11	films 59:12 final 142:3 172:8 172:16 175:16 Finally 25:21 financial 71:19 find 31:14 82:12 118:15,21 122:1 129:24,25 143:18 160:15 164:18 167:7 finds 139:1 fine 28:12 62:5 116:22 finish 15:24 16:6 109:20 finished 115:22 finishes 171:12 firearm 27:9,17,17 62:11 71:21 72:7 firearm-enabled 71:18 firearms 1:18 3:2 3:4 6:17,24 11:5 11:14,21 12:17 26:24 27:3,6,10 27:12,14,15,15 70:17,22 71:5,7,7 71:19,22 134:22 135:12,21 136:1 136:11 169:15 firearms-related 135:18 fired 26:11,13,14 26:15 79:5 first 3:23 11:12 23:22 26:3 32:15 35:3 39:2 43:11 54:21 57:14 70:3 70:20 74:14 77:8 78:22,23 79:22 80:18 82:21 87:18 89:24 116:19 122:10,11 129:7,10,16,16 129:20,22 130:14 131:15,21 135:15 135:18 139:14 140:7 150:10,19 151:19 156:21,22
--	--	---	---	---

163:2 fit 43:5 fitted 70:24 five 31:4,16 48:25 49:17 72:1 92:17 95:18 five-minute 31:1 fix 51:16 166:15 166:23 167:3,9 167:11 flagged 26:25 flat 138:22 flatly 142:24 flavour 141:24 flight 123:17 124:1 124:5 flow 16:6 flowed 125:15 fluid 104:9 Flying 32:24 foldable 37:3 follow 13:6,22 17:2 130:4 135:2 135:24 148:9 150:2 followed 18:21 136:8 146:2,6 following 2:21 13:12 21:7 22:1 30:18 39:4 79:5 99:5,12,14 127:11,12 134:19 148:17 153:2 155:6 179:2 follows 159:5 food 123:25 foot 82:21 152:23 footage 149:19 154:3 161:21 171:14 172:22 football 124:9 force 32:20 117:6 118:25 forgive 24:9 124:20 129:9 formal 8:5,8 22:25 33:12,15 36:8 90:9 94:14 formality 178:21	format 125:19 former 34:3 forms 130:17 forward 121:22 131:7 133:11 found 20:8 61:12 139:17 140:3,6,7 four 92:17 93:25 133:12 fourth 35:13,15 151:3 fraud 146:12 frequent 3:13 frequently 14:24 friendly 42:18 front 18:19 29:4 40:9 118:13 128:20 front-seat 119:16 frustratingly 145:12 frustration 145:13 fuck 61:3 74:15 77:11 fuck's 65:23 fucked 159:3 fucking 75:3 fulfilled 127:4 full 32:3 63:12 70:3,6 142:18 143:10 163:10 164:21 174:19 fully 128:25 132:9 function 42:23 45:22 50:8 95:13 96:23 167:15,17 further 11:18 37:23 48:23,24 55:20 56:22 75:23 90:15 116:11 130:10 142:8 144:22,23 147:6,7 153:4 155:7,16,17 171:21	gain 138:10 gained 36:1 gang 101:6 gangs 85:3 gather 119:1 130:5 Gazelle 131:3,8,9 131:11,14,15,18 131:21 132:6,7 132:18,24 133:6 Gazelles 131:20 general 44:9 61:15 66:5 68:16 69:22 77:12 86:25 87:1 101:16 112:21,23 118:22 121:19 150:10 174:14 generally 103:18 144:9 generated 126:19 generic 127:22 128:1,2 geographical 29:13,16 36:24 getting 19:20,21 23:14 57:7 61:11 81:3 87:22 157:15 158:15 Gharib 131:9,15 131:21 132:6 give 4:8 13:7 18:22 20:10,12 30:15 32:3 37:1 48:15 56:12 69:11 72:24 81:21,22 82:6 89:8 91:13 126:22 129:22 139:23 144:6 171:7 178:6,12 given 7:3,25 29:5 29:12 33:12 44:9 49:14 53:13 60:20 63:21,25 70:6,10 72:6,10 73:24 85:8 87:10 89:6,7,10,23 93:6 97:4 98:8 100:11 101:18 102:4,22 126:15 127:8,14 128:1 133:2	142:8 145:9,9 165:9 giving 53:8,10 58:23,24 73:3 144:13 glad 145:15 glass 75:14 go 1:24,25 12:21 12:24 24:7,14 27:24 36:21 37:13 42:9 49:14 53:1,3 55:15 56:14 57:3,17 58:24 61:20 63:11 65:1 67:9 67:11,13,17,25 68:3,14 71:11 72:1,19 74:3 75:9 77:6 79:15 83:23 96:8 99:13 103:5 105:22 111:22 112:7,11 112:12 113:15,17 113:19,24 116:11 124:3 125:23,24 129:4 130:10 134:4 146:7,7 150:21 151:1 152:23 153:16 155:17 156:8 161:23 166:17 167:2 168:18 171:2 goes 42:13 134:23 136:15 157:13 159:2 going 2:4 5:17 6:5 6:12,18,22 8:2 10:23 13:13 15:16 17:17,22 19:11,21 20:9 22:19 23:16 28:24 29:2,8 30:25 32:7 33:23 38:16 42:20 45:4 45:16 47:20 50:2 50:4 53:1 54:14 58:15 60:15 62:17,24 65:7,15	66:11,12,15 68:5 68:11,21,21 69:3 76:11 80:4 82:5 87:17 89:1 91:19 91:25 92:4 94:12 94:20 95:25 96:12,20 97:8 98:18,19 100:17 100:18 103:24 104:7,8 110:8 111:5 114:17 115:1 116:14 132:6 143:20 145:2 148:7,8 149:19,20 151:8 151:20 152:11 153:10,17 156:8 156:24 159:6,22 162:25 164:11,23 165:2 167:13,25 168:5 169:12 172:8,11 173:6 174:6 175:24 177:23 Gokay 140:12 150:15 good 1:3 20:7 34:9 80:7 83:18 97:7 115:9 116:1,24 147:13,18 151:19 177:8 great 136:5 137:7 greater 29:6 135:7 Green 6:14,23 13:14,16 19:8,11 28:25 29:3,5,9,12 67:2,3,4 70:20 98:18 123:7 greet 100:16 ground 1:24 10:12 group 98:20 104:23,23 groups 85:3 guess 28:10 121:19 134:23 137:11 169:14 176:5 guides 33:12 gun 66:17 68:24 73:16 141:16,17
	G			
	G 59:22 61:2 66:8 68:18 153:5,9,19 154:5 171:22			

guns 165:15	87:3 91:6,11,15	held 1:14	huge 16:24	indicating 51:5
gunshot 140:23	91:19 115:22	helicopter 26:19	hugely 130:21	indication 51:7
141:1	147:22,25 148:5	hello 74:14 116:3	human 130:16	178:5
guy 65:23 173:17	148:7 151:2,18	help 4:12 5:14 6:8		indicative 23:24
guys 108:15	161:16 163:3	12:10 22:19 28:2	I	inferred 58:11
H	165:18 173:6	28:7 29:2 47:13	IC2 120:4,9	inferring 56:4
habit 89:12	175:16 177:5	118:2,16 119:4	idea 37:1 106:14	informal 7:16 28:1
half 72:2 78:24	180:10,15	121:8 131:8	identical 63:8	28:19 36:19
156:9 166:2	Hawthorn's 53:25	140:7	identification	90:11
halfway 171:6	153:7 177:9	helpful 6:3 174:11	140:22	information 2:25
hand 39:13 71:11	head 14:8 28:10	helping 2:13 20:19	identified 50:15	3:4,19 6:16 7:3
71:12 128:17	headphone 9:12	helps 42:17 122:2	51:1	7:25 10:25 11:3
handbag 140:3	headphones 8:21	higher 136:15	identify 122:12,21	12:3,12,14,21
handed 125:15,23	42:9 43:6,8 45:5	highlight 54:17	identifying 133:24	13:1,7 16:6,8,14
hands 140:23	47:19,23 48:18	55:16 57:5,25	identities 57:7	16:20,21,23
141:1	48:19 49:3 82:3	62:2 65:1 67:19	IIMARCH 129:13	18:11 22:4,5
handwriting 55:12	83:11 84:7 97:21	73:14,22 75:11	129:22	23:25 24:14,19
132:21	98:5 107:20	78:1 152:25	imagine 116:6	29:13 30:12,15
handwritten	108:10,25 109:3	153:2,3,8 155:9	124:8	35:1 44:24 46:16
128:14 131:2	109:14,15,21	156:11,22 171:4	imitation 27:15	47:3 49:7,18,24
132:20	112:20,21	171:21 172:20	72:6	51:25 52:5,18
hangover 131:25	headpiece 10:16	highlighted 62:15	immediate 41:5	53:7,9 54:11,12
happen 6:22 81:18	health 116:20	63:14 156:4	immediately 24:2	54:16,19 57:16
121:2 123:6	hear 10:18,19	162:17,21	28:17 55:15	57:22 61:25
happened 24:1	20:23 26:1,14,14	highly 162:1	implication 78:7	62:13,21 63:7,16
25:20 44:7 52:7	41:16 71:4 72:20	hindsight 174:4	importance 46:9	63:22 69:3 71:1
58:5,5 79:9,12	102:4 104:21	hint 89:15	47:9	72:6 73:3,16,19
100:3 106:1	106:19 110:17,24	history 129:19	important 15:5,5	73:24 81:8 86:7
107:23 114:7	112:9 115:9	Holborn 124:17	130:21 135:12	88:7,10,13,16,23
118:5 124:6	116:2 124:22	hold 120:21 121:9	145:25 159:8	90:6 109:23
138:19 152:14	154:20 155:2,25	131:6 133:10	165:15	111:23 129:15,17
159:18 167:8	156:1 164:6	136:7	impossibility	129:23 130:18,23
happening 69:4	172:5	holding 136:17	160:6	132:22 136:24
74:15 113:21	heard 7:4,8 10:25	home 139:21	in-depth 70:3	143:5 145:14
happy 7:24 9:2	16:3 18:17 26:2	honest 3:10 4:8 5:4	inaudibles 161:7	149:10
164:5 175:25	26:5,13 41:14	5:25 7:20 28:4	incidents 22:10	informed 39:16
hard 118:12 129:1	44:4 84:6 87:16	28:11	include 2:13	50:21 51:7 80:25
129:3 163:1	87:20 109:25	hope 115:19	110:10 156:21	infrequently 3:10
168:7	110:22 111:3	118:15 147:11	included 16:16	initial 7:13
Hart 66:10 67:1	117:7 120:13	hopefully 115:20	104:24 136:2	initially 50:1
Hawthorn 43:24	134:12 140:11	122:1	includes 163:22	142:15
43:25 44:22 45:3	162:5 163:25	horn 75:3	including 32:13	initiative 22:13,15
45:4 46:14 47:13	164:2,8 165:9,12	hotdog 124:8	33:5 80:21 85:10	30:1,5
49:6,13 52:3	175:10	hour 78:24 166:2	130:13 154:3	innit 61:7 74:19
53:13 58:10 59:1	hearing 87:4,6	hours 93:24	inconvenienced	75:6 155:8 156:1
60:5,20 63:5,5,6	110:18 158:7,9	143:19	147:24	innocent 146:12
73:3 77:23 81:7	161:1 164:16,17	house 61:13	index 78:10	input 64:25 94:23
83:17 84:12,15	heavy 71:7 119:23	Housekeeping	indicate 27:14	103:23 104:6
85:15,24 86:2,17	120:7	177:19 180:17	30:11	114:13
			indicated 12:11	

<p>inquiry 1:10,21 6:8 16:1 32:4 34:14 36:23 44:4 51:23 69:11 89:16 91:14 95:20 116:19 133:10 140:10,11 146:14 150:5 151:13,16 152:20 153:14,24 155:13 155:20 157:2,7 170:9,13 171:17 172:2,24 173:4 174:25 175:6 178:12 179:2</p> <p>inside 67:10 92:5 173:18 174:2</p> <p>instance 24:3 86:17 87:12 107:17</p> <p>instigated 79:20</p> <p>instructing 38:24</p> <p>instruction 34:7,9 38:18 93:12 101:19</p> <p>intel 37:8 61:12 67:22</p> <p>intelligence 37:5 119:1 120:20,21 121:1,3,10,16 126:3,5 130:3,23 134:21 136:7,17 136:18</p> <p>intent 128:25</p> <p>intention 70:18,25 81:22 98:17 105:21 111:7 125:17 126:8 128:8 129:24 130:9,15,25 133:17,20 134:1 134:25 135:1,3 178:2</p> <p>intentions 70:4,5</p> <p>interception 92:7 109:15</p> <p>interest 16:19,25 19:8 51:11</p> <p>interested 95:20</p>	<p>Interfere 167:4,5</p> <p>interfering 83:5</p> <p>internal 131:2 133:13</p> <p>interposing 115:23</p> <p>interpretation 85:10 106:10</p> <p>interpreters 44:16 44:17 46:15 47:22 102:17</p> <p>interrupt 49:13 104:17</p> <p>interrupting 15:25</p> <p>intricacies 135:4</p> <p>introduce 105:13</p> <p>introduced 17:7 43:19,22</p> <p>introduction 106:13</p> <p>investigated 146:18,20</p> <p>investigating 17:9 18:4 88:24 90:20 169:15</p> <p>investigation 32:14 34:23,24 130:22 142:9</p> <p>investigations 32:19 33:1 92:18</p> <p>investigatory 147:1</p> <p>invite 56:10 80:8 114:17 150:7 177:14</p> <p>invited 142:19</p> <p>involve 136:11</p> <p>involved 1:22 3:24 4:3 6:25 7:19 26:25 35:10 46:23 71:15 89:22,24 117:15 120:23 126:7 135:12 139:13 144:2,17,19 176:3</p> <p>involvement 92:2 99:5 138:3,4</p> <p>iPad 19:25 20:1,6 20:6,19 29:23,24</p>	<p>29:25</p> <p>IPC1009 125:9</p> <p>IPC460 125:24</p> <p>irrelevant 110:15</p> <p>issue 29:24 51:19 64:10 115:1 140:11 142:3</p> <p>issues 39:12 83:20 84:1 109:5 115:2</p> <p>items 74:9 138:25</p> <p>Izzet 99:1 117:10 120:24 126:8 129:19 130:3 133:25 135:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">J</p> <p>jack 108:19</p> <p>January 119:4</p> <p>Jermaine 150:12</p> <p>Jezebel 59:22 153:5,9</p> <p>job 13:23 15:16 92:25 107:1 176:7,20</p> <p>jobs 2:1 23:4,17 44:4 86:19</p> <p>John 17:17</p> <p>joined 32:12</p> <p>joining 67:23</p> <p>joking 81:2</p> <p>judge 14:20</p> <p>judgment 72:21</p> <p>July 1:1 177:25 178:4</p> <p>jump 24:13 66:15 131:7</p> <p>junction 18:23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">K</p> <p>keep 20:2 121:11 168:1</p> <p>keeping 20:14</p> <p>Kent 66:2</p> <p>Kern 66:2</p> <p>kidnap 32:18 34:23 35:11 37:7 41:2</p> <p>Kinch 127:21 128:1,4,15 132:1</p> <p>kind 25:16 64:25 71:12,25 88:5</p>	<p>94:5,20 95:6,7 96:21 103:8,11 103:19 104:13 105:11,19 106:1 107:1 108:20 145:21</p> <p>kindly 142:16</p> <p>kit 1:25 3:11 131:4 132:7,10,16</p> <p>knew 13:2,11,13 13:13 19:10 21:12,14,24 22:1 50:19 60:11 69:12,24 71:14 105:1 107:6,13 128:25 130:2 135:15,18 140:1</p> <p>knife 173:9</p> <p>know 4:15 7:5 9:9 9:25 12:12,15 13:15,23 15:10 15:13 16:2 17:3 17:10 20:11 21:11,17,20,25 22:2 23:13,18 25:14 26:23 28:8 29:3,20 35:8 36:6 37:5 38:25 41:10,17 43:2 46:3 47:4,25 49:22 50:15 51:8 52:16,18,21 53:19 55:7 71:6 74:10,21 76:3,6 79:20 82:13 88:8 89:4 90:24 91:1 95:14 96:3 97:23 98:4,6 99:15,18 100:16,25 101:1 101:10,11,13 102:24 104:1,12 104:16,19,22,24 105:20,24 107:10 107:25 108:4,12 108:14,20 109:1 109:2,15 110:14 111:11,25 112:5 112:6 113:1 114:8 116:5</p>	<p>117:23 118:1,11 120:12,18 121:5 121:18 122:12,13 122:22 124:20 128:7 132:12,19 132:20 133:7 135:4,7 136:16 137:7,20 139:2,2 141:21 142:12,18 142:23 143:10,13 143:23,23 146:15 146:17,18,25 147:3,5 150:8,15 151:25 154:2,10 154:19 158:16 160:16,19 163:15 165:14,24 166:12 166:12,17,18 167:5,10 169:8 169:22 176:11,21 176:22 177:5 178:6</p> <p>knowing 2:22 13:17 39:25 144:7</p> <p>knowledge 2:3 5:16 10:2 33:19 51:18 83:16 138:5 143:25 144:4,8</p> <p>known 1:9 11:21 12:9,20 30:1 32:21,21 43:24 70:25 78:9 135:8</p> <p>knows 65:25 66:2</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <p>lacking 107:9,10</p> <p>Lane 66:10 67:2</p> <p>language 46:19 102:1</p> <p>large 18:1 22:3 42:13</p> <p>largely 125:14 126:25</p> <p>larger 7:19,22 21:15</p> <p>latest 16:16</p> <p>lawful 120:24 130:4</p>
---	--	--	--	---

lawfully 138:9	156:22 163:5	161:6,20 162:11	45:16 53:20	12:3 25:17 27:5
lead 17:18 24:16	171:11,22	166:25 167:1,24	56:25 88:21	43:5 65:23 80:23
47:25 53:14	lining 58:15 151:4	168:2,4,14,21	91:25 121:12,25	140:2
108:18	151:20 152:2,11	174:10	128:23 130:11,12	maintain 121:14
leader 88:9	linings 150:24	literally 13:5	141:7 148:14	major 34:24
leads 42:9	lip 164:17	18:22 21:9 25:13	154:25 163:2,10	majority 11:4
learn 94:20	listen 3:18 6:16	40:6 41:14	166:25 174:9	12:24 18:14
learnt 145:8	10:22 40:19 41:6	little 2:4 3:22 6:8	looked 17:23 38:2	130:18
leave 45:8 111:22	43:1 44:20 45:21	8:25 11:7 17:22	57:4 87:15	making 2:14 21:13
113:12 174:18	46:14 48:6,13,17	20:15 24:14 28:7	123:19 133:15	86:12,13 104:12
led 4:15 8:17 9:2	48:19 72:9,11,15	42:19 83:3 92:21	151:25 166:10,20	112:10 176:9
56:4 121:4	72:19,20 73:10	92:25 93:24	167:10	178:16
left 37:12 52:10	81:14 84:9 92:4	101:10 102:24	looking 23:22 42:4	male 70:19 72:25
53:2 54:2 58:18	95:10 104:21	103:16 106:4	80:19 108:21	73:16 120:4,4,7,9
58:18 62:4,23	105:16,21,22	109:16,19 142:18	109:6 113:2,18	122:16,19,22,24
65:19 66:25 67:2	107:20 109:10	153:4,22 155:6	126:11 127:6	male's 122:17
67:2 74:14 77:8	110:10 113:8	155:15,17 156:25	129:9 131:17	males 98:17
103:5,12,20	114:17 148:8	171:25 174:9	164:4 168:13	malfunction 50:25
131:11 142:15	149:13,19 150:7	live 23:3 40:14	looks 41:25 42:6	malfunctions
155:5 173:7	151:8 153:10	50:11 83:1,7	64:19 170:24	39:24
left-hand 55:4	156:8,24 161:11	168:4 177:21	173:18 175:10	man 60:25 66:15
148:10 157:11	170:6 171:4,20	livestream 178:3	177:22	77:11 121:21
legs 37:19 109:18	171:24 172:16	178:10	losing 160:7	173:25
length 149:20	174:8 175:3	local 32:14 75:12	lost 81:3 87:22	manage 172:5
let's 43:11 53:20	listened 19:18 43:8	75:21	111:9	175:24
55:15 56:25 57:3	105:11 106:24	locality 29:10	lot 12:20 52:25	management
61:18 73:13 75:9	113:8	locate 143:22	105:1,1 107:2,2	169:14
170:6 171:24	listener 160:11	location 10:14	117:7 120:13	manager 175:17
letter 158:23	listening 3:3 8:12	19:24 29:5 79:10	136:15 159:2	175:22 176:19,21
159:19 163:11	9:4 10:9,21 13:9	79:16 96:8	160:20 164:7,9	176:22,23
letters 77:18,21	18:16 21:7 25:8	lock 60:24 62:11	164:16 174:13	manner 129:14
78:8,16 85:21	34:21 45:1,8,24	162:19 163:7,16	lots 74:8,11 169:14	manoeuvres 80:25
129:23	47:19,22 48:4	165:9 167:20	loud 152:6	map 18:19 20:7,13
level 165:10	49:3 59:4,5	lockdown 177:23	love 58:15 150:24	20:19 21:15 29:4
178:21	72:22 80:22 81:1	locked 135:17	151:4,19 152:11	29:10 125:22
liaising 36:16	82:2 83:11,12,14	log 28:16	lunch 91:25 92:9	maps 22:3
liaison 33:6	85:15 86:8,12	London 26:16	Luncheon 115:16	marry 57:10
life 65:22 68:16	94:8,11 95:25	85:9,9 101:8,8,9	luxury 40:20	Mason 150:11
lifestyle 121:19	103:4 104:15	101:9 124:1	lying 172:12	mass 4:21
lift 18:22	106:18,22,25,25	137:18,24 138:1		match 124:9
light 51:5,6	107:19 108:16,21	138:2	M	mate 75:2 141:19
line 56:2,15,20	109:2,6 112:20	long 5:23 37:16,19	M-U-S-A 61:15	material 50:17
57:14 139:25	112:22,22,23	37:21 93:11	machine 33:15,17	53:18 85:13
145:23 146:14	113:1,2,6,7,25	97:19	95:7,14 96:21	107:2,3
147:1 151:3	148:17,21 149:7	long-term 35:9	97:1,8 103:4	matter 31:2 88:19
162:17 172:8,19	150:1 152:13	40:17	166:24 167:9	94:11 145:2
lines 11:20 54:21	154:2 156:2	longer 7:23 89:22	madam 111:25	160:10
83:20 152:25	158:2 159:10,25	look 11:24 16:13	magic 170:2	matters 90:3
153:3,9 156:22	160:15,16,23	16:15 23:20	main 3:10 8:8,18	113:11,14 114:24
			8:19 10:7,23	

<p>McNeill 1:5,8,9 5:13 13:19 15:23 16:1,4 22:18 23:24 27:2,18 30:19,25 31:13 31:17 170:5 180:6 me/his 63:17 mean 27:11 29:16 42:22 47:4 51:3 84:17 96:8 101:23 102:5 103:15 110:4 130:12 132:8 140:21 145:21 154:17,19 159:24 161:7 164:4,7 166:12 167:13,18 167:18 meaning 64:23 84:20 159:14,23 160:7 163:23 170:16 meant 84:21 94:7 142:7 meet 65:5 96:16 100:16 121:16 meeting 61:2 68:12 Mehmet 66:4 member 79:6 members 17:8 98:20 memory 38:19 39:9 41:1 47:24 48:22 52:24 128:22 139:2 166:4 men 173:22 mention 40:22 177:20 mentioned 20:15 98:21,22 119:20 Merely 72:11 message 79:18 114:4 messages 77:14 85:10,11 105:17 messing 167:13</p>	<p>met 5:19 44:14 85:6 method 30:17 85:23 130:15 137:15 138:20 139:14 143:22 Metropolitan 32:17 92:11 116:10 137:17 mid 147:15 middle 78:1 103:3 103:8,11 123:23 141:8 mind 90:2 112:10 137:19 178:22 minded 42:11 minds 131:7 mine 11:10 72:18 93:8 minimal 12:7 minimum 108:23 minor 82:4 mins 60:24 minute 135:7 156:8 minutes 6:1,1,1 31:4,16 49:17 97:20 112:6 147:8,14 149:20 150:10 156:19,25 165:22 166:2,4 mirrored 87:8 mirrors 173:8 misheard 157:21 157:22 158:18 missed 110:19 159:18 160:12,16 161:5 162:3,5 165:4 missing 86:18,23 152:12 160:17 168:14 mission 7:4 19:19 19:20 21:20 24:20 30:7 120:13 mistake 88:1 89:14 131:25,25 mixed 89:20</p>	<p>MO19 12:8 mobile 23:3 59:22 77:14 moment 3:23 35:1 45:17 56:14,18 58:8 69:10 75:14 123:14 129:5 131:22 139:23 148:14 153:16 171:7 moments 61:23 165:8 Monday 1:1 monitor 13:5 42:1 42:5 81:20 82:5 82:15 126:9 133:22 monitoring 2:21 8:16,20 9:11,21 9:23,25 26:2,6 32:8 33:11 34:5 34:16,20 35:3,7 35:10 36:21,24 37:7,10,12 38:6,7 39:23 41:8,15 43:12,20 44:1,2,6 46:16 52:1 72:15 73:9 79:6 80:20 81:10 82:10,13 82:16 83:2 85:15 92:2 93:9,19 94:8 95:12 96:5 96:9 99:7,14,19 100:5 101:25 102:17 103:24 108:1,4,11 109:13 111:22 113:13 148:16 159:10 175:17,22 176:11,19 monitors 37:9 morning 1:3 3:25 4:1,14,16,20 24:3 28:2,8 39:4 43:13,18 45:7 54:10 69:12 70:2 70:5 79:3 89:23 90:4,14 92:6 96:4 99:7 100:1</p>	<p>100:7 101:21 109:4,9 116:6 118:13 124:13,15 134:12 143:17 149:3 151:25 154:11 158:3 161:1 164:1 165:21 177:15 Moss 115:18,23 116:2,4,12,18 117:1,2 126:22 137:14 144:23 146:25 147:6,14 147:17 180:13 mother's 140:3 motorbike 117:11 117:23,25 118:4 mouth 47:16 move 7:10 15:23 16:5 18:22 19:5 43:11 45:7 74:25 77:20 150:6 moved 32:15,18 65:8 124:10 movement 28:6 58:13 114:13 movements 126:10 133:22 moving 10:14 18:21 20:18 32:20 60:13 66:20 74:9 83:4 118:8 121:22 124:12 137:14 140:11 MPS1042 141:7 MPS3343 11:19 MPS3577 53:24 MPS3795 11:23 23:21 MPS3936 149:25 MPS542 139:7 MPS730 53:22 MPS814 119:3 MPS867 11:11 MPS885 142:4 MPS908 121:25 multiple 21:8 Murray 70:10</p>	<p>90:17 MUSA 61:15 music 78:20 83:4 Musti 66:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">N</p> <hr/> <p>N 180:3 name 19:4 20:10 20:11,12 32:3 60:7 77:8 91:13 91:15 116:7,9 119:21 124:20 126:14,16,17,17 126:19 131:12,15 139:9 140:4 142:7,11 143:12 named 70:18 names 72:23 125:17 128:9 Nathan 150:11 national 32:25 33:5 nationals 104:25 natural 104:10 105:11,25 107:23 naturally 89:3 111:5 nature 33:25 108:2 near 6:14,22 13:16 18:11 19:8,11 28:24 29:3,5 66:21,24 69:1 73:17 74:19 88:8 130:14 nearest 18:23 nearside 132:11 necessarily 111:8 necessary 105:15 137:12 140:24 need 1:25 23:5,8 29:20 31:1,2,5 40:24 45:19 66:20 69:1 73:17 77:11 106:9 118:17 130:10 135:7 136:14 137:21 147:8 158:25 165:13 174:9 178:16</p>
--	--	---	---	--

<p>needed 29:10 69:24 143:10</p> <p>needs 134:24 140:10 169:1 172:19</p> <p>Neil 4:16 12:13 16:11 70:11</p> <p>neither 44:2</p> <p>network 104:23</p> <p>neutrally 135:10</p> <p>never 8:8 40:13 41:4 50:16 62:23 143:9 145:8</p> <p>new 97:6 98:10,11 99:6,12 100:4</p> <p>nicked 61:11</p> <p>nickname 126:12 126:14</p> <p>noise 40:5,6 41:13 41:14 59:19 74:8 77:11 83:3 154:22 164:7,9</p> <p>noises 82:15</p> <p>non-existent 145:20</p> <p>normal 14:15 15:17 21:6 55:7 82:8 108:18</p> <p>normally 15:14 97:7</p> <p>Norman 59:11,12</p> <p>north 101:8,9</p> <p>note 15:13,14,17 16:17 18:17 52:2 52:7 53:9 55:23 57:1,18,22 62:13 62:14 63:7,15 64:11 67:10 68:4 68:11 69:8 73:15 73:25 75:18,20 75:22 77:22 78:6 78:18 79:3 131:2 132:20 151:18,19 152:1,2,5 154:12 175:10,13</p> <p>noted 80:23 84:14 90:25</p> <p>notes 20:23,25 21:1,2 25:7,10</p>	<p>44:23 45:10,16 45:19,22,25 46:6 46:8 52:14 53:20 53:25 54:1,2,6,15 54:21 56:25 57:17 58:6 60:4 63:11 65:2 67:18 68:1 72:3,23 74:3 78:25 79:1 79:4 84:14,17,25 85:21 86:2,12,13 87:8,15 90:22,23 92:1 98:13 100:24 111:16,17 111:23 149:2 151:25 154:10 158:3 162:10,25</p> <p>notice 93:17</p> <p>noticed 113:21</p> <p>notified 169:9,10</p> <p>November 118:8,9 118:18,23 144:14</p> <p>November/7 144:15</p> <p>number 16:22 24:20 32:13 33:4 34:20 39:20 59:18 60:10 78:3 78:17 84:1 85:9 97:20 116:7 134:16 153:8 161:7 175:11</p> <p>numbering 131:2</p> <p>numbers 55:12 65:12 78:8,10,12 78:16,16 85:21 106:7</p> <p>numerous 70:21</p> <p>Nuredin 131:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">O</p> <hr/> <p>O 65:5</p> <p>O/S 61:12</p> <p>object 162:8</p> <p>obligations 127:4</p> <p>observing 120:25</p> <p>obtained 138:9 143:11</p> <p>obtaining 133:23</p> <p>obvious 85:14</p>	<p>106:6 177:1</p> <p>obviously 6:10,15 8:20 12:18,19 17:6 22:1 23:19 25:19 26:6 44:19 46:19 70:24 78:15 103:15 110:18 120:16 136:4 143:5 161:5</p> <p>occasion 2:1 15:20 16:11 21:5 35:12 35:13 40:23,24 41:1 42:5 43:4 43:22 44:15 46:5 53:6,14 56:3 73:2 76:15 78:5 88:8 89:15,20 95:18 97:11,22 106:22 155:22 170:23</p> <p>occasionally 16:15</p> <p>occasions 34:21 35:6 39:22 40:16 48:8 72:14 82:10 86:17 87:7 93:21 95:11 112:13</p> <p>occupant 55:20 56:5</p> <p>occupants 57:6 75:12,20 81:1 83:25 157:14 158:15</p> <p>occur 6:21</p> <p>occurred 4:15</p> <p>October 117:9,11</p> <p>offence 135:19 145:11</p> <p>offender 145:11 146:15</p> <p>offered 142:1</p> <p>office 1:23 2:7,8 5:7,8 92:24</p> <p>officer 1:9 26:24 32:10 33:6 39:13 44:8 73:25 76:5 86:10 88:24 89:2 89:13 90:20 92:11,14,15</p>	<p>95:24 97:12 101:16 115:23 116:2 117:2,16 122:20 128:19,21 136:13 141:13 146:25 147:7 169:15</p> <p>officers 1:24,25 9:14 10:10,11 17:5 24:8 26:7 33:14 38:21 43:19,23 44:5,12 44:13 45:3 46:19 51:9,16 81:1 83:13,15 102:6 103:6,12,21 104:11,20 105:4 106:5 108:14 112:24 128:17 135:10,13 140:15 167:23 168:11</p> <p>Oh 37:18</p> <p>okay 6:10 8:17,24 11:16 20:17 24:12,25 25:3 31:18 55:14 65:11 74:2 78:24 94:10 107:13 116:15 129:12 149:13 151:9 152:4 164:4,13 164:14 167:12 171:1</p> <p>old 53:2 65:9</p> <p>Omer 61:15 65:17 65:19</p> <p>on/off 38:14 41:17</p> <p>once 22:7 57:20 86:19 93:25 94:1 112:3 149:7</p> <p>one-on-one 4:23 5:21 8:6,8</p> <p>ongoing 11:15 70:22</p> <p>open 29:4,10 37:12 37:15 60:23 75:3 75:6 123:23 162:19 163:7,16 163:17 173:18,20</p>	<p>173:23 174:1,2</p> <p>open-plan 18:6,7</p> <p>opened 59:18 67:6 141:19</p> <p>opening 59:19 66:23 173:25</p> <p>operation 3:15,24 4:4 5:3,16 7:6 11:6,15 13:15 14:16 16:19 26:9 26:25 27:4 30:8 30:9 33:25 36:10 36:14 38:3 39:1 39:18 41:3,4 45:20 69:17,18 69:23 71:8,18,20 71:25 83:8 89:5 89:21,25 91:22 92:20 93:1,3,4,22 94:1 98:9 106:25 117:3,14,20 118:9 119:7 126:13 133:12,20 135:11 136:17 138:3 144:10</p> <p>operational 7:19 8:5 33:23 69:16</p> <p>operations 1:19 17:14 32:25 35:9 35:9 40:17 70:21 81:5 88:6 89:22 94:3,4,19 175:20</p> <p>operatives 127:8</p> <p>operator 10:6 17:6</p> <p>opinion 58:23,23 72:18 82:22 83:10 84:6,8 85:12</p> <p>opportunity 136:12 160:14 167:16,21</p> <p>opposed 6:23 13:14 33:25 55:9 76:25 89:4</p> <p>opposite 17:6</p> <p>order 17:22 29:3 31:1 93:12 149:13,14 150:6 150:14 161:3</p>
--	--	---	--	--

organisation 176:3	152:24,24 153:1	12:6 13:3,4,7	70:10 82:14	phrase 26:14
organised 32:24	153:2,3 155:6,7	22:7,12 23:18	94:24 102:2,16	71:21 110:10,11
92:17,18	156:12,13,20	24:6,19 105:17	104:14,15 105:8	phrases 72:23
original 178:7	162:21 163:1,2	passage 173:17	105:9,14 164:10	physical 102:20
originally 108:13	163:11 168:18	175:3	169:22 175:11	128:20 160:6
ought 15:13	171:2,5,6,8	passed 12:3 16:14	176:6,7,10	pick 22:8 154:3,11
145:18 146:5	172:17 174:18,22	22:20 23:1 25:4	perfect 77:9	160:11 162:2,4
outed 2:8	pages 67:11	25:11,12 30:16	156:15	162:17 165:7
outside 20:12 40:5	paid 25:17	30:21 54:16	perform 7:25	picked 25:1 95:10
41:16 74:8 77:16	paint 41:25	130:23 143:5	15:16 44:8 86:19	101:15 151:21
85:9 176:22	pairs 108:10	passenger 119:17	104:8	155:23 167:20
overall 10:5 69:22	panel 37:3	119:17	performed 106:21	picking 110:5
86:7	paper 18:25 19:1	passengers 119:16	performing 3:9	150:13
overview 38:16	20:7 47:17	passes 29:21	14:16,23 73:8	picture 41:25
44:9 70:4	paragraph 11:24	passing 2:24 3:4	period 83:7 168:12	69:11 82:6 121:1
Oz 65:12 67:23	16:7,13 23:22	13:1,10 16:8	person 9:20 10:6	121:16 123:22
78:22	88:21	18:10 22:4 23:25	12:3,8 21:23	132:10 135:7
Ozcan 119:9,10	paramount 46:10	24:11 77:12	29:7 39:19 42:25	piece 34:1,8 40:8
120:5,18,22	part 1:16 11:6	passport 139:8,17	45:25 49:2 54:24	40:12 42:6 63:7
121:11,15 122:7	15:21 18:7 29:4	140:4,6	56:1,7 58:23	63:22
122:19,23,25	64:3 67:9 73:7	patience 148:2	59:1 88:23	pin 28:7,14
123:8 124:3,25	76:4,22 87:17	177:12	102:22 107:19	PIP 79:18,19
126:6,13,16,20	89:21 117:14	pattern 114:12	114:3 136:3	piss 77:11
130:5 131:6	118:8,24 129:16	Paul 63:5 91:6,11	163:11 177:1	place 13:16 19:11
134:19 135:2,24	131:19 135:13	91:15 106:18	persona 76:7	20:20 28:18
135:25 138:13,16	144:21 151:9	141:9,11,15	personal 20:1	73:17 77:9
139:9,15,22	159:4 163:22	148:5 180:10,15	29:23,25	109:16 112:16
140:4 143:18	170:3 172:16	pause 12:10 55:3	personally 27:16	121:4 135:18
144:16	participants 27:21	60:17 61:18 67:8	128:23 133:9	157:20 168:7
P	30:21 80:5,16	69:10 75:9 134:9	168:25	placed 84:6 85:13
Package 59:18	177:6 178:10	139:23 149:21	personnel 71:14	96:5
page 11:24 23:22	participate 5:3	151:14,17 152:22	persons 27:13	plainclothes 122:4
29:11 53:24	particles 141:1	154:1 155:16	44:21,24 70:16	plan 6:20 123:23
60:18,22 61:20	particular 9:25	157:4,9 165:20	88:13 98:18	174:6
61:21 62:3,14	16:17 33:23 34:1	170:11,15 171:19	138:23	planned 70:7
63:11,21 65:2,2	34:8 64:10 70:14	Pausing 58:20	perspective 122:24	133:25
66:6 67:13,13	72:9 73:10 89:5	77:21	Peter 17:17	planning 4:3
68:17 74:3 75:9	106:21 109:11	paying 51:11	phone 39:20 55:2	120:23 126:7
78:2 80:19 82:21	121:3,13 144:14	PDQ 169:4	57:2,11 59:16,19	142:10 144:9,19
83:23 125:25	145:23	pedestrians	59:22 60:10,11	144:21
126:11 129:5,6,7	particularly 24:1	123:24	61:7 66:24 74:14	plans 64:17
129:9,10,10	24:5	pellet 141:17	77:4,14,17 78:22	plate 78:15,17
130:7,9,14 131:1	parties 71:1	penultimate	78:24 151:3	play 7:22 50:16
131:1,7,22 132:7	146:18	172:19	164:11	153:17 157:5
133:11,12,15,15	partnership 32:24	people 2:2 10:4	phoning 65:5	160:15 170:6
133:17,18 134:4	parts 18:3 61:9	16:23 17:1,1,3	photographs	171:14 172:22
134:5,6,10,11	72:22	23:6,9,14 25:1	125:21 127:13	playback 38:15
135:16 139:7,24	party 89:9 112:15	46:6,6 48:22	128:11,12 130:13	41:5 46:9 160:13
141:8 150:22	pass 3:19 6:16	49:15,19 52:25	131:23	160:23 165:19

<p>169:5 played 149:21 150:5 151:13,16 152:20 153:14,24 155:13,20 157:2 157:7 164:8 170:9,13 171:17 172:2,24 173:4 174:25 175:6 please 1:5,9,12,21 8:15,25 11:11,24 12:10 23:21 24:15 27:25 30:11 31:23 32:4 32:11 36:23 38:1 41:24 43:11 44:7 49:6 53:20,21,23 54:5,14,22 55:3 55:16 56:11,25 57:5,25 58:1 59:15 60:17 61:21 62:3 63:11 63:14 67:8,11,13 67:19,24 68:17 69:11 73:13 74:4 75:3,9,11 77:2,21 78:1,18 80:8 87:17 88:19 91:7 91:10,14 92:13 102:9 114:23 116:7 118:17 119:12 122:15 125:24 127:14,14 136:22 139:19,23 141:7 147:8 150:1,21 151:11 151:14,17 152:17 152:22,24 153:7 153:9 154:1 155:15,17,18 156:11,20 157:4 157:9 161:15 165:20 168:18,20 170:7,11 171:14 171:19 172:17,20 172:22 173:2 174:19 175:4,15 177:14 pm 80:12 115:15</p>	<p>115:17 119:19 120:8 147:19,21 150:4 151:12 152:19,21 153:13 153:15,23,25 155:12,14,19,21 157:1,3,6,8 170:8 170:10,12,14 171:16,18 172:1 172:3,23,25 173:3,5 174:24 175:1,5,7 179:1 point 12:16 21:25 28:13 29:13,14 29:17 30:10 47:7 50:7 51:8 52:24 53:4,4 58:2 99:22 108:15 111:21 114:8,16 134:12 142:17 145:20 150:20 158:14 159:1 160:2 164:20 167:15 pointed 75:7,19 points 43:7 52:13 109:2 police 1:13 3:12 26:15 29:24 32:10,12,17 76:25 85:6 92:6 92:11,14,15 101:16 109:15 116:10 118:1,3 126:18,19 129:20 137:17,18,24 138:1,2 policies 176:2 policing 32:14,15 polite 142:23 portion 151:15 153:5,10,22 157:5 171:24 pose 100:5 position 19:18 52:20 62:20 positions 103:20 positively 122:11 122:21</p>	<p>possessing 70:17 possibilities 173:24 possibility 57:20 152:15 157:23 158:20 161:25 possible 42:25 77:14 78:7 156:20 159:9 165:16 possibly 71:17 97:7,17 163:22 post 32:8 33:11 34:5,17,20 35:3,7 36:21,24 37:7,10 38:6,7 39:23 41:8 43:12,20 44:1,6 46:16 52:2 72:15 73:9 79:6 80:20 83:2 85:15 92:2 93:9 93:19 94:8 95:12 96:5,9 99:7,14,19 101:25 102:17,20 103:24 108:1,11 111:22 113:13 148:17 159:11 175:17,22 176:11 176:19 posted 1:18 117:6 postings 93:8 Posts 82:13 potentially 2:25 174:10 powered 59:16 practicable 48:11 practically 113:7 168:1 practice 14:15 21:3 63:1 128:24 140:24 141:25 pre-planned 26:8 precedence 10:20 preceding 4:9,10 precis 148:17 161:3,20 precise 134:24 precisely 16:17 17:21 18:15</p>	<p>165:14 predominant 44:19 predominantly 16:8 18:10 94:4 premises 34:22 138:24 140:1 preparation 150:19 prepared 43:18 127:4 132:1 158:1 161:20 present 36:10,19 114:2 117:13 press 42:2 173:13 presses 60:25 61:1 62:12 pressing 173:14 presumably 25:10 122:25 127:25 166:14 Pretoria 119:25 pretty 39:18 97:7 165:24 170:24 previous 19:13 35:19 36:1 37:6 39:22 40:16 61:20,21 67:14 69:18 82:12 97:4 106:22 previously 17:14 17:16 20:15 23:10 40:11 70:17 94:23 128:12 155:1 prints 61:6 63:17 64:14 170:20 prior 4:13 28:4,5 28:17 69:13,15 69:15,21 70:2 95:24 98:9 prison 6:14 27:12 27:13 70:19 78:4 78:10 145:6 prisoner 19:16 173:19 pro-activity 92:19 proactive 24:10 32:21 34:23</p>	<p>proactively 22:4,7 probably 5:5 6:2 11:4 25:20 37:2 43:17 55:8 57:13 59:5 63:23 64:1 64:8 84:22 92:23 93:23 101:11 102:23 113:8 138:22 probe 82:2 132:14 132:16 148:8,22 149:11 150:8 164:2 problem 31:8 40:7 51:16 110:5 148:4 169:7,12 177:2 problems 40:4 procedure 40:1 79:18,19 110:21 proceed 158:4 proceedings 147:3 process 45:24 52:9 169:20 prompt 113:17 132:20,21 prompted 106:13 113:12 proper 129:10 135:15 properly 16:19 property 138:10 138:11,12,16 prove 107:4 provide 2:10 34:13 49:24 127:12 142:20,21 provided 5:21 11:8,18,22 12:2 30:12 34:17 35:2 49:7 51:25 53:6 53:12 54:12 55:25 63:16 88:15 112:21 128:4 136:9 provides 1:23 providing 2:1 12:14 38:18 71:4 73:15</p>
--	--	--	--	--

proximity 13:14	117:1 118:16	reach 43:12 151:9	64:25 70:9,13	174:25 175:6
pub 65:4 67:1	119:4 134:3	reached 24:5 74:4	71:6,10 72:2,10	records 14:13 15:8
pull 11:7 65:20	143:8,14 144:11	114:16	73:11 75:13 78:9	67:21 141:15
75:8	144:23 145:1	read 52:6,6,10,13	79:8,14 83:1,19	red 123:12,17,20
pulled 96:11	147:6,7 148:6	54:14 56:2,15,20	83:21,24 87:6,15	124:4
Pulling 8:25	149:22 156:10	57:2 58:1 63:12	90:17,19,21 96:2	redactions 120:16
purpose 13:9	177:4,6 180:6,8,9	63:20 64:1,18,20	98:14 101:5	Reddy 32:1,5,6
46:20 127:7,9	180:11,13,14,16	67:15 68:4 75:22	113:24 120:6	40:22 41:24
129:7	quicker 24:15	76:1 77:2,7	132:19,23 137:24	45:17 54:5,22
purposefully 88:5	quickly 37:19 66:5	78:12 84:18,24	138:21 140:22	57:1 65:2 77:2
purposes 140:22	68:17 142:17	87:18 133:21	141:11,23,25	78:3 80:15 103:9
pursue 145:23	quiet 62:24 103:17	158:6 164:17	143:20	103:12 105:16,22
146:13	quietly 74:6,7	reading 56:6,19	receive 93:11	107:18 111:11,21
pussy 66:15	quite 3:10 7:21,24	75:25 84:22	120:20	112:19 113:12
put 11:2 48:12	7:24 8:2 14:17	reads 64:11	received 7:17 8:6	114:8 149:3
60:12 62:5 73:16	18:1 21:6 22:9	ready 61:7 64:16	28:1,3,19 33:10	152:1 154:11,14
74:10 75:5 84:15	29:9 45:23 52:8	115:7 118:12	34:7 83:1 90:14	163:25 165:12
86:14 95:9 97:21	52:25 71:7 86:21	171:6	94:14,16 137:25	170:22 175:12
98:4 105:5,5	93:14,15 104:9	real 27:14,16,17	receiving 33:16	180:7
107:14 108:18,19	112:1,7 135:10	60:15 62:10,16	81:7 111:8	Reddy's 54:2 91:3
124:8 129:1	162:23 164:7,9	135:25 158:24,25	136:18	158:2 173:8
131:22 134:5	164:15,18 165:25	159:6,20,21,21	recollect 50:25	175:10
155:10,17,24		realised 103:6	recollection 15:2	refer 22:6 64:23
156:5	R	reality 101:11	35:17 112:18	72:24 118:17
Putting 135:10	R 66:24	really 23:13 51:11	141:22	127:20 132:17
Q	radio 2:24 3:3 6:16	55:10 57:23	record 14:11 15:4	reference 11:10
qualifications 33:5	7:8 8:13,15,17,22	72:17 89:24	25:11 58:6 62:20	68:12,12 173:9
quality 82:22 83:6	11:1 17:15 18:16	94:25,25 95:6,17	63:5 126:25	173:11,13
83:18 164:1	18:18 19:19 25:8	96:2,19 97:14	127:3,18,20	references 125:6
question 8:2 14:5	26:2,5,17,20 27:5	104:9 105:11,12	133:2,4,6	referred 113:11
14:18 20:3 22:24	28:15 80:23 81:9	106:1 134:16	recorded 101:1	referring 126:1
27:21 28:13	81:10,14 82:11	165:10,15,22	113:20 126:22	refers 132:16
57:23 81:17	83:4 134:14,15	172:10 174:10	139:3 140:10	reflect 55:22 83:10
99:18 118:22	134:15,17	rear-seat 119:17	148:18 162:11	reflecting 131:16
129:17 136:4	radios 2:21 3:7,19	reason 15:19	175:12	reflection 16:22
137:1,2,5,8,9	13:6,10 18:8	16:17 30:17 48:9	recording 43:14	128:3
138:10,11 145:22	26:7 30:18	76:3 102:16	54:18 63:3,3	refused 142:2,24
157:16 167:25	raise 31:2 87:12	127:19 142:7	79:7 92:5 148:8	reg 78:3
170:3 175:16	115:1	146:11 149:15	148:18 149:13,21	regard 41:24
questioning 80:1	raised 83:12,14,20	reasonable 145:22	150:2,5 151:8,15	regarding 19:23
114:16	108:7	reasoning 137:1,3	152:18 153:11	Regardless 137:6
questions 1:8 2:23	Rambo 173:9	reasons 46:19 76:6	155:11 162:12	regards 167:20
17:21 25:21	ran 93:23	137:20 140:25	170:6	registration 78:14
26:22 27:18	rang 142:16	recall 15:8 16:25	recordings 151:13	registrations 21:8
30:20 32:2,7	range 32:25	19:22 21:2 24:2	151:16 152:20	regular 43:21
51:23 54:18	ranging 34:21	24:7 36:8,18	153:14,24 155:13	regularly 3:9
75:15 80:2,6,15	rank 1:12,14 32:3	43:16 45:11	155:20 157:2,7	rehearsing 67:10
88:20 91:12,19	91:13 116:7	48:25 50:23 51:6	170:9,13 171:17	relate 55:6 60:7
92:8 116:18	137:6 169:18	56:6,18,21 57:18	172:2,24 173:4	130:9 135:21
	rarely 39:11 72:24			

<p>related 26:8 33:22 relates 134:14 relating 34:25 133:24 134:21 relation 28:1 29:12 33:10,17 34:3,5,14,16 35:18 36:2 60:19 64:10 75:23 80:16,18 82:20 85:2 87:21 91:22 132:10 134:22 137:15 145:10,23 158:18 relay 44:23 49:19 49:20 71:1 72:11 87:22 111:23 relayed 11:2 16:23 52:5 62:25 64:5 64:8 68:10 81:4 88:23 109:24 155:3 169:24 relaying 10:25 12:12 52:18 79:18 81:8 87:4 87:5,19 88:10 90:6 111:14 112:9 154:25 160:1,17 released 147:8 relevant 12:6 22:21 23:1,18 25:18 41:3,4 44:24 49:18,19 58:2 69:4 110:6 110:7,15 150:20 reliant 73:2 rely 49:13 remain 109:14 128:10 remained 26:6 remains 92:9 remember 4:6 5:4 7:11 14:8 22:10 27:8 28:5 30:10 36:16 43:3 46:22 48:8 50:11,14 52:24 75:22,25 76:3,8 93:14,15</p>	<p>95:14,17 96:2,19 96:22 97:10,13 97:18 98:15,16 98:25 99:3 100:12,15,17,17 100:19 104:3,11 108:16,21,22 110:4 113:1 140:8 158:9 161:23,24,24 166:8,19 176:23 remove 56:10 removed 79:10 repeat 85:18 111:7 151:15 157:25 159:9 160:6 161:15 170:11 173:1 repeated 158:7,11 repeating 110:21 111:3 152:13 replay 155:15 177:2 report 9:15 39:12 representations 177:22 require 134:8 required 11:3 135:4 requirement 126:25 127:3,17 133:1 requirements 34:18 reread 142:6 reset 31:3,6 147:9 residents 75:12,21 residing 123:3 138:13,17 139:16 residue 140:23 141:1 resolve 169:7,23 resource 137:20 resources 176:10 Resourcing 176:6 respect 14:19 response 56:21 151:23 responsibilities</p>	<p>8:11 responsibility 3:18 10:8 12:23 118:19 132:2,4 136:5 169:11 responsible 5:7 8:16 125:9,12 rest 130:19 result 57:14 58:10 159:14 resulted 147:1 retained 127:5 return 73:13 174:18 review 40:10,25 50:8 95:12 96:23 97:5 161:22 165:13,23 166:6 167:17 168:13 review/rewind 41:20 reviewing 174:12 rewind 40:10,13 40:25 95:12 96:23 97:5 161:14,21 165:13 166:7 167:17,22 rewinding 174:13 right 1:16 2:15 3:15 13:19 15:3 20:20,21 25:22 33:21 35:24 36:4 36:12 39:6 40:3 40:15 42:8,24 43:10 44:18,25 45:12 47:9 48:14 48:17 49:1,12,14 49:22 50:3,13,18 51:10,21 52:12 53:5 54:6 55:10 55:14 58:18 59:3 63:10,18 64:2,10 66:25 67:13 68:11 69:20 70:8 70:12,23 71:3,9 72:13 73:2,5,12 74:6,18 75:17 76:13 77:9 78:11 78:22 79:15 81:6</p>	<p>81:13 85:2,7 86:16 87:9,17,24 88:3 93:2,10 94:10 95:5,8,16 95:19,21 96:10 96:12 98:3,7,25 99:4,11,21 100:2 101:3,15 102:19 103:10,13,21 104:2 105:3 106:8,17 107:5 108:9,24 110:11 111:7,20 112:7 112:15 113:10,15 114:15 117:4 119:25 124:19 125:1 126:13 128:3 131:3,8 136:3 139:9 140:13 141:10 143:3,16,19 149:9 151:24 152:8,9 154:18 160:4,22 162:13 162:25 163:4,9 163:13 165:20 166:6,22 174:7 175:14 right-hand 17:7 54:3,8 148:11 155:9 156:17 162:21 174:20 rights 130:17 ringing 66:24 74:14 77:17 rings 59:22 61:7 78:22,24 rise 31:13 80:8 177:14 risk 130:16 135:25 137:6 risking 65:22 68:15 road 29:21 65:4 66:25 74:18 119:21,23,25 120:6 Rob 70:10 rock 168:7</p>	<p>rocket 45:18 role 1:21 3:9,11 6:15 7:20,22,23 8:1,4 14:4,17,18 15:15 17:12 32:15 44:8,19,20 51:12,20 73:8 80:20 89:8,11,17 89:17 90:3,5 104:8 106:21 118:25 138:7 144:12 175:16,19 roles 1:23 2:3,10 2:19 17:4 32:13 33:2 89:11,12,17 89:24 176:11 room 2:3,17,20 3:1 3:3,16 4:7 5:6 7:18,20 11:3,5,21 12:8,18 16:18 17:4,9,11,16 18:2 18:5,6,7,8,12,13 21:4,14,24 22:3 31:3,6,11 36:5,17 36:25 37:5,6,8,12 37:12,14,23 38:4 38:9,17 40:19 45:9 46:17 47:3 47:8 48:3,10,24 49:8,15 52:2 53:1,2 57:15 62:22,23 63:1 67:14,17,25 68:2 68:3 81:5,9 96:20 100:13,17 102:23 105:18 109:19 111:23 113:13 115:21 116:6 147:9 168:21,25 169:22 176:21 rooms 2:2 3:14 37:3 rough 106:14 roughly 17:1 round 100:3 route 19:15,21 rumbled 76:23 run 40:1 92:11</p>
---	--	--	---	---

rushed 53:10	Scotland 90:10	131:4,8,11	session 38:2 97:19	128:23 132:2
rustling 41:16	98:10,11 99:6,12	132:11 133:11,17	99:23 100:5	show 96:24 97:8,9
74:11	100:4	134:11 140:25	115:2	showed 41:17
S	screen 53:21 116:4	141:8,16 145:13	set 9:11 38:5,9	96:20,22 97:1
S48 4:23 5:1,13,19	126:12 129:1,3	145:15 146:8	43:9 48:24 88:5	showing 94:25
6:9,12,16 7:6,12	148:10,11 156:5	147:22 148:10	88:5 94:5 102:21	96:25
11:4 12:4,5,7,15	162:23	150:22 151:2,6	103:24 175:9	shown 34:1 41:19
12:19,24 13:2,3	scroll 153:1 155:6	155:2 156:14	sets 109:2	96:23
16:8 18:10 21:25	156:13,20	157:12 162:10,10	settee-type 53:3	shut 37:15
23:19 25:13 28:2	search 138:9	162:19 163:15	setting 61:15	side 17:7 48:1
sake 65:23	searched 138:24	164:25 165:14	101:25	53:23 54:3,8
Salisbury 59:23,24	140:2,6	167:7 169:19	setup 35:21 94:11	95:2 110:8
60:3,5	searches 139:12	seeing 130:13	seven 178:18	148:10,11 155:9
sat 48:1,2 52:25	139:13	seeking 14:22	SFO 2:25 9:7	156:17 157:11
62:25 102:21	seatbelts 65:14	15:12	share 16:21 88:7	162:22 163:16
103:6 105:4,12	68:14	seen 9:17 16:2	136:14	174:20
109:19	seated 18:6,11,13	39:3 54:8 172:13	shared 44:5,5	sides 103:2
satisfactory	second 9:4 26:7	seize 140:18,25	136:25	sight 124:3
178:19	37:14 65:19	seized 138:24	sheet 102:4 127:7	signaling 168:10
Save 121:11	66:24,25 67:2,22	139:5,9	127:21,22 128:1	signature 142:1
saw 119:13,15,21	74:14 77:8 114:3	seizing 141:14	128:4 129:11	signed 78:25
119:22 120:4,11	120:9 127:19	Selby 59:25 60:3,6	Shegjuni 131:12	significance 7:11
122:10,11,16,22	130:9 131:18	153:5	Sheldon 115:5	29:6 113:11,14
122:25 123:8,8	134:11 139:25	senior 88:24 89:2	shift 5:15	significant 24:1,5
140:13	140:5 162:17	89:13 90:19	shoot 60:24 61:2	25:5 112:1,3
saying 53:17 63:5	163:1	169:15	62:11 162:19	113:19 120:19
63:7 85:25	secondary 8:22	sense 49:1 78:15	163:7,16 165:9	139:1 141:5
110:18,24 112:8	116:22	85:1 102:20	167:20	silly 95:8 110:14
112:24 113:24	secondly 48:10	128:5 162:14	shop 20:12,12	similar 9:17 35:21
114:5 123:1,2	51:19	sensible 140:24	74:19 141:18	43:6 94:11
136:22 146:4,10	seconds 37:17,18	sent 27:20 93:6	shopping 123:7,10	simple 42:20,22,23
154:21 160:24	60:24 156:19	sentence 155:18	123:22	45:22 134:16
161:1,6 163:19	secret 61:12	156:18	shops 123:9,11	138:7
169:10	section 138:8	sentences 11:12	short 7:11,16	simplest 48:15
says 12:24 26:6	170:11 171:20	84:25	25:21 28:19 31:1	simply 42:6 76:9
57:2 62:9 131:17	173:1	separate 33:22	31:20 52:9 79:22	96:4 110:21
133:21 139:8,25	see 11:12,19 24:23	39:1 40:19 61:8	80:4,11 147:20	118:5 124:2,8
158:16 164:22	52:20,21 54:17	64:17	151:15 154:17	125:18 134:15
175:23	60:10,19 61:5	separated 37:2,3	175:3	137:2,19
scarf 66:16 68:23	62:14 63:15,17	separation 37:15	short-term 35:12	simulator 123:17
scenario 63:2	64:13 65:17,19	Serco 19:15	short-time 40:23	124:1,5
scene 117:21 118:6	67:6 75:11	173:11,14,19,25	shortly 79:9 92:6	single 47:16 63:22
schedule 54:3,9,17	111:17 115:20,20	sergeant 32:5	shot 141:19	85:8 121:6
55:16 57:3 62:2	116:4 119:10	116:10 117:2	shots 26:10,13,14	SIO 17:17 81:4
62:8 63:14 73:13	120:3 121:16,17	147:8	26:15 79:5	87:19,22,24 89:3
75:10 77:25	122:8,9,17 124:1	series 156:9	shottey 153:18,20	89:4,18 90:2
school 66:10 67:2	124:9 125:10	serious 92:16,18	154:4,6 157:15	sip 20:2
science 45:18	126:11 127:10,25	Service 26:16	158:9,15	sir 1:5 5:1,4 11:9
SCO19 1:16 12:20	128:11 129:12	services 26:19	shoulder 16:15,25	14:6,14,21 15:2,7

16:1,4 22:16 26:22 27:18 30:20,24,25 31:10,11,13,17 31:22 33:8 37:23 40:21 44:17 45:15 46:1,3,7 51:22 56:16,20 59:13 66:1 71:17 76:24 79:24 80:1 80:14 82:12,18 88:17,18 89:21 90:21,23 91:1,6,9 100:21 102:12 106:4 107:8,10 114:16 115:9,13 115:18,24 116:12 116:16,21 118:14 126:19,23 129:9 136:15 137:5 139:11 144:23 145:4,12 146:7 147:6,12,22 148:1 149:19 150:6,14 160:4,9 160:18,22 162:7 168:9,22 169:3,8 169:13 177:3,4,7 177:13,14 178:13 178:24 sister 69:25 sit 28:20 46:14 104:7 sits 40:8 sitting 28:15,17 37:1 45:5 52:23 61:24 85:14 103:14 109:14 situation 7:18 45:21 107:15 145:24 161:18 six 93:23 size 48:2 102:23 skills 106:10 slang 84:2,13 85:2 85:10 101:6,6,12 101:19,21 102:9 102:11 slightly 8:3 73:23	86:13 137:14 slowly 53:9 small 7:21,24 14:17,19 138:21 Sogucakli 140:12 141:15 150:13,15 172:11 sole 135:3 solely 72:18 somebody 22:8 51:4 59:11 114:4 145:18 166:14,15 169:1 somewhat 164:18 soon 77:5 sooner 16:2 sorry 5:2,6 15:25 20:1,4 22:25 24:8,9,13 42:15 49:13 56:14,20 62:6 65:18 94:7 97:18 99:9,10 100:1,23 102:8 103:2 104:3,17 107:2 124:22 125:20 134:8 147:24 156:3 162:15,24 sort 2:19 3:10 10:7 18:1,23 22:11 23:3 25:17 94:3 94:23 97:20 100:16 102:23,24 106:13 108:2 sorts 25:4 sound 45:22 59:16 59:19,20 60:10 66:23 67:6 75:2 77:16 110:6,14 110:14 sounding 72:20 sounds 42:20,22 95:8 124:4 155:22 source 136:18 space 52:9 speak 25:15,19 36:14 52:11 57:7 105:6,15 142:11	143:2,7 speaker 8:23 10:16 164:22 speaking 44:13,21 45:2 51:3 72:25 81:7 84:13 85:16 86:18 92:5 102:6 102:13 103:5,12 103:21 104:11,13 104:20 106:5 108:13 111:12 152:10 163:12 167:23 specialist 1:18 32:18 34:23 specific 19:7 29:9 33:17 38:9 46:2 49:17 70:25 72:10,16 83:19 83:21 84:2,12 85:4 89:6,7,8,24 101:18 107:6 121:10,14 specifically 13:4 14:9,13,25 15:1 17:13 20:16 23:16 25:11 34:16 71:16 126:20 specifics 69:23 specified 84:23 speech 151:9 speed 84:3,13 spelt 106:15 spending 93:24 spent 101:9 splitter 43:6,7 spoke 47:13 64:7 83:25 133:5 spoken 84:2,12 165:12 spot 65:8,9,10 66:20 69:1 73:17 spotted 76:19 spread 24:14 spring 99:1 Squad 32:24 stage 7:1,2,24 13:18 21:1 50:3	73:8 79:5 87:3 143:9 stall 123:25,25 124:9,10 stamped 74:17 78:25 stand 31:9 standalone 135:6 standard 39:18 42:1 standing 103:17 start 28:20 30:5 50:4 69:15 95:9 96:22 109:20 110:5 125:24 136:7 150:19 167:2,13 171:24 start/stop 95:7 started 5:15 6:9 30:8 43:14,16 67:11 105:6,9 Starting 117:9 starts 171:22 state 25:23 26:1,5 116:7 stated 50:10 statement 6:4,5,11 10:5 11:2,8,18,23 12:24 22:7,20 23:20 24:4 25:22 26:4 34:13 50:10 79:23 80:18 82:21 87:18,18 88:1 118:11,16 118:20,21 119:3 119:6 120:1,5 122:1 123:11,16 124:4 125:5 127:22 128:2 139:7,20,24 141:8,21 142:4,6 142:20,21 143:1 143:12 147:2 148:12,15,21 151:1,3 153:7 156:16,21 162:9 162:18 163:3 171:7,21 172:21 statements 22:18	24:13 120:16 station 3:12 129:21 stay 147:11 stayed 109:17 141:11 step 7:14 stick 16:7 22:11 Sticking 9:20 131:1 Stickland 141:9,11 141:15 142:1 sticky 18:22 19:2,5 20:14,18,20 21:9 21:13 stipulated 176:2 stood 109:18 stop 24:21 40:18 58:1 61:1 95:9 96:22 134:6 161:13 168:4 stopped 20:12 22:8 26:7 117:10 117:23,25 124:10 stops 172:19 store 123:15,16 straight 29:21 37:13 67:7 112:14 143:18 straightforward 138:7 street 19:5,5 20:11 60:7 77:8 101:6 101:12 126:17 stretched 109:18 strike 118:3 struck 118:1,1 structure 123:21 124:7 129:22 struggling 104:3 Stuart 116:9,17 180:12 studio 138:21 stuff 103:18 112:25 161:6 167:21 style 7:16 subject 6:13 9:17 13:12,24 18:20
--	--	--	---	--

18:24 19:24 21:10 22:8 25:14 29:7 94:10 119:7 121:15 122:6 126:12,14,15,16 131:9,11,14,15 131:18,20,21 132:6 133:22 subjects 69:19 98:22 105:2 122:14 133:12 134:22 submissions 178:9 178:17 subsequently 26:19 92:1 succinct 128:6 succinctly 129:15 sufficient 21:10 176:10 suggest 69:3 81:6 130:3,21 146:23 161:10 162:1 168:3 169:18 172:12 173:6 suggested 56:7 146:1 suggesting 159:22 173:19,22 suggestions 24:23 178:15 suggests 24:4 155:24 159:4 suitable 176:6 suite 41:15 summarise 32:9 68:11 92:13 summary 57:12 172:10 superiors 137:1,8 supervisor 5:5,6 136:16 supervisors 143:6 supplement 30:13 supplied 48:23 supply 107:4 support 1:18,23,23 2:1,6,8 5:7 23:4 70:22 81:4 87:20	96:16 134:15 146:19 166:9,19 supporting 3:11 suppose 46:8 51:3 63:25 110:8 161:17 165:11 sure 2:14,21 6:7 7:15 9:3 12:16 13:23 17:25 20:20 21:13 23:14 38:20 41:3 51:7 53:16 63:19 64:4 77:4 84:19 95:19 97:14,25 109:1 117:9 137:9 149:23 161:19 165:24 175:25 176:9 178:20 surely 160:10 surmised 23:11 surrounding 130:6 surroundings 38:4 76:12 surveil 81:23 surveillance 2:22 8:19 9:1,4,5,14 10:4 12:4 13:12 16:20 17:5,15,18 18:4,21 19:23 20:9 23:4 24:8 33:5,13 36:17 38:20 39:13 51:9 70:1,21 76:5,7,18 76:22 80:24 81:4 81:11,19 82:6 87:20 88:9,10 118:24 119:1,7 120:25 121:11,19 122:4,6,12,20 124:21,23 126:9 126:15 127:1,8 130:22 133:8 143:16 144:1,6 144:10,16,19,21 144:22 suspect 145:10 146:21 suspicion 81:23	suspicious 34:25 swabbed 140:23 swap 17:22 switched 79:7 switching 79:11 sworn 1:5 31:22 32:1 91:9,11 180:7,10 syndicates 32:22 34:24 system 20:8 42:16 46:13,25 83:4 169:5 176:14 177:2 <hr/> T <hr/> tab 11:8,9 18:22 19:5 21:9,13 23:21 24:15 26:3 118:15,19 119:3 121:25 139:7,19 139:20 141:7 tabs 19:2 20:15,19 20:20 TAC 13:11 tactical 4:18 6:17 11:5,14,20 12:5 12:14,17 23:5,6 169:15 tactics 122:12 tag 47:3 61:24 62:19 take 5:23 6:4 10:20 13:16 17:10,20 19:11 19:13,21 20:2,23 20:25 21:1 22:18 23:20,24 25:10 37:16,21 41:6 46:16 49:8 52:1 53:20 57:25 64:2 65:1 67:16,24 72:3 73:22 75:14 100:24 113:16 114:21 154:12 155:5 157:4 164:20 175:15 taken 17:16 19:15 27:16 31:11 34:4 76:7 86:1 90:22	90:23 128:12 154:10 takes 172:17 talk 9:8 122:13 123:12 talking 21:18 38:6 64:2 72:24,25 74:6 84:4 101:12 102:7,9 103:7 132:14 150:13 157:13 164:10 165:15 170:19 talks 74:7 118:19 tape 150:23 157:4 164:21 task 14:23 32:20 107:6 117:6 118:25 135:9,23 136:9,20 160:20 tasked 120:18 134:18 tasking 118:18,23 121:12 tasks 44:5 taught 129:14 team 1:19,23 2:6,8 2:23 5:7 8:19 9:1 9:5,7 10:4 13:6 13:12 17:9 18:4 33:14 38:13,20 47:4 61:24 62:20 69:16,25 70:22 76:7,9,18,22 80:24 81:11,19 82:7 88:9,10 92:21,22,23 118:24 122:20 124:19,20,21,23 125:16 126:9 127:2 129:15,18 130:4,23 132:22 134:2,17,18 135:1,14 136:4 136:14,25 137:7 137:17,18,23 138:20 139:14 143:17,22 144:22 teams 2:22,25 20:9 34:24 60:14	62:10,16 64:3 71:11 76:17 135:5 136:6 137:15 138:6 158:17 165:10 tease 2:4 tech 33:13 technical 33:13,14 36:16 38:13,19 39:13 42:15 51:8 51:16 96:16 131:3 132:7,10 132:15 166:8,19 technicalities 39:25 technically 42:11 technology 30:16 telephoned 142:14 televisions 18:2 tell 23:15 28:14 49:6,14 52:5 70:15 71:5 95:23 102:20 109:10 113:24 115:8 122:15 123:12 129:18 145:21 177:2 telling 106:3 temporary 123:15 123:16,24 tend 59:13 term 27:10 123:14 123:18 termed 8:18 10:5 terminology 72:1 terms 2:20 37:16 40:13 84:2,12,18 94:11 106:16,17 109:6 112:21,23 114:12 118:22 120:20 134:24 test 33:24 34:4 41:9,22 97:21 tested 41:10,23 141:16 text 77:14 85:10 TFC 12:5,6,7,12 12:17,22,25 13:11 16:11,16
--	--	--	--	--

21:25 23:8,19 25:13 49:21 71:12 87:23 88:11 89:5,17 90:7,20 136:16 TFC's 12:23 thank 1:6 5:12 6:3 8:10 11:12 12:1 15:22 16:4 17:20 20:4 22:17 23:23 28:22 30:19,23 30:24 31:9,10,12 31:17,22 32:6,23 33:9 37:25 49:5 54:4,20 55:18 56:9,23,24 57:24 58:11 60:22 61:22 62:6 65:1 66:1,6 67:20 73:6,12,22 74:6 76:13,20 77:1 78:2 79:1,25 80:3,14 81:13 82:19 91:2,3,5,8 91:9,17,18 95:22 103:22 106:20 107:16 114:22 115:9,10,11,13 115:14,25 116:16 116:21,24 132:15 137:13 146:24 147:14,17 148:2 148:3 149:18,24 150:22 151:2,9 152:17 153:6,10 153:12 154:1,24 155:7 156:13,15 156:16,21,22 157:9 158:21 163:9 164:19 167:5 168:18 170:1,5,15 171:3 171:7,11,15,23 172:4,15,18,20 172:21 173:1 174:17,19,22,23 175:2,8,15 177:11,12,13,18 178:5,24,25	theirs 108:20 themselves 113:17 thereabouts 25:24 thing 62:16 99:13 107:23 116:22 159:6,20,21,22 159:24 163:15,20 163:20 164:23 165:2 170:19 177:20 things 42:2 55:8 95:2 100:3 140:7 150:6 154:23 160:17 161:4 164:6,6 176:2 thingy 171:5 think 6:22 7:20 10:5 12:19 15:15 16:10,24 21:23 22:6 23:18 24:7 24:10,16 26:23 27:1,9 34:9 40:22 41:2,19 42:10 43:6,13 44:9,12 45:24 48:15 50:1 55:25 56:21 61:14 63:20 64:18,22 65:10 67:11 70:12 71:21 74:3 74:12 76:14,16 78:5 79:5,11,17 79:22 80:5 84:14 84:24 85:4 86:21 87:5 89:12,21 93:7 94:1 95:6 96:4,9,16,20,21 96:24,25 97:13 98:10 99:15,15 100:10 101:14 102:6,12 103:1,4 103:7,9,11,15,18 103:21 104:9 105:4,5,7,19,20 106:4,4 107:13 107:22 108:12,21 109:20,25 110:4 110:17 111:25 112:3,5,8,10,18	112:23,25,25 113:7,7,18,23 116:6 118:4 120:16 121:7 125:6 128:2 129:5 133:4 134:10 136:3,13 136:22,24 137:5 139:17 144:2 145:20,22,25 146:4 152:5 155:25 157:19 158:18 160:2 164:4 165:13,24 166:3,4,5,9,17 167:1,16 171:8 174:4,7,10,17,20 177:9,21 178:16 178:22 thinking 40:8 thinks 63:3 third 134:15 150:22 thoroughly 146:18 146:20 thought 30:2 63:2 68:7 97:9 112:1 112:3 135:25 136:10 145:15 160:5 164:13 169:20 178:6,12 three 11:12,19 35:19 36:1 39:22 48:22 54:21 60:24 62:11 75:5 78:19 82:11 105:21 107:20 108:13,23,23 121:8 131:3 132:7,17,24 153:9 162:19 163:5,7,17 threshold 24:5 time 2:6 7:14 8:7 11:4 18:14 23:15 28:2,8,15,16 30:4 35:3,15 40:20 41:11 43:12,16 43:18 45:9 48:9	49:21 52:9 53:8 53:11 55:10 60:24 61:20 62:23,23 67:17 68:3 70:1,3 73:23 77:5 79:8 79:13,22 80:22 82:17 83:7,13,15 88:14 89:22,24 91:24 92:9,13,15 100:9 101:9 103:16 104:4 108:3 109:13 110:7,19 112:19 112:19 113:4,20 114:20 115:3,4 117:3,6 119:10 119:12 122:10,11 123:8 124:3 131:18 141:12 145:19 149:8 150:11,14 156:1 158:1 161:13 162:4 164:16 165:21 166:12 167:6,8 168:10 168:12 timed 57:4 times 21:11 24:20 45:2 47:9 54:15 62:11 63:4 75:5 83:10 94:2 109:17 112:25 113:2 148:18 162:19 163:8,17 timetable 178:8 timing 55:3 60:23 tin 175:24 ting 60:15 61:6 62:11 63:17 64:13 151:22 152:2 154:7 158:24,25 ting's 155:8,25 tings 158:16 tipping 29:13,14 29:17 today 45:13 66:4 171:9	today's 177:15 told 5:13 6:9,18,20 6:24 7:7 8:12 14:3,7,9,12,13,24 15:1,4 19:7 22:14 29:2 39:17 45:19 47:11,14 50:23 51:14 52:3 52:15 58:10 69:14 71:10,16 71:17 72:9,15 77:20 79:17 84:15 86:4 88:3 98:15,16,25 99:3 105:23 110:9 121:2,12 136:11 141:17 157:15 158:14,24,25 169:1,5 170:23 tomorrow 177:15 tools 173:22 top 14:8 28:10 55:9 75:10 83:23 126:11 131:2,8 133:17 139:7,24 163:11 172:18 topic 15:23 16:5 34:15 topics 25:4 109:5 torpedo 123:12,17 123:20 124:4 Tottenham 119:24 touch 166:24 touched 134:23 toy 141:19 tracker 30:6,13 traditional 30:17 traffic 83:3 119:23 120:7 train 60:14 62:15 156:18 157:17 trainers 156:12 157:13 training 33:4,10 33:12,16,22,24 34:4,17 85:2,4 92:10 94:14,16 101:18 transcribed 156:5
--	--	--	--	---

158:17 transcribing 48:11 48:13 49:2 59:6 61:25 transcript 92:3 148:9 150:2,9,22 151:18 152:23 155:5,23,25 156:3,4 157:11 157:16 158:1,22 159:4 162:18 163:10,21 164:21 168:18 170:4 171:2 172:8,17 173:8 174:19,19 transferred 6:14 transferring 47:3 translate 105:15 transporting 19:16 travel 57:15 113:13 travelling 24:24 treated 135:6 treating 145:10 treble 39:10 tree 145:20 Trident 32:24 tried 22:11 30:17 51:20 96:24 110:25 113:8 161:23 167:11 trip 67:14 triple 58:15 150:24 151:4,20 152:1,11 trust 66:11 try 6:6 22:19 28:7 28:13 38:3 51:4 51:16 87:1 98:19 120:25 121:15,20 143:22 166:15 167:7,9 trying 20:2 86:19 99:1 108:20 137:3 167:2 TSU 36:16 79:6 97:16,17 168:23 Turkish 44:13,21	45:2 46:15,18 47:22 66:12 68:22 102:6,13 102:17 103:5,11 103:20 104:11,13 104:15,19,22,23 104:24 105:2,4 105:15 106:5,10 108:13 112:24 167:22 168:11 171:13 172:9,12 turn 31:5 41:17 60:17 118:15 130:7 turned 41:11 96:4 Turning 18:15 twice 94:1 two 11:1 18:8 22:10 25:21 35:8 37:3,11 38:23 43:21,22,23 44:12 45:2 46:15 46:18 47:22 51:8 53:3 60:14,24 62:3,10,16 64:2 65:23 67:11 70:10,12,13 75:24 82:11 86:19 89:20 96:9 96:15 97:14 98:17 100:3 102:6,16 103:5 103:11,20,21 104:11,19 105:4 105:14 106:5 108:13 112:24 115:1 119:16 121:7 131:20 137:19 139:12,13 140:15 144:14 150:16 152:25 153:2 156:21,22 156:25 157:19 158:16,17 159:13 165:10 166:9,10 168:11 169:17 171:21 173:24 type 45:19 94:11 102:1	typed 127:24,25 tyre 74:19 <hr/> U <hr/> ultimately 12:16 12:22 132:3 143:21 unable 122:11,17 122:18 145:12 unarmed 124:21 124:23 126:9 127:2,2 135:3 unclear 60:2 underneath 60:12 155:8,10,23,24 156:1,6 understand 12:10 13:9 15:6 27:10 27:14 29:16 66:14 86:22 87:7 87:14 88:12 121:20 136:23 137:3 156:14 163:17 164:6 169:12 understandable 59:10 understanding 6:8 42:16 85:12,23 87:11 92:25 101:14 120:22 145:7 understood 51:21 132:25 undoubtedly 161:4 unfortunate 159:13 unfortunately 46:3 97:10 160:25 178:7 uniform 101:9 uniformed 117:24 unit 32:19 33:13 34:23 35:11 36:17 38:20 39:13 89:3 166:9 166:19 unknown 98:19 unoccupied	138:23 unreasonable 146:13 unrelated 89:23 unrelated/uncon... 36:10 uns 54:24 56:1 175:12 unsolicited 141:3 unusual 64:24 82:17 up-to-date 11:22 update 23:5 updates 16:16 25:18 use 9:14 10:10 30:3 33:14,16,19 34:1,8,17 39:11 41:20 42:22 51:4 62:24 81:16 89:1 96:23 101:19 128:2,3 156:18 165:19 useful 30:2 58:7 user 42:18,19 usual 21:3 usually 7:18 40:4 43:4 58:3 85:13 Utara 69:18 92:20 92:22 93:3 98:21 98:22 105:1 118:9 utilise 40:25 utilised 40:14 <hr/> V <hr/> van 19:15,20,21,23 27:12,13 61:1 78:4,10,22 various 2:10 92:18 vast 71:19 vehicle 7:4 18:20 18:24 19:4,24 20:11,16 21:7,8 21:10,12,14,17 21:20 22:8,9 24:24 25:14 26:7 56:8 57:6 58:13 60:13 66:20 67:22,23 69:24	72:12 74:9 77:13 80:24 81:2,12,21 81:24 82:14 83:4 92:4 94:9,12 118:2,3 119:15 120:5,8,9,11,12 120:14 127:13 128:9 132:11,14 132:16 150:15 vehicles 23:7,9 28:6 34:22 121:18 venue 118:12 verbal 137:16 verbally 137:23 verbatim 47:14 52:6,13,15 56:20 57:14 58:25 63:6 75:23 76:1 78:6 84:17,19 111:19 victim 146:12 video 42:4 video-link 115:19 view 12:16 21:25 57:13 76:24 84:10 133:23 164:2 visit 68:5 voicemail 142:15 142:16 voices 164:1 volume 35:22 38:15 39:9 40:10 42:12 <hr/> W <hr/> W 67:2,3 Wael 131:9,15,21 132:6 wait 171:4,4 waiting 61:8 63:19 64:16 65:7 77:4 walk 21:21 37:16 37:20 123:24 Walker 142:5,5 145:3 walking 37:10 103:17 113:5 wall 18:2 37:8 want 6:17 15:24
--	--	--	--	--

16:5,6 23:13 25:15 31:16 65:5 65:12 68:14 73:10,14 76:5 77:6 128:21 129:25 136:23 137:2 160:3 164:20 165:7 168:4,12,12 172:13 177:22 wanted 21:17,20 21:25 26:23 59:7 128:5,19 129:17 130:4 143:8 wanting 33:22 68:13 wants 178:17 warning 76:17 warrant 138:9 wary 76:11 wasn't 17:7 21:8 41:3,23 48:9 50:21 51:7,11 65:23 69:16 72:8 85:19 87:24 89:21 102:3 107:12 108:7 112:7 113:15 114:6 118:6 121:5 123:17 126:17 154:13 165:19,23 166:1 166:7 167:13 169:9 watch 59:12 120:18 watching 59:11 122:16 water 75:14 way 3:19 8:3 21:13 55:7 69:7 74:14 74:16,23 77:6 79:2 82:1,8 84:23 88:15 100:3 103:2,23 105:25,25,25 125:16 128:6 137:25 138:22 142:25 143:13	156:12 167:2 172:18 178:22 ways 37:11 weather 110:12 weed 61:5 64:12 week 93:14,16,25 weeks 35:10 66:5 68:17 93:23 121:22 weight 30:15 86:14 welcome 137:9 went 22:7 53:5 79:21 99:19 100:1 103:15,17 104:10 113:16,20 140:15 144:22 158:3 weren't 44:16 113:5 whichever 100:3 whilst 11:15 26:7 31:13 34:19,22 35:8 36:10,15,19 47:19 70:19 73:8 119:22 122:22 150:1 152:1 160:14,16 170:2 177:20 whip 59:23 66:8 68:18,19 whispering 30:25 White 66:10 67:1 WHL 67:1 wide 102:25 wider 135:11 Williams 4:16 12:13 16:11 49:22,23,25 50:1 50:6 52:1,6,15 53:15 54:9,16 55:19,25 56:4 61:19 62:1 63:15 64:22 67:21 70:11 71:2 73:24 75:20 76:15 78:7 87:25 88:3,4,11 89:2 90:2,7,17 111:24	Williams's 54:1,3 55:15 57:3,17 62:2,8 63:13 67:18 69:8 73:13 75:10 77:25 willing 115:7 143:7 windows 102:25 102:25 Wisdom 59:11,12 witness 1:5 11:8 26:3,22 27:19 31:22 34:13 80:18 82:20 85:5 88:1 91:6,9 115:18 116:3,4,9 116:16 118:3,6 118:15 123:11 144:24 146:3,22 147:23 148:1,4 148:12,15 163:3 witness's 30:22 witnesses 51:22 178:11 wonder 31:3,13 89:19 wondered 89:18 Wood 6:14,23 13:14,16 19:8,11 28:24 29:3,5,8,12 67:4 70:20 98:18 word 16:6 34:10 47:16 55:22,22 58:20 62:24 64:19,19 81:16 87:13 89:1 110:3 110:10,11 111:7 111:8,18,18 128:2,3 153:8 155:23 156:11,14 156:17 158:4,4,9 159:9,9,13 160:6 160:6 161:11 170:16 171:12 wording 67:3 128:7 words 27:8 53:12 55:25 56:17 60:19,20 84:2,12	85:18,24,25 111:9,12 124:22 152:10 153:17 165:10,12 167:19 work 28:20 32:7 35:2 40:2 42:22 44:3 51:4,5 101:16 103:25 105:24 108:2 137:22 worked 20:8 32:13 32:23 35:4,7,15 39:22 43:21,25 46:4 72:14 92:16 92:21,21 93:19 93:22,22 94:19 95:11 98:1 105:19 working 2:8 7:17 8:18 10:23 12:17 12:22 17:15 21:3 25:17 27:6 29:23 32:22 33:11 34:5 43:20 50:9,20,21 51:7 61:24 62:19 69:16 71:11 92:18 107:25 160:13 165:23 166:1,7,15 167:15 169:6 176:14,16 178:23 works 97:8 world 37:7 161:13 worried 61:11 worry 61:5 64:12 104:4 115:21 worst 63:2 wouldn't 10:22 15:11 19:18 37:21 41:10 48:11 49:2,16 51:18 52:21 53:10 59:4,5 64:6,24 65:24 68:16 72:5 78:9 86:25 90:23 126:14 136:1 146:7,7,13 147:5 158:11 162:4,9	172:13 write 47:14 52:15 53:11 58:25 77:20 86:25 111:11 writing 47:10 52:16,17,20,21 52:22 55:8 63:6 84:17,19 106:22 111:14,18 113:6 113:9 114:4 178:18 written 47:17 55:11,19 57:10 57:12 59:24 60:6 63:22 64:9,21 66:3 74:22 77:7 77:18 84:23 86:3 86:10,22 87:16 89:3 120:4 128:15 132:19,24 133:1,4,6 137:16 141:25 170:24 wrote 53:7 86:4 133:5 158:5 <hr/> X <hr/> X 180:3 <hr/> Y <hr/> Yard 90:10 98:10 98:11 99:6,12 100:4 yards 37:22 yeah 3:13 42:3 96:8 111:2 114:7 151:23 152:3 153:21 154:8 year 117:11 Yeardsley 115:18 116:9,14,17 180:12 years 71:10,25 72:2 85:5 92:15 92:17 95:18 118:6 132:23 yo 59:22 61:7 77:4 77:17 young 54:24 56:1 59:12 175:11
--	--	---	---	--

youngster 101:12	70:5,6 99:8,18 100:1,7 144:7	2021 1:1 11:23	4.15 173:5	7.07 156:24
<hr/> Z <hr/>	12.08 80:12	21 119:4	4.17 174:24 175:1	7.08 61:10
Z 18:25 19:1 20:18	12.55 115:15	23 118:9,18,23 144:15	4.18 175:5,7	7.10 61:19 63:15 67:15,16 68:5
zipping 74:11	13 117:11 171:2	23.48 151:11	4.23 179:1	7.12 61:17 65:3
<hr/> 0 <hr/>	13/14 92:15	24 11:18	4.48 119:19	7.13 65:6
06.36 148:19	14 102:24 141:7	25 37:22 44:12	40 166:2	7.15 65:21
07.05 155:8	145 180:14	29 122:1	47.50 171:25	7.18 66:7
07.07.13 164:21,25	148 180:15,16	2918 153:16	48.00 171:15	7.21 66:13
09.02 148:19	15 172:17	<hr/> 3 <hr/>	<hr/> 5 <hr/>	7.21.23 171:4
<hr/> 1 <hr/>	173A 8:18,25 9:12 9:20 10:20,22 26:2	3 23:21 67:13 129:5,10 131:1 152:24 153:3	5 1:1 6:1 23:22 53:24 130:7 131:1,22 132:7 155:7	7.21.23 171:4
1 11:8,9 26:3 48:9 51:18 125:3,5 139:7,20 174:18 180:5,6	173B 8:23 9:6,7,10 10:9,22	3.00 123:6	5.00 43:17 100:10 124:15	7.23 73:14
1.00 123:4	174 134:16	3.04 147:19	5.50 119:21	7.24 66:19
1.50 115:5	174A 134:12	3.15 147:16	5.52 120:6	7.27 66:23
10 6:1,2 36:6,15 37:18 38:2 41:8 41:19 90:10 92:16 142:4 144:1 147:8,14	174B 134:13	3.17 147:21	50 149:20	7.30 66:20,24 69:1 73:18
10.00 1:2 177:15 179:2	174C 134:11,13	3.21 150:4	50.45 172:22 173:2	7.31 67:5
10.40 31:19	177 180:17	3.24 151:12		7.34 67:18,21,25 68:6
10.55 31:21	19 177:25 178:4	3.26 152:19		7.35 67:16 74:5,7
101 139:3	1998 32:12	3.29 152:21	<hr/> 6 <hr/>	7.38 74:8
10th 39:17 41:12 41:13 66:4 90:13 99:16 144:6 171:10	<hr/> 2 <hr/>	3.31 153:13	6 11:24 34:14 82:21 163:11	7.4 74:10
11 3:15 4:13,14,16 5:15 24:3 32:8 32:22 35:14,20 36:2 43:11 54:10 69:13,16 80:19 89:25 90:14 91:20 92:12 93:4 93:11 94:6 95:24 96:5 98:9 101:22 121:25 124:12 133:17 135:22 140:12 143:17 148:12	2 6:1,2 11:9,24 80:19 83:23 125:6,25 139:7 139:24,24 152:24 156:19 174:22	3.33 153:15	6.06 120:8	7.40 74:9
11.59 80:10	2.00 114:23,25 115:12	3.34 153:23,25	6.30 43:14 92:6	7.42 74:11
116 180:12	2.15 115:17	3.35 155:12	6.39 55:5,9,12	7.44 74:12
117 180:13	20 150:10	3.36 155:14,19	6.41 55:17,19 57:15,21	7.47 74:13
11th 69:21 70:2,2	20-minute 31:3,6	3.37 155:21	6.44 54:23 55:9	7.51 74:20
	200 141:18	3.40 157:1	6.45 55:1 57:1,5,6 57:11,16	7.53 74:24
	2003 32:13	3.43 157:3,6	6.54 56:12 58:3,12 58:14	7.58 75:1
	2008 34:18 35:3,6	3.45 157:8	6.57 58:17	70 37:22
	2010 32:18 93:22	30 37:17 60:24 156:19	6.57.23 150:23	7th 132:18
	2012 32:20	3000 70:9 169:22	6.58 58:19 59:8,15	<hr/> 8 <hr/>
	2015 1:14,16 3:9 24:3 32:8,11,22 35:6 87:19 91:20 92:12 117:3,9 118:8,9,18,23 121:22 124:12 144:12 148:12	31.40 155:16,18	6.59 59:17	8 125:24 138:8
	2015/2016 12:11	32 180:7,8		8.00 75:7,18
	2016 11:18 22:20 119:4 122:1 125:6	32.40 157:5	7 <hr/>	8.02 75:8,11,20
		35.30 170:7	7 118:15,19 121:22 125:8 133:8,11 142:14 168:18	8.05 77:3
		<hr/> 4 <hr/>	7.00 59:20 165:22	8.08 77:10
		4 119:3 133:12	7.01 59:21	8.13 77:12
		4.02 170:8	7.02 60:1,9,12	8.19 77:14
		4.03 170:10,12	7.03 60:14 62:14	8.28 77:16
		4.04 170:14	7.05 156:24	8.48 77:17,22,25
		4.06 171:16	7.06 61:4 62:8 64:11	8.56 78:20
		4.07 171:18		8.57 78:21
		4.08 172:1		88 180:9
		4.09 172:3		<hr/> 9 <hr/>
		4.10 172:23		9 131:7 133:15
		4.13 172:25 173:3		9.00 25:23 78:24 109:16
				91 180:10,11